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THE DAWN OF LEARNING: WHAT'S

WORKING IN EARLY CHILDHOOD EDUCATION

TUESDAY, JULY 31, 2001

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,

SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION REFORM,

COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND THE WORKFORCE,

WASHINGTON, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10:03 a.m., in Room 2175, RayburnHouse Office Building, Hon. Michael N. Castle [chairman of the subcommittee]
presiding.

Present: Representatives Castle, Schaffer, Roukema, Fletcher, DeMint, Biggert,Platts, Keller, Osborne, Culberson, Kildee, Woolsey, McCarthy, Solis, Davis, Owens,Payne, Kind and Kucinich.

Staff Present: Cindy Herrle, Senior Budget Analyst; Charles Hokanson,
Professional Staff Member; Patrick Lyden, Professional Staff Member; Michael Reynard,Deputy Press Secretary; Deborah L. Samantar, Committee Clerk/Intern Coordinator; Jo-Marie St. Martin, General Counsel; Holli Traud, Legislative Assistant; John Lawrence,Staff Director; Charles Barone, Deputy Staff Director; Mark Zuckerman, GeneralCounsel; Ruth Friedman, Fellow; Maggie McDow, Legislative Associate/Education;Alex Nock, Legislative Associate/Education; and Joe Novotny, Staff
Assistant/Education.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN MIKE N. CASTLE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION REFORM, COMMITTEE ON
EDUCATION AND THE WORKFORCE, U.S. HOUSE OF
REPRESENTATIVES, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Chairman Castle. The subcommittee will come to order. A quorum being present, wewill proceed.

We are meeting today to hear testimony on what is working in early childhoodeducation. Under Committee Rule 12(b) opening statements are limited to the chairmanand the ranking minority member of the subcommittee. Therefore, if other members
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have statements, they may be included in the hearing record.

With that, I ask unanimous consent for the hearing record to remain open 14 days

to allow members' statements and other extraneous material referenced during the hearing

to be submitted in the official hearing record.

Without objection, so ordered.

We will proceed with my opening and then the opening statementof Mr. Kildee,

and then we will have introductions of the various witnesses.

Welcome everybody to the first in a series of hearings this subcommittee will

hold on the issue of early childhood education?

As many of you know, research by the National Institutes of Health has
demonstrated that few children can pick up reading on their own and that the ability to
associate sounds with letters are best learned between the ages of four and six. In fact,
Dr. Reid Lyon, head of the National Institute of Child Health and Human Development,
has stated that children who receive stimulating literacy experiences from birth onward
have an edge when it comes to vocabulary development, an understanding of the goals of

reading, and an awareness of print and literacy concepts.

As a matter of fact, many recent studies conclude what most of us have intuitively
known for some time; that the successful acquisition of school readiness and learning
skills in the first five years of a child's cognitive development predict a lifetime of future

academic success.

For these reasons early childhood education programs enjoy strong bipartisan
support in the Congress. Still, I believe that it is appropriate to examine these programs
to determine if they truly give their young participants a "head start" or if additional
structural improvements are needed.

I also believe that these programs must do a better job of reducing what one

researcher called the "pre-achievement gap" between disadvantaged preschool children
and their more advantaged peers, something, I might add, that only widens as the child is
promoted to more advanced materials without regard for his or her masteryof basic

skills.

These programs, and the other important health and nutrition services they
provide, can make an enormous difference in the lives of ourdisadvantaged children.
With our renewed emphasis on high standards and accountability in Kthrough 12
education, I believe we must refocus our attention on the quality of early childhood

programs and their impact on the earliest and most important years of our children's lives.

Today, I am pleased to welcome members of the administration: Under Secretary

Eugene Hickok from the Department of Education and Assistant Secretary Wade Horn
from the Department of Health and Human Services. Both will play a major role in
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developing President Bush's early childhood education agenda.

I am also pleased to welcome representatives from the Head Start and the early

childhood academic communities. Tremendous strides have been made in the study of

early childhood. I have no doubt that all of our panelists will be able to offer us insight

into this research and offer recommendations on how to parlay it into a brighter future for

our nation's preschoolers.

With that, I would like to recognize Ranking Member Kildee for his opening

statement.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN MIKE N. CASTLE, SUBCOMMITTEEON

EDUCATION REFORM, COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND THE WORKFORCE,

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, WASHINGTON, D.C. SEE APPENDIX A

OPENING STATEMENT OF RANKING MINORITY MEMBER, DALE

E. KILDEE, SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION REFORM,
COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND THE WORKFORCE, U.S.

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. Kildee. I am pleased to join Governor Castle at today's hearing on early childhood

education and Head Start.

I join him in welcoming two old pros, not old pros, long-time pros testifying

before this subcommittee, Under Secretary Hickok and newly confirmed Assistant

Secretary Wade Horn.

Our second panel is also going to be extremely useful to our deliberations with the

testimony from renowned expert Dr. Deborah Phillips and a tireless advocate for

children, Mr. Ron Herndon.

There is no more important aspect of a child's life than his or her earliest years.

With our knowledge of early physical development of the brain itself, we are finally

grasping the many facets of what children need to develop and learn. This new area of

knowledge is a crucial tool.that we must continue to expand if we are going to ensure that

all our children start school ready to learn.

I have been pleased with some of the initial administration proposals in this area,

such as Reading First and Early Reading First. Both of these programs, once our
committee finishes its work on reauthorization of ESEA, will provide much-needed

resources towards ensuring that our children, especially young children, have the base of

skills necessary to become effective readers and learners. These types of initiatives are

vital if we are to prevent disadvantaged children from starting school behind their more

advantaged peers.
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Being behind your classmates before your primary schooling years have even
started can have a serious consequence on a child's ability to achieve. Our earliest efforts
are key to lowering dropout rates and other troubling statistics.

However, two initiatives by the administration concern me greatly. First is
President Bush's desire to move Head Start from the Department of Health and Human
Services to the Department of Education. Such a move would be extremely harmful to
Head Start's mission to provide comprehensive services to our nation's disadvantaged
children, and I stand ready to strongly oppose any such efforts. If literacy, early
educational outcomes, and additional accountability are the goal of this move, let us
examine the changes required by the 1998 reauthorization and build upon those
successes.

I stand ready to work with the administration on these topics within the context of
Head Start remaining within the Department of Health and Human Services.

Second, I am deeply troubled by the lack of resources that the administration has
proposed for Head Start in fiscal year 2002. The President's increase of $125 million will
not begin to provide the necessary resources to cover inflationary costs in programs or to
allow for increased resources devoted for quality. The proposal pales in comparison to
the increases provided in the last two years for Head Start, $933 million for the last fiscal
year and $607 million for fiscal year 2000.

In addition, I am particularly concerned that such a small increase will prevent the
statutorily required increase for Early Head Start to 10 percent from going into effect.
This will lead to less of our most vulnerable children receiving services at the time when
we must expand our efforts.

In closing, I want to thank Governor Castle for holding this hearing. Our work
this Congress has been dominated so far by the reauthorization of the Elementary and
Secondary Education Act. Our subcommittee' has many important issues, and I am
pleased we have a chance here to focus on a topic we have not addressed yet in this
Congress.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Castle. Thank you, Mr. Kildee. We appreciate your opening statement and
your participation, as always.

We turn now to our witnesses. We are going to do something a little bit out of
order here. So everybody understands, there are two panels. Obviously, the first panel is
the administration officials with two representatives here, and the second panel consists
of four individuals. We will go through the normal questioning of the first two witnesses
and then convene the second panel.

There is another hearing in this room right after one o'clock today, so we are
going to have to be pretty tight on the 5-minute rule. This applies to the witnesses as well
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as the members here. So if I start rattling things up here, you get the idea.

You have a little green-yellow-red signal there. The red is obviously not the

beginning of the end, but hopefully the end, and we will go from there. And if you can't

get everything you thought you wanted to get in, don't worry about it because there will

be questioning, and I guarantee you will have a chance to say everything you wanted to

say.

We also in the second panel have one gentleman who is going to be introduced by

Mr. Wu, and even though the gentleman will not speak until the second panel, Mr. Wu

has other responsibilities today. So let's turn to Mr. Wu for that introduction of Mr.

Herndon, and then we will go back to the beginning.

Mr. Wu. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to introduce Mr. Ron Herndon, a fellow Oregonian. Ron has

served as President of the National Head Start Association since July of 1993, and since

1975 he has been director of the Albina Head Start program in Portland, Oregon.

This program is a recipient of numerous federal grants in support of local Head

Start projects. These grants have been used for major building projects and the

development of programming for Head Start parents and staff in Portland and in

surrounding communities. The program provides comprehensive full-day service to

more than 400 Head Start children in Portland.

Under Ron's leadership, the National Head Start Association has progressed to

implementation goals established in long-range plans. Accomplishments include major

legislative gains, improvements in technology for Head Start parents, establishment of

important business partnerships and maintenance of a sound financial base.

On a more personal note, at a point in,my life when I was leaving a large law firm

in Portland and looking forward do doing something different and before I had an

opportunity to build our own law firm, I consulted with Ron as one of several people.

We sat down. We talked. Ron convinced me of the importance ofmaking a difference in

a place like Oregon and the possibility of doing so. Partially as a result of that

conversation, we decided to stay in Oregon and tough it out, and I am absolutely

delighted that we did so. And to the perhaps pleasure of some and the consternation of

others, I am now pleased to join Ron in full-time public service.

Welcome, Ron.

Chairman Castle. Thank you, Mr. Wu; and, Mr. Herndon, we look forward to hearing

from you shortly.

We will turn now to the first panel. The first witness will be Dr. Eugene Hickok,

who is Under Secretary of the United States Department of Education, the third-ranking

official to the department, and a principal advisor to the U.S. Secretary ofEducation, Ron

Paige.

10
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Previously, Dr. Hickok was Pennsylvania's founding member and chairman of the
Education Leaders Council and holds a Ph.D. from the University of Virginia.

Our other witness is Dr. Wade Horn, who is the recently confirmed Assistant
Secretary for Children and Families at the United States Department of Health and
human Services. Previously, Dr. Horn served as Commissioner for Children, Youth, and
Families and the Chief of the Children's Bureau within the U.S. Department of Health
and Human Services.

In addition, he has authored numerous articles pertaining to children and family
issues, including a weekly column entitled Fatherly Advice, and he is a co-author of
several books including the Better Homes and Gardens' Father Book. Dr. Horn received
his Ph.D. in clinical child psychology from Southern Illinois University.

We thank both of you for being here.

Chairman Castle. Dr. Hickok, we turn to you, sir.

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE EUGENE W. HICKOK,
UNDER SECRETARY, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION,
WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. Hickok. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for those very kind comments; and thank you
all for this opportunity to meet today to discuss this important topic.

I will submit my testimony for the record mindful of the clock and just sort of
pick up on a few issues that came from your introductory comments.

If you will look at the first page of the testimony, there is a quote from Eager to
Learn, which is a study on preschoolers. Let me paraphrase some of that.

I think that care and education should not be thought of as separate entities in
dealing with young children. Adequate care involves providing quality cognitive
stimulation, rich language development and a facilitation of social, emotionaland motor
development. Thinking and feeling work in tandem.

I think that is pretty much the key to what we are talking about here as we look at
pre-school, Head Start and daycare programs. This is how can we make sure that every
child gets the kind of cognitive developMent work as well as other aspects of
development so that the whole child is nurtured.

Studies are pretty obvious to us. They show that children who attend high-quality
child care programs (I am going to say more about quality in a second) have better
language and math skills when entering elementary school than childrenwho come from
low-quality child care programs. Higher quality child care for very young children, birth
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to age three, is consistently related to high levels of cognitive and language development.

In other words, we know it may sound like common sense. Sometimes common
sense is elusive in this business. The fact is, we know that when children are given the
kind of support, instruction and cognitive skills they need, they can indeed learn at early
ages and be happy learners and well prepared to enter school.

We know what works in early childhood education. I outline I think eight or
seven principles that are in my testimony. Let me elaborate on those real briefly, and
then I will stop and answer questions.

We know that children's pace of development is not uniform. I made the
argument all the time in my previous life in Pennsylvania that every child is special and
unique and especially in the early years. Learning curves differ for every child. That
should not be an argument, however, to say that children couldn't learn. Our sense is that
indeed learning helps to push child development. The goal here is to make sure that we
provide a holistic approach of emotional, social, motor skills and cognitive development
that focuses on the individual child and the individual child's needs.

Teacher expertise is critical, but far too much in the past we have looked at
expertise as'a simplistic notion of more degrees, higher education and higher pay. What
matters as much as the number of degrees and the educational attainment of the provider
is really whether that individual knows what is needed to teach cognitive skills and is
able to do it. Teacher expertise then is all about the talents and understanding the teacher
brings to the student and the impact upon learning for that student.

Intensity of participation matters and by that I think the principle needs to be
understood that children need to be engaged in a variety of levels with a variety of
individuals all the time. It cannot be merely the teacher in the classroom or the provider
in the daycare center. It needs to be related to what parents are doing at home,
community, et cetera. The experts talk about it needs to be intentional behind the
interaction, which means the focus has to be intense so that the child is getting the kind of
hands-on cognitive work, recognizing the alphabet, phonetic development, building of
vocabulary, one on one.

Links with families, are essential. Again, this sounds like common sense and it is,
but links with families, if we really want to work to help to improve early childhood,
have to get beyond if we read a bedtime story every night. That is very important, but we
need to spread the word that a literacy-rich environment where parents are seen reading
themselves, parents read to children, family providers are spent talking and listening one
on one, is much more than merely saying that books matter.

One of the things I have seen over the years is all the emphasis on early reading is
very important, but it comes across sometimes as though it is work. What we need to do
is help children realize that reading is fun, and learning can be fun, and you can do that at
a very early age with the way you approach this whole issue.

12
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Early childhood education can benefit all children. We do believe in this
administration that no child shall be left behind, and some of our most disabled and
challenged students, some students who are not up to where their peers are, have perhaps

the greatest potential to benefit from a comprehensive, well-thought-out, cognitive early

childhood program.

Continuity sustains positive effects. This goes back to my earlier point. It is

important that a child grow up in a context that supports and promotes early reading,

early education and that it is part of a child's understanding of the world in which he or

she is beginning to live and understand. It can be a way that it nurtures the full

development of the child as well.

Finally, the obvious, quality counts. What we need to do is recognize, and I think

the Members of the Congress in the past several weeks have discussed the issue of the

Reauthorization of Elementary and Secondary EducationAct. By the very way you have

done that, you have helped America understand better. When we talk about quality

counts in education, we need to be talking about results. We need to be talking about

whether or not, for the money that the taxpayers spend, the efforts that families make, the

efforts that instructors and providers make, whether or not we are seeing a result in terms

of education for the child.

The children that we are talking about are the most important ones to focus our

efforts on. Because if we can give them, as the President has said so many times, the

kind of educational foundation they need so that when they enter school they are not at a

disadvantage, then we can do a great deal to improve the quality of education for

everyone.

I will make the observation that Russ Whitehurst, our new Assistant Secretary for
Education, Research and Improvement, made at the First Lady's reading summit, Early

Child Cognitive Development Summit last week. He made the observation that the
typical student entering Head Start, the research tells us, knows perhaps one letter of the

alphabet. The typical child leaving Head Start knows one letter of the alphabet. Now,

that to me says volumes about how much we can accomplish if we do a better job of

equipping the folks who are engaged daily in helping these children with the knowledge

they need and the skills they need to make sure that children leaving early childhood

programs and entering K/first grade are ready to learn and to enjoy it.

Thank you.

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE EUGENE W. HICKOK, UNDER

SECRETARY, U.S. DEPARTMENT OFEDUCATION, WASHINGTON, D.C. SEE

APPENDIX B

Chairman Castle. Thank you, Secretary Hickok.
Secretary Horn.
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STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE WADE F. HORN, ASSISTANT
SECRETARY FOR CHILDREN AND FAMILIES, U.S.
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES,
WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. Horn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee. I am pleased
to appear before you today to share information on the Head Start program. As the very
recently confirmed Assistant Secretary for Children and Families, this is my second day

on the job; I would like to convey my strong interest in working with the subcommittee in

addressing early childhood development issues.

Head Start is the Nation's largest early childhood education program. Its mission

is to help low-income children start school ready to learn by providing a range of
comprehensive educational, child development, health and social services. Since 1965,
local Head Start programs have served more than 19 million children nationwide.

We all would agree I think that Head Start has a long history of success, but if the

program is to continue to have apositive impact, we must integrate some of the new
research findings about early literacy into the program. This new emphasis on the

development of early literacy skills can and should be accomplished without sacrificing

the comprehensive nature of the program.

President. Bush has made it clear that he expects much more emphasis on the

development of early literacy skills in the Head Start program. As part of this initiative,

the president has proposed moving Head Start from the Department of Health and Human
Services to the Department of Education where it can be more closely aligned with the

education programs when Head Start students begin formal schooling.

,

This issue will be addressed appropriately with the Congress during the next
reauthorization of the Head Start program. In the meantime, both departments will
coordinate an interagency task force to translate research on learning readiness into action

through Head Start and other programs for preschoolers. The formation of this task

force, announced by Secretary Thompson and Secretary Paige at the White House

Summit on Early Childhood Cognitive Development, was hosted by the First Lady last
week. We are committed to working together to make the President's vision a reality and

to ensure that a focus on both child and family literacy becomes an integral part of every

Head Start program.

As requested by the subcommittee, my testimony today will focus on recent and
planned efforts to integrate emerging research findings into the program in order to
improve outcomes for children enrolled in Head Start.

Head Start is implementing three core strategies to strengthen teaching, learning,
and child outcomes in the more than 46,000 Head Start classrooms nationwide. These
three core strategies are; one, setting high standards for early childhood education
services and child outcomes; two, enhancing trainingfor teachers and managers; and,
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three, establishing partnerships with State and national early literacy initiatives.

Every local Head Start program is required to adhere to national program
performance standards. To ensure that local programs meet these standards we conduct
rigorous on-site monitoring reviews of every Head Start agency at least once every three

years.

Augmenting this process is a new Head Start child outcomes framework. Head

Start needs to focus more on such indicators of early literacy as children's knowledge of
letters. While it is not appropriate to simply take a curriculum designed for first graders

and apply it to 4-year-olds, we must challenge ourselves to ensure that when children
leave Head Start they know more than only one or two letters, particularly given what we

know about the predictive power of early letter andnumber recognition and other early

literacy skills for later school success.

Therefore, under this initiative, each local Head Start agency is required to gather

and analyze outcome data on children's progress and accomplishments in eight domains

of early learning and child development which incorporate 13 congressionally-mandated
indicators of early literacy, language development, and numerical skills.

In addition to Head Start, the Family Literacy Project is providing training and
technical assistance to local programs to enhance children's literacy learning in the
classroom as well as adult education efforts designed to increase the number of parents

who not only read to their children at home on a daily basis but, as Deputy Secretary
Hickok said, learn how to read to children so their parents understand the point is not

simply to get to the end of the story but to engage the child in conversation about the

printed words in that book.

Head Start also is working to improve the credentials of teachers in order to meet
the national requirement in the 1998 Reauthorization of the Head Start Act that at least 50

percent of all teachers have a degree in early childhood education or its equivalent by

year 2003. I am very pleased to report that the percentage of teachers with at least an
associate's degree has increased in Head Start from 32 percent in 1997 to 41 percent in

2000, and I have just learned of at least preliminary data that would suggest that
percentage might have grown as high as 46 percent this year.

I would like to turn now to a brief discussion of what we know about the current

status of early childhood education and child outcomes in Head Start.

Head Start serves as a national laboratory for earlychildhood education. The
Head Start Family and Child Experiences Survey, known as FACES, is an ongoing
longitudinal study of the Head Start program drawing upon a nationally stratified random

sampling of 3,200 children.

Findings from FACES shall show that Head Start children start far behind the

average child but demonstrate progress in at least some early literacy skills. However,
the average performance of Head Start children does remain below national norms for
school readiness, and the same FACES study shows that Head Start children do not make
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any gains in letter recognition or letter writing during their Head Start experience.
Therefore, we must and can do more to ensure that Head Start children enter kindergarten
with stronger early literacy skills.

I appreciate the opportunity to address you today here on my second day as
assistant secretary, and I-am very willing, interested, and pleased to address any questions
may you have.

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE WADE F. HORN, ASSISTANT SECRETARY
FOR CHILDREN AND FAMILIES, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH & HUMAN
SERVICES, WASHINGTON, D.C. SEE APPENDIX C

Chairman Castle. The time has come for our opportunity to ask you questions and
hopefully have you answer them, and I will yield five minutes to myself.

Let me just say at the beginning of this, my concern on this subcommittee is to try
to address all the issues of early childhood preparation, if you will, in an educational way.
We also are concerned about nutrition, medical and things of that nature. But this is an
Education Committee, so we are concerned about the education aspect of it.

As my Vice Chairman, Mr. Schaffer, can say far better than I, to the extent that
this can be done on the private side, I think that is, in many ways, the ultimate way we
can do it. But in many instances we cannot, and I am concerned about the programs we
have, whether they are working well or not.

So my first question really to the two ofyou is around last week's announcement
by Secretaries Paige and Thompson of a joint task force between the departments. That
is, Education and HHS, that will be charged on making recommendations on how to
improve readiness in Head Start and other preschool programs.

I basically have two questions. The first is, please elaborate on what has been
decided about the makeup of this task force and the steps that will be taken by the Task
Force as it works to improve the cognitive development aspects in Head Start centers,
child care centers and preschool programs.

Then my second question, which is somewhat related, is, just looking at a
memorandum which I have and looking at all the variety ofprograms, Head Start of
course is one, but there is the Child Care and Development Block Grant, the Child and
Adult Care Food Program, title XX of the Social Security Act authorizing Social Service
Block Grants, Even Start, Individuals with Disabilities. The Education Act has an early
childhood component, 21st Learning Centers that does as well, and a variety of other
programs not too numerous to mention but not something I can mention in five minutes.
There are a series of programs that address this, and I am worried about the coordination
of that.

So my question is, basically, who is going to be on this task force that has been
put together and exactly what is the scope of what it is going to look at in the broad

I et'
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preparation of young people? Secretary Hickok.

Mr. Hickok. I will try to respond briefly, if I may.

I think the task force that you mentioned was announced last Friday. And without
trying to sound glib, the fact is a lot of those details have not been decided yet.

I will say this: I think that Susan Newman, Assistant Secretary for Elementary
and Secondary Education and a national expert on this issue, will be a member of that
task force, as will Russ Whitehurst, whom I know you know from Educational Research
and Improvement, our new assistant secretary. In addition, individuals such as Wade
from the Department of Health and Human Services will be serving on that task force.

The actual scope of its work will be driven primarily by its mandate, which is to
find out what is the status in all these programs of early childhood cognitive development
and what.

Chairman Castle. You are reaffirming then that it is all the programs of early
childhood?

Mr. Hickok. I think one of our goals is to really redefine what works so that no matter
what the program is we have an end result that focuses on learning.

Mr. Horn. I would second those comments. I know of no reason to believe that a child
in a child care setting versus a child in a state-run preschool setting versus a child in a
Head Start setting requires different things, and so this Task Force will be focused on
helping to integrate the emerging knowledge about how to help children arrive at school
healthy and ready to learn across a broad range of programs, and I look forward to
serving on that Task Force.

Chairman Castle. Again, that is to me a very important Task Force. I hope it takes its
job very seriously, very apolitically and gives us something from which we can work
with.

I can ask this question of both of you, but you both have indicated that Head Start
is basically a worthwhile program but in many instances the cognitive development, at
least the educational component, is not necessarily there. What steps should be taken to
increase that average performance, assuming that is correct, and I do assume it is correct,
to increase the performance of Head Start children to national norms and school
readiness?

And, Secretary Horn, you have already spoken about more teachers and licensing
and things of that nature, but in general what else, not general, specifically what else can
be done to try to take kids that are at a very tender young age but to develop them further
so they are close to the starting line or at the starting line when they get to kindergarten?

Mr. Horn. I think first there are a couple of precautions. What we don't want to do is
take a first or second grade curriculum and simply apply it to 3- and 4-year-olds. What

17
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we want to do is we want to take the emerging research that indicates thatchildren in the
preschool years can in fact learn early literacy skills and integrate those into the Head
Start programs. We do not intend that there be a single curriculum that would be applied
across all the Head Start programs.

What we would like to do, however, is to ensure that Head Start programs, every
Head Start program, be held accountable for results so that they can show progress for all
of the children in the Head Start programs towards accomplishing certain developmental
appropriate outcomes across their experience in Head Start and continue to allow
flexibility at the Head Start level in terms of precisely how they go about accomplishing
those outcomes.

On the other hand, we are not just simply going to throw up our hands and say
figure it out. What we want to do is use the existing technical and training assistance
network and provide them with promising models for accomplishing that.

We have also given a 5-year $15 million grant to the National Center on Family
Literacy that will be an integral part of this effort. So we see this as really a partnership
between the federal government, the TNTA network existing in Head Start, the
Department of Education and the local programs.

Mr. Hickok. If I could follow.

Chairman Castle. Can you be brief, please?

Mr. Hickok. Real brief. I think also there is a greater awareness of how much can be
done in this field. A lot of people think if we pressure students too much at a young age,
there is going to be problem.

I have here a copy of the schedule from an early childhood program, which was
given to me last week. The day starts at 7:30; the day ends around 6:00. If you look at
the schedule, there are 15 minutes set aside the entire day for what they call circle time
and stories. The rest is other activities. It seems to me that we can do better than that,
and that is part of the challenge we have.

HANDOUT FROM THE HONORABLE EUGENE W. HICKOK,
UNDERSECRETARY, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION, WASHINGTON, D.C.

SEE APPENDIX D

Chairman Castle. I thought when you gave that to me this was a congressional
schedule.

Mr. Kildee.

Mr. Kildee. Thank you very much.

weeks.
I would transfer, trade schedules right here, with what we have had the last few

18
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One of the first votes I cast when I came down here in 1977 was to create the
Department of Education when Jimmy Carter was President. In 1980, President Reagan
came in to abolish the Department of Education. Just the other day Tom DeLay, the
Republican Whip, said we should abolish the Department of Education. The Department
of Education has been around and I think is going to stay around, but I always worry
about transferring programs into departments that is at risk of being abolished.

Health and Human Services I think has done a good job in administering the Head
Start program. I really think so. I have been to many Head Start programs, and I am not
sure how typical this schedule is because this is not what I have seen in Flint, Michigan,
or in Genesee County or Oakland County, Michigan, not typical at all. I am sure there
are probably some education programs out there that aren't doing that well also.

I really am concerned about Head Start. That is my number one concern. If I
were to give, for example and this is dangerous to say this, an eight on a scale of one to
10, eight to Title I or say six to Title I, I would probably give an eight to Head Start. You
could probably argue that, but I really have seen the profound effect of Head Start in the
northwest quadrant of Flint. All the schools are Title I schools, and they really aren't
functioning well. However, when I go across the street to a Head Start, I really see it
functioning well.

So I really think that Head Start has a tradition that parents can identify with
more. They don't know what Title I is in a school. Usually, the whole school is Title I,
right? But the parents really see something significant in Head Start.

As a matter of fact, my biggest complaint back home is from people from Grand
Blanc who ask, why don't you have a Head Start program for the children from Grand
Blanc? They are a little more affluent there. Because they really find that Head Start
does have some meaningful programs for their children and really prepare them for when
they do enter school itself.

So I guess probably both of you gentlemen could, like high school debaters, I
don't mean that, could take either side and debate where it should be, but I think it is kind
of a futile debate when we know that it works well right now within Health and Human
Services. Now, that is my statement.

My question is, in your press release you say, "In addition, the Task Force will
solicit additional research and review the budgetary and governance structures of Head
Start to analyze their efficiency in meeting their academic goals".

First of an, what do you mean by budgetary structures? And then governance
structure does that mean transferring Head Start from HHS to the Department of
Education?

Mr. Horn. Well, as the under secretary indicated, some of the details of that task force
have not yet been completely worked out, and I am still trying to find a key to the
washroom over at HHS, so I am not privy to all of those details. But I will assure you of
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this; that I share with you a strong commitment to the Head Start program.

As you know, I helped to administer the Head Start program for four years back
in the late 1980s and early 1990s. And this president is very committed to the Head Start.
But we have learned a lot since eight or 12 years ago when I was first over at HHS. The
President has indicated his desire to strengthen the early literacy education component
within the Head Start program; and, as part of that, he has proposed to transfer the
program from HHS to the Department of Education in order to better integrate the Head
Start program into other educational programs. And, as I indicated, this is an issue that
we intend to work with the Congress in the context of Head Start reauthorization.

But in the meantime, so long as the Head Start program is under my jurisdiction at
HHS, I can assure this subcommittee that I will do everything I can to support,
encourage, strengthen the Head Start program not only within the context of being a
member of the Task Force but also as the primary federal official charged with
overseeing the Head Start program at HHS.

Mr. Kildee. Just a follow-up question about the Department of Education. The
president and the department has told us that the 21st Century Community Learning
Program, which is approaching about a billion dollars a year, is too big for the
Department of Education to administer down to the local level. Now we have Head Start
that is more than six times that large. Will this make it more difficult to deal with the
local level, or are they going to try to do it on the state level with state grants?

Mr. Hickok; I think it is probably too early to even begin to answer that question just
because the whole idea of the Task Force is to help, as we approach reauthorization, to be
able to answer these kinds of questions. I look upon the Task Force similarly to the kinds
of conversations that went on as you approached the reauthorization of the Elementary
and Secondary Education Act.

You mentioned Title I. Certainly you have been engaged in a transformation
discussion of the impact of Title I. As you approach reauthorization of Head Start, I
think here is another opportunity for Congress to work with the administration on a
transformation discussion of Head Start. What that leads to, I don't know; and what the
Task Force wants to do is sort of lay some groundwork in terms of research and
understanding so that a year or two from now we have a better sense of the answers to
those kinds of questions.

Mr. Kildee. That is what I worry about, that you would take the Head Start dollars and
distribute them to states, whereas now you get down to the local level.

Mr. Hickok. And I think that is a valid concern because I think the Head Start legacy is
a community-based legacy.

One of our issues would have to be, if it is going to be in the Department of
Education, if this is during reauthorization we want to make sure that, one, Head Start is
working as well as it can and how best to structure would be drivenby that single
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principle.

Mr. Kildee. Thank you very much.

Chairman Castle. Mr. Schaffer.

Mr. Schaffer. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Secretary Hickok, on page six, excuse me, on page eight of your testimony, there
is a statistic. It says, "However, only about 20 percent of child care centers are rated as
good or excellent." And then, "A four-state study of quality in child care centers found
that only one in seven, or 14 percent, was rated as good quality."

What is the difference? What do we know about the difference between a good
center and or excellent one and one that is in the 80 percent that is not? I am assuming
there is a criteria, and I am hoping that that criteria is used in the allocation of grant
money.

Mr. Hickok. It is used in our criteria.

But, quite frankly, one reason I refer to those things in quotes quite often is
because I think we need to rethink how we define good quality and great, as I said earlier.
We tend to focus too much on process. We tend to focus too much on environment. Not
that they don't matter. They do. But we also need to look at whether or not children are
leaving these programs equipped with the skills they need to be successful early learners.
That should determine whether or not the program has quality and is good.

So I would hesitate to go back to these parameters and say they are the ones that
should be the template for our future. Our future should be based on what works.

Mr. Schaffer. So the focus on outcomes is more.

Mr. Hickok. And it's in the development of the whole child, too. I need to emphasize
that. This is not a desire to, as Secretary Horn said, take a third grade curriculum and
now force it upon early learners. It is a desire to make sure that early childhood learning
takes place.

Mr. Schaffer. When it comes to the 75 percent of kids I think that are under the age of
five that are under some kind of care other than their own parents during the course of a
day, the competency of that provider obviously has to be the most important factor.
What do we do about things like pay? This is about the lowest pay you can earn in any
form of education that I am aware of, and elevating the status of child care providers and
Head Start teachers to legitimate professional status is something that we ought to be
driving for them.

I am not persuaded that just extending the K-12 model to a pre-K-12 model of
public education is what will confine these providers to the same almost nonprofessional
status as public school teachers today. They all get paid the same regardless of whether
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they do a good job or bad. So what do we do about helping this emerging profession
become a legitimate one and along with pay that keeps people on the job and provides
some continuity and allows for the best and the brightest to be alongside these kids at the

most critical time?

Mr. Hickok. I guess I have a couple of responses.

One is to recognize that the early childhood program comes in a variety of

packages. They are not all Head Start. They are not all public. Some are private. Some

are church related. We need to recognize that it is a very diverse enterprise.

Second, we need to recognize if we are we are going to treat these professionals

as professionals then we need to give them the tools to do the job that they are there to
do. That is what this is all about, the cognitive development skills.

Third, we need to look at the results of their work so that indeed parents,

taxpayers have a better sense of programs that are effective and can therefore recognize

the providers of those programs with better compensation. The last thing we want to do

is to assume there is a one-size-fits-all approach. That has been a biggest challenge in

public education. It is a challenge that I know we are trying to address working with you,

and it is certainly a challenge in early childhood.

Mr. Schaffer. This raises an interesting economic dilemma. Because in order to raise

the pay for those that we hope are able to help those who are most in need in terms of a
population or demographic, we need to get the cash from people who are least able to pay
for the service. How do we do that other than just continuing to spend more and spend
more? Is there any other relevant option that the department has been able to identify or

to propose?

Mr. Hickok. Well, certainly one of our fuhdamental concerns in all of education but
certainly in early childhood most importantly is it is one thing to argue we need to
continue to spend, to spend, to spend, and I think this administration stands behind no one

in its commitment to fund adequately education, but the real question should be what are

we doing with the money and what are the results. I think spending should be tied to
results everywhere we can in education and certainly in early childhood, and that will
make it easier to spend more money wisely as opposed to argue simply more money into

any program is what is the be all and end all of education improvement.

Mr. Horn. If I could add something here, congressman. Within the Head Start program

over the last decade, as you may be aware, there is a concerted effort to increase the
salaries of all the staff, particularly the teachers in the Head Start program. And over the

last decade the average teacher's salary increased from less than $14,000 a year to now

over $22,000 a year, and that represents a 36 percent increase, after adjusting for
inflation, in terms of the salaries of the teachers. That goes along with an increase, rather
substantial increase, in the number of credentialed teachers within the Head Start. So,
you know, is the system and are we, at the perfect level yet?

I
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I don't think so. But it does seem to me that the Head Start has made substantial
progress over the last 10 years in both increasing the pay for teachers and getting more
credentialed teachers into the program, and that has translated into a very much lower
level of staff turnover. My understanding is that the staff teacher turnover now is about
eight to 10 percent, which is substantially below, for example, the average staff turnover
in a childcare facility.

Mr. Schaffer. Thank you.

Chairman Castle. Thank you, Mr. Schaffer. Mr. Roemer.

Mr. Roemer. Thank you, Mr: Chairman, for the hearing; and I welcome both of you to
our subcommittee.

I will be brief and try to get in three questions in five minutes, one on moving the
Head Start program from HHS to the Department of Education, one question on funding,
and one question on quality. So here it goes.

For the first part, moving this program, moving the address from one part of town
in Washington to the other part does not move the program toward quality and better
cognitive abilities for the children. We hope to work with the Bush administration in a
bipartisan way, and we know the quality in these programs can and should be improved.
There are some great programs out there doing wonderful things for children and there
are some programs that need improvement, just like our Title I program needs to be
improved. But campaigning and sloganeering and saying let's move the address and we
are going to move it toward a better quality is not the answer.

So, Mr. Horn, I will give you a pass on this since you are days into the job, but
Mr. Hickok, yes or no, are we going to move this?

Mr. Hickok. I have only been on the job for two weeks.

Mr. Roemer. So you are asking for a pass, too?

Mr. Hickok. No, I will try to step up. I think, first of all, you are right. If it is merely
cosmetics to move a program, then it doesn't make any sense to move it. The argument
we are going to be making, I think, is that we think, as an educational enterprise, early
childhood Head Start needs to be where education is the focus. Now, that is more than
cosmetics.

As I said earlier, if we are going to talk about improving the quality and the
results on the educational side of Head Start, there is an argument to be made for moving
it into the Department of Education, but certainly moving programs without changing the
nature of programs is an exercise in cosmetics, and we are not interested in cosmetics.

Mr. Roemer. Well, you have only been on the job for two weeks, but you sure gave me
an answer I don't understand already. You said you don't know yet; is that right?
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Mr. Hickok. I think our goal is to move it but only if it is going to make sense because it
is going to improve the quality of the programs.

Mr. Roemer. So your goal is to move it from one department to the other, but you are is

not sure if that is going to improve the quality.

Let's get to the question on funding. The president has proposed a $125 million
increase in the Head Start program. That probably doesn't keep up with inflation. That
probably doesn't keep up with enrolling new children into the program. That does not
keep up with trying to improve the quality of the program. That does not keep up with
the average pay, and Mr. Horn just said the average pay is $22,000. We had a hearing in

my district a year and a half ago where the average pay for a Head Start teacher is
$13,500. Now, we pay zookeepers and people who park cars more than we pay our Head
Start people. We put more value on cars and animals than we do on children and

education.

So I don't know how you get to improving the quality that you have just stated is
your ultimate goal and moving it to the Department of Education that does not have a
very good track record with these larger programs with the federal to local concern that
Mr. Kildee briefly referenced with the 21st Century Program and get there with this kind
of budget: What is your recommendation to the president on a realistic budget that is

going to help these children?

And let me make the linkage. We have the reauthorization of IDEA next year.
Many people are saying we are classifying too many children in IDEA. Head Start will
help these children get off to a good start and probably save us some moneyin IDEA, and
ESEA success and Title I success is directly linked to Head Start success. So you have
got Head Start quality and teacher quality in Head Start programs directly linked to two
of the most important and expensive programs we have in the federal government, Title I

and IDEA, and we have a $125 million increase for Head Start. How do you make the
argument that that is going to improve the quality?

Mr. Hickok. Well, I think the argument I will make is what I made a few moments ago,
and that is it is one thing to argue for increased funding, and IDEA is one example and
Title I is another example. It is also important to make sure that you know what that

money is resulting in.

Frankly, I think one of the problems in this country is that early childhood has

been an afterthought in terms of most people's understanding of education. That is one
reason I think the salaries are where they are. One of our challenges is to change the
culture out there so they recognize that if we are doing the right things in Head Start and
Early Childhood it can have a huge impact on the areas you just mentioned. And as we

are able to see what works and look at results, I think it will be easier to value better the
quality of services being produced.

I would argue that we need to do that before we have major increases in any line
for education because we have been doing that for a long time and we haven'tbeen able
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to find out what works.

Mr. Roemer. So you support the administration probably in moving this program and
you support the administration's $125 million lack of keeping up with inflation?

Mr. Hickok. I support the administration's appropriation recommendation.

Mr. Horn. Let me add one thing. You point out quite appropriately that there is a great
variability in teachers' salaries in Head Start. In your district you are saying the average
salary is about $13,000 a year. Well, given that the average salary nationwide is a little
over $22,000, it suggests a broad variability.

One of the things we have to examine is the degree to which there is adequate
flexibility to make adjustments so that those teachers who are at $13,000 have higher
increases in terms of their salary ranges versus those who are making substantially more
than $22,000.

Now, I understand that there are differences in geographies and so forth, so that a
teacher in New York City may need to make more than a teacher in Oklahoma. Nothing
against Oklahoma. On the other hand, it seems to me that one of the things that we need
to do is, particularly after several years of rather large increases for Head Start, just a
billion dollar increase in last year alone, is to pause for a moment to make sure that the
money that is being spent is being spent wisely and not spending in such a way that
ultimately compromises the quality of the Head. Start program.

So although, and I don't mean to be too glib in saying that I have only been on the
job for two days, but I will say that I, too, support the administration's request for this
year because it does give us an opportunity to take a pause, to determine whether the
enormous increases that have been provided for the Head Start program over the last
several years are being absorbed into the program in such a way that it doesn't
compromise quality.

Mr. Roemer. Well, I just say, and I am done, Mr. Chairman, but I will just say that
missile defense can take a huge increase in its appropriation and the space station can
take a huge increase in its appropriation, but Head Start can't; and I would disagree with
that.

Chairman Castle. Thank you, Mr. Roemer. Mr. Keller? Ms. Biggert.

Mrs. Biggert. Thank you, Mr. Chairman; and welcome to both of you.

I am not an educator, and I am not in the field of health and human services. I am
a lawyer. But for some reason I ended up one summer between law clerking and going
into private practice volunteering at a Head Start program out of Hull House in Chicago.
And it happened, I hate to date myself, to be the first year of Head Start. So there was
nothing before it, and we didn't know what was going to happen in the future, and it was
also at a time when Head Start was in a department that covered both education and, of
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course, health and human services.

So we really did work on both components, and I think that both were very
important with the reading but also the nutrition. Because this was an area in Chicago
that was all immigrants,. and they were new to the country, the parents were new to the
country, and I was trying to involve the parents as well as the children in the education
and just the introduction to our way of life. I can remember bringing in food for the
lunches that was foreign to them.

And so the food would be dumped out because they weren't used to eating that.
They wanted, you know, the food that they were used to. So fmally we switched back
and kind of started with the food that they were used to eating, and then slowly
introduced other foods so that it wasn't wasted, and they enjoyed it, and I have to say that
I spoke no Spanish, and the children spoke no English. So this was a real challenge.

I think I learned most of my Spanish from watching Sesame Street so that I could,
you know, have the rudimentary of their language. The interchange there was great, and
I think by the end of the summer that they had the knowledge of English and I had some
knowledge of Spanish so we both learned in that respect.

I don't know much about it since then, but I am glad to see that it is still going, but
I do have such an interest in essentially childhood learning, and I know that one of the
school districts in my district in Naperville has a program where they actually give books
to pediatricians in the area so that when babies are brought in for their six week checkup,
they are given like three books, like Good Night Moon, the hard cover, little instructions
to the parents, and then a book on one of their books should be read to their children.

Plus they fill out a form so that they know that these children have been to the
pediatrician and they come back and get another book so that when they actually get into
school, they will have the results to see if this program is making any difference in what
it is doing. I would hope that something like that could be incorporated into the Head
Start program, when you have got these children at an early age, and I think this is
probably too late, but at least to work with starting that program in the areas where these
children will be coming into Head Start and going on.

I don't think I ma* have any preconceived notions of where it should be or not. I
think that we need both of those components, and I hope that you will really take in some
of these programs. Maybe you would like to comment on that and some of the early
programs that you will be looking at that will be incorporated.

Mr. Horn. Well, as I mentioned in my opening statement, that Head Start has
historically been very active in the whole idea of family literacy, not just child literacy
and the notion that one of the things we need to do is help parents interact with their
children around the written word. One of the things we have done is given a thorough
cooperative agreement, given $15 million to the National Center for Family Literacy is
one way of enhancing and furthering the goals of Head Start to encourage parents to read
to their children, to interact with their children around the printed word. And it is
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important to emphasize that it is not just again about reading the book to the child. It is
about using that as an opportunity to engage the child in a conversation, stemming from
the printed word.

And as you may know or may not know, for the last seven years, I have been
involved in working with fathers and one of the things that we know about when fathers
read to their children is that they think the goal is to finish the story. We have to tell
fathers to stop, slow down when you are reading to your child and that this is about a
conversation. You don't have to get to the end of the book.

So your experiences back in 1965, I think are reflections you have are an integral
part of the Head Start program. It is one of the reasons I am such a strong supporter of
the Head Start program.

Mr. Hickok. Just real briefly, Russ Weipertz made the observation last week, the system
secretary for Educational Research and Improvements, that really is quite stunning if you
put it in his context, and that is that reading and writing are not natural. It is not
something that people just do automatically. They really have to learn how to read and
write. Communication, speaking is natural, but in the history of the world, the
development of reading and writing-is relatively new. That is somewhat stunning when
you think about it, but the fact is it does require certain skills to learn how to read and to
write, and so picking up a book is a great first step. A reading-rich environment we, know
is very important, but we also know that if we don't get it right in terms of how kids learn
these things, they will be having a tough time for the rest of their lives.

Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Castle. Thank you, Mrs. Biggert. Mrs. Davis?

Mrs. Davis. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you for being here. You mentioned
that children enter Head Start and leave Head Start with the knowledge of one letter,
perhaps, that they don't really have a gain in recognizing or talking about letters. What
do you think kids should know when they leave Head Start? Do you have in your own
mind?

Mr. Horn. One of the things we need to keep in mind about early childhood
development, there is great variability in the way children develop and the speed at which
they develop, and so it would be a mistake in my judgment to say that any child ought to
know X without having a sense about the developmental level the child is, the speed at
which they are traversing through development, and there are some children who have
learning disabilities, for example, who may need special teaching techniques and special
experiences to help them achieve the same kinds of goals.

So I don't think it is as simple as saying so they should know all 26 letters or they
should know how to read three or four different words. I think that what we have to do,
however, is set some goals for all children and try to move as many children towards
those goals as possible. And recognizing the children do develop at different rates and
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that they may require different kinds of teaching depending on where they are

developmentally.

Mrs. Davis. It sounds as if there may be a greater premium put on that now than the
interaction skills, and I am just trying to get a sense of that, because we certainly have put

a high premium on the ability of kids to socialize, and to move into school with those
skills. And I am just wondering if you are fmding that those are less helpful to kids or
continuing to be helpful but maybe not give us the kind of longitudinal data that
demonstrates that Head Start experience, per se, is what helps them to be successful as

they go through school?

Mr. Horn. Well, I don't think it is a question of either/or. I would be the first one to
object to any attempt to, within the Head Start program, reduce the emphasis on children
developing the necessary social skills to be able to manage things with other children and
with teachers, because those are the skills that are also going to be necessary for them
later in life, not only to be successful in kindergarten, first grade and so forth.

So it is not a matter of either/or. It is not a matter of saying if we are now going
to emphasize more, the development of early literacyskills, we are going to forget about
teaching them how to socialize well with other kids or how to sit and listen to an
interactive approach with an adult teacher. I think we can do both.

Again, we don't want to just take curriculums for older children and apply them to

younger kids, and we certainly don't want to transform Head Start into a system where
three or four hours a day they are sitting in a row and teachers are flashing letters at them.

I think that would be very developmentally inappropriate. So we have to look at the
whole child, what does the whole child need?

And so the president is not saying that,the other stuff is unimportant. He is saying

what we now know about early literacy and the developmentof early literacy, we can do

a better job in that area in addition to the gains we know that Head Start can produce in

the social arena.

Mrs. Davis. Can you just as briefly, and I know our time is running out, but tell me get

how are we going to get there? Are you looking at best practices, those programs around
the country that really have demonstrated that you can do both? I am also concerned
about should non-English-speaking children, as they enter HeadStart programs, and one
other thing I would like to throw out, Mr. Chairman, if I may, is the visiting nurse
programs and the impact that they might have, where there are good programs, and I
know there is a variety of them, but when we have people visiting young parents soon
after a child's birth and whether we-are taking a look at how the practices in those
programs might impact and certainly help as children enter Head Start and other early

childhood education programs.

Mr. Horn. Certainly the task force is one vehicle for synthesizing what we know about
this arena and then disseminating that to not just Head Start, but other appropriate school
programs. Head Start has also funded a series of quality research centers, and one of the
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tasks they are going to be looking at is what are the best curriculums foruse in terms of
helping the development of early literacy skills.

We have, as I mentioned, the cooperative agreement with the National Center for
Family Literacy that could also be providing training and technical assistance. I think
there is a variety of ways we can do this. I want to assure you that we are going to do this
thoughtfully. We are not just going to come in next September and say, everybody has
got to do it this way, we are going to do it thoughtfully. We are going to evaluate the
curriculums and approaches that are being used. We are going to disseminate effective
models. This is something that we want to do in partnership with the local Head Start
programs and not something-that we simply will dictate from Washington, D.C. as a one-
size-fits-all model.

Mrs. Davis. Can we anticipate that there would be an appropriate recommendation for a
change in the level of funding as a result of that work?

Mr. Horn. I am not sure whether there is a requirement to have to do that. As I said,
you know, we have got much of this in place now, but, you know, certainly if we are
going to transform Head Start in some ways, at least in this area, there is going to have to
be adequate resources available to do that.

Mrs. Davis. Okay. Thank you.

Chairman Castle. Thank you, Mrs. Davis. Mr. Osborne?

Mr. Osborne. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I would like to thank the panels for
coming here this morning. I just want to ask you this question. So many children are
really disadvantaged in terms of the intellectual environment they grow up in. They may
have fetal alcohol syndrome, just a lot of disabilities, and some children are more
advantaged, and so even at the age of three and four and five, do you treat these different
groups of children differently, or do you feel that you can pretty much, at that early age,
address all of their needs in one general program?

Mr. Hickok. I think you have to recognize that every child, certainly in essentially a
childhood setting, but I would argue every child throughout one's education is special and
different. Certainly the child here, the goal is to recognize the individual challenges for
every individual child, and take a holistic approach, getting back to your point as well. I'
think it is wrong to argue that one size fits all in any part of education. It is perhaps
tragically potentially wrong in early childhood. Having said that, that doesn't mean that
even our most challenged kids cannot benefit from some early cognitive skills
development. The goal here is to match the needs with the skills.

Mr. Horn. If I could add to that, you bring up an extraordinarily important point, that
not only do we need to look at the child and where the child is developmentally, butalso
we have to understand the context within which the child is also being reared, andone of
those contexts is the family. Another one is the community. But one is especially the
family. And one of the things about Head Start that I think is so important is the
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comprehensive nature of it, but also provides for the opportunity to help families who do
have unique challenges to access services to overcome those challenges.

It is within one of the reasons, for example, during my first tenure at HHS when I
administered directly the Head Start program, I started the Head Start Family Service
Centers, which were designed to help family members, who had alcohol or drug
problems, access substance abuse treatment. Those who lack literacy skills access adult
literacy training, and those who had a lack of employment skills, access employment
programs. So part of what we need to do, one of the strengths of Head Start is not only
working with the child, where the child is, although I completely agree with the under
secretary that every child, no matter what the family context, can learn.

We also need to recognize the importance of working with the entire family and
helping them to be able to provide the kinds of experiences in the home for the child,
which we know can be so beneficial to the child.

Mr. Osborne. I am not terribly conversant with Head Start. But there is a chronological
age, and then there is an intellectual and emotional age, and what is an optimal statement
at which someone with a child would start Head Start? Do you do it chronologically, or
do you try to assess where they are in terms of their psychosocial development before
you start them?

Mr. Horn. Historically, Head Start was a one-year preschool program prior to the entry
into kindergarten, and initially it was focused on delivering services to four-year olds.
Since then, it has expanded to working with three- and four-year-olds, and some five-
year-olds, if they are not ready to enter kindergarten yet. But in addition to that over the
recent history, there has been an expansion downward with the early Head Start program,
with the idea that some children may need experiences that start really at birth and
throughout the preschool period of time. The early Head Start program is currently being
evaluated for effectiveness in achieving and helping children achieve positive outcomes.
And I would be very happy to share that information with you.

Mr. Osborne. Thank you, and thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Castle. Thank you, Mr. Osborne. Ms. Woolsey?

Ms. Woolsey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and thank you, gentlemen, for being here
today. I have a huge concern, and it goes along with change of administrations and
needing to make your mark, and my concern is by making your mark, we are going to
virtually start over. We don't have time to start over. We have got studies. We have got
research. We know where we are now. We need to build on that. We cannot start over.
We can't waste money moving from one department to another. We have to build on
what we know now or what is going right and build on that and undo the things we don't
appreciate.
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For one thing, we know the studies are there. We know how to get a child ready

to learn. We know without a doubt that investing in prenatal care, taking care of the

mother, the mother's health, with the right nutrition, making sure that mother is substance

clean makes all the difference in the world to that child when the child is born. We know

that once the child is born, that parental bonding is absolutely necessary, that we have to

make time for parents to be home with their children at the very earliest ages.

We don't make any of that possible. We have family on medical leave that most

parents can't afford. We know that early childhood education and development is key,

but we have got those two steps before that. We know that nutrition all the way through

school, young, once they are in school, makes all the difference in the world on whether

they can learn or not.

We know that health care is essential. We know that security, while they are in

school and security when they come home from school, makes the difference in whether

they can learn, because whether they feel secure makes all the difference in the world of

whether they can focus. We have to build on that.

Don't go spending money on studies that are going to tell us the exact same thing.

How are you going to build on what we already know, Dr. Hickok?

Mr. Hickok. I think it is one thing to say we know quite a bit, which we do, and I would

echo everything you just said. There is also something else to argue, what is it that we

don't know in terms of early childhood education, which is a focus of this hearing. But

really probably the most important question is why aren't we doing a better job of making

sure that people who are delivering these services, parents who are raising these children,

schools who are educating these children, why don't we do a better job of making sure

they know what works and are doing it?

That is one of the great frustrations I have seen in my time in education, and that
is lots of research. Some of it is pretty spotty. But even where we have good knowledge

of what works, we have far too many people who don't seem to want to recognize or to
employ it. So there is a reason for us to get very much involved in this conversation now

and going forward.

Ms. Woolsey. Well, and Dr. Horn, this is for you, too. We will find out that teachers
aren't paid enough to get the quality teacher you need. We will find out there are more
children that need Head Start than we are covering now, and that we will find out that to

bridge where the challenged family is coming from, it is going to take way more than we

have been willing to invest up till now. You can't do this and then say, but we are not

going to even consider anything beyond the president's budget.

See, you have got to be open-minded. You are going to find out if you are really
serious about in that we haven't even begun to do what we need for these children, so that

they are ready to learn when they enter the classroom. So I would ask you, please, when

you put together your task force, have the two most important things that the child be

ready to learn when they enter the classroom and that they love to learn when they enter
the classroom. Whether they know A, the whole alphabet or part of the alphabet is
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second when they are entering kindergarten to the fact that they are hungry to learn. So
that isn't going to happen by just another study.

Mr. Horn. Congresswoman, you make a very important point. Well, you made very
important points, but the one I want to point out is this: That a child who knows all his
letters but doesn't love learning is a child who is not going to be successful at school.
This is why we have to be cautious that what we don't do is inappropriately apply
curriculums meant for older children to younger children. This is why it is so important
that we preserve the comprehensive nature of the program in Head Start. It is why it is so
important that we continue to work with the family and we work withthe community in
ensuring that these children develop not just the knowledge of letters and the printed
word, but also a love of learning.

That is extremely important as a child psychologist. I can tell you, I have seen far
too many kids, older children, who seem to have a lot ofknowledge, but have no
motivation to really learn, and so whatever we do in this program, we need to make sure
that we preserve that peace. And it is that peace that I think that helps Head Start be so
successful, has been so successful in the past, and we don't want to do anything to take

away from that peace.

Ms. Woolsey. Well, I thank you very much and your words are very good, but the
minute you dig in your heals about the fact that we are already funding this enough, you

are making a big mistake.

Mr. Hickok. Can I make just one quick comment about the desire to learn " Texas love
of Learning?" I think that is why many ways what we are talking about today is a much
broader conversation, is a cultural conversation. I saw an ad last night on television for
an office supply place with Christmas music in the background. It is the most wonderful
time of the year, and the father is excited because the kids are going back to school and
the two kids are very glum because they are gong back to school. We call it homework.

The whole culture sort of inculcates that learning is tough. Reading is tough.
That is why you must read to your child. If we could do a better job of recognizing not
just the value of learning but that it can be exciting that it is fun, that is a much broader
conversation, but one that is critical to success if we are really going to accomplishwhat
we want to accomplish, not just in essentially childhood, but in everywhere.

Ms. Woolsey. Thank you.

Chairman Castle. Thank you. Ms. Woolsey. Mr. Keller.

Mr. Keller. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.. Secretary Hickok, let me start with youhere.
How will the president's Reading First and Early Reading First Initiatives work to reduce
the number of kids we have in elementary school who have difficulty with reading and
thus achieving throughout their career?

Mr. Hickok. Both of those programs are really aimed at trying to accomplish much of
what we have been talking about here, making sure that through grants delivered to state
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and local level, we have programs in place for the earliest learners and then going into
pre-K and kindergarten that emphasize what we know works in terms of cognitive skills
development, recognizing the alphabet, developing a vocabulary, that kind of learning-
rich environment that we have been talking about. It really is an attempt to focus both
resources, and more importantly visible attention to what we know works.

Mr. Keller. All right. You mentioned the alphabet, so let me follow up on some
questions from Congresswoman Davis aboutwhat you expect kids to know in the Head
Start program ideally, and the gist of what I heard from you is that each child is a little
different, and there is not a one-size-fits-all. Let us take the ABCs. Do you expect the
kids to know the ABCs when they leave the Head Start program?

Mr. Hickok. I am not the Head Start expert, but I do think that it is not too much to
expect the vast majority of students leaving Head Start do have the ability to recognize
their ABCs and to be able to listen and to be able to engage in a conversation that both
demonstrates they are ready to learn, in the sense of receptive to instruction, receptive to
that, and also because they are ready to learn, they can more quickly engage in the kind
of activities that make learning possible.

Mr. Keller. Mr. Horn, what do you think about the ABC question?

Mr. Horn. If I could add to that. What we ought to expect is that every child make
progress, and that is the area that is most concerning to me, that when you look at letter
recognition and letter writing, not only do the studies seem to suggest they aren't learningall of their ABCs, that they are not making any progress, and in some ways may even be
falling behind on national norms from the time they enter Head Start to the time they exit.

And that is what we have to change. We have to start with every child where they
are at, but what we have to insist on is that every child make progress, and so the goal of
assessments periodically throughout the Head Start, both beginning, middle and at the
end of the year, is not to demonstrate that everybody has achieved the same thing, but
that every child has made progress, and that is the piece that I think we need to challenge
Head Start more about.

Mr. Keller. Well, the folks who are big supporters of Head Start say that it is a
wonderful program and should be expanded, including much more money, and then someof the critics say that historically there has been no measurable difference when you look
at elementary school performance between kids who were in Head Start and kids who
weren't. Do you think the type of reforms that you are looking at are going to be able to
tell us, or give us, some sort ofmeasurement that we are spending our money wisely?

Mr. Horn. That certainly is the goal, and there are systems in place to determine
whether we reached that goal. We have, as I mentioned, a new set of outcome measures
that every Head Start agency and program is to assess their kids on, every single child.
We also have this family and child experience survey, known as FACES, which tracks
children over time, a sample of children over time, and we are about to embark on the
largest evaluation study ever of the impact of Head Start on outcomes for children,
known as the National Impact Study. And so I think the systems are in place to be able to
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assess that.

But let me add one thing about prior studies. I have a very strong opinion about
this, and sometimes I get myself in trouble expressing my strong opinions, but I will do
this my way. What the studies show is not that Head Start does not help children make
gains on average. What the studies show is that they tend to do that, but the gains are lost
over time. The question is whose fault is that? Is that the fault of the Head Start
program, or is that the fault of the schools that they transition into? And it seems to me
that one of the things we need to do is not just challenge Head Start to do a better job,
which we ought to do, but we also ought to challenge the broader educational system they
transition into to do a better job so the Head Start graduates, those gains that they make in
Head Start, are not lost in inappropriate or inadequate teaching in the school systems that
the Head Start graduates go into.

Mr. Keller. Thank you, Mr. Horn.

I will yield back, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Castle. Thank you, Mr. Keller. Mr. Kind.

Mr. Kind. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank our invited guests for their
testimony here today. I want to thank you, Mr. Chairman, for having this hearing. I
think this is one of the most exciting yet evolving fields of educational development that
we have here today, and I hope this committee is going to work effectively together with
the administration coming up with good programs to assist states and local school
districts in bringing to scale the pre-K learning opportunities that are out there right now.

I am sure you two gentlemen are familiar with the recent study that was published
in JAMA back in May, the Journal of the American Medical Association, done on the
work that some researchers at the University of Wisconsin did, a most comprehensive
long-term study, a 15-year tracking study, of the preschool program down in the Chicago
school districts and the beneficial effects that that has And what they found was kind of
self-evident, that with a good quality program that they had instituted down in Chicago,
the results paid dividends for children in the formal education years, less likely to drop
out, higher test results, a drop in juvenile arrests, more likely to graduate, more likely to
go on to post-secondary school opportunities.

But the study also pointed out that it is not just literacy skills that were important.
It was the amalgamation of a lot of the other important factors, having a proper
nutritional program, making sure the parents are in the classroom and actively involved in
the kids pre-K learning opportunities; making sure they had access to appropriate medical
care, things of this nature as well.

So you just couldn't look at the learning environment in isolation from all these
other type of programs. And I am hoping that as we have this discussion and debate
about whether to move Head Start from HHS, the Department of Education, that all of
these factors are taken consideration. What the study also found that was helpful for the
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pre-K programs to be linked to the elementary school buildings, because they had thesame type of environment, the same access to resource and made that transition, Mr.Horn, that you were just talking about a lot easier for these type of students. I guess myquestion for both of you really is what can we be doing here at the federal level in orderto increase or encourage or create incentive at the local level to start implementing thesetype of pre-K learning opportunities?

In my home state of Wisconsin, they just passed their biennium budget wherethey just cut funding for universal pre-K learning program in the state of Wisconsin,which traditionally is pretty progressive when it comes to education issues, but becauseof the funding and the revenue crunch in Wisconsin, which is not unlike other statesaround the country, I am afraid that when state legislatures are looking for areas to cutback on funding, they are going to be going back to the earlier or the newer programs,such as these preschool learning programs.

And that is one of the reasons that motivated me to introduce legislation, the pre-K federal matching grant program for the local school districts to create these type ofincentives for them to invest some local money into these type of programs along withaccountability provisions, along with requirement for there to be research-based
programming being done at the level.

But what are your thoughts in regards to that type of program at the federal level,matching grant type of program for local school districts to encourage them to be doingmore of what we know pays dividends?

Mr. Horn. Well, one of the areas that I think the task force will be looking at, because ithas a broader mandate than just a single program, such as Head Start, is to take upquestions such as the one that you posed. Sometimes when we talk about Head Start, weassume there is no' other activity going on in this area, and as you point out, there is a lotof state dollars going into state-run preschool programs as well. And so I think that wecan do a better job at the federal level of at least coordinating with state preschoolprograms.

Now, Head Start does have a history of doing that, ofcoordinating with state-runpreschools. Some Head Start programs get their funds specifically to expand services.Others use state childcare dollars to provide wraparound child care services for the kidswho are enrolled in part-day programs. And in other instances, the Head Start programsimply coordinates with coexisting state-run and preschool programs. Some states haveuniversal preschool programs. Georgia and the District of Columbia, for example, haveuniversal preschool programs for four-year-olds. I think, though, we need to challengeourselves at the federal level to better coordinate these so that we are not wastingresources, but overlapping services in areas where we have run out of kids to serve.

Now that may sound a little odd to say that, but there actually are places wherethere are no more four-year-olds for example, to serve, and we have to do a better job ofcoordinating, I think, betweenthe various funding streams than we currently are.
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Mr. Kind. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, I just recommend this article for colleagues on
the committee who haven't had a chance to review the JAMA article, to just take a

moment to take a look at the fmdings that were in it. And I would ask unanimous

concept to have this inserted into the record at this time.

Chairman Castle. Without objection, it will be inserted into the record.

JOURNAL OF THE AMERICAN MEDICAL ASSOCIATION ARTICLE
SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD BY REPRESENTATIVE RON KIND SEE

APPENDIX E

Mr. Hickok. If I could respond briefly, too. I am not familiar with the details of that

study, but as I understand it, it does tell us the obvious, and that is where good things are

happening. It has a lasting effect upon children's ability to succeed early in school. And

that is pretty much our point. We need to do a better job of making sure people
understand what goes into making sure good things are happening.

And as far as the state legislatures and at the statute level, the discussion of

funding programs, and I think what we are seeing in many states, in Congress these past

couple of months, and that is there has always been a consideration about funding all of

education. Now that conversation is being merged with the discussion of results. And as

we see what results are available in early childhood, it will be easier to make the case at

the state level and the local level that this should be a priority.

Remember, up until recently when America talked about education, they talked

about formal schooling, K through 12. Education and schooling is not necessarily the

same thing. Education begins the day some argue before a child is born and if we are

smart, it never stops. But for most of us, schooling is what we think about in terms of

public policy and public budgets. That kind of culture shift is what this conversation is

all about.

Mr. Kind. Thank you.

Chairman Castle. Thank you, Mr. Kind. Gentlemen, if I could just make an
observation. We are going to run into a time problem. If you could try to keep your

answers, as well as the questions, within the yellow light, that would be very helpful.

Mrs. McCarthy?

Mrs. McCarthy. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I appreciate the conversation that has
been going on. I would like to go back to the task forcejust for a moment. With the
organization in this task force, are you going to be bringing in outside people or the
teachers or those that are actually doing the programs out on the street, as I would say?

That is my first point.

The second point, and I am going to talk as a grandmother here. I spent a lot of
time with my daughter-in-law looking for a day care center when my grandson was born,
and I have to tell you, since I am in Congress, I have the opportunity to spend an awful
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lot of time in Head Start programs, and certainly some pre-Head Start programs. There is

no difference on what we are trying to do today and working with those students that are
in minority areas. My grandson goes to an absolutely fantastic day care center. He is
starting to read and knows his letters. All things that we are trying to do in Head Start.

Now, his particular school that he goes to, it is all set up, five to six kids in a
class, two to three teachers, aides with that. I go to a Head Start program; I have got one
large open room with 20 to 25 kids in it. Here is the disparity again. So those that we are
supposed to be reaching out to, the students that need it or the children and the babies that
need it the most, we are not giving them the same opportunities as my grandson has.

Now, my grandson is certainly only coming from a middle-income family, but
here is where the disparity starts. So even though we know Head Start is certainly giving
the children a better chance, we are not giving those children that need it the most the
same chance, in my opinion, and I am not an expert on this, but I can see what I see with
my own eyes, of my grandson or my grandchildren now. And that is the difference.

And if we don't give at least the physical plant to these children, because I have to
tell you, I think it is a disgrace on some of the programs that I have gone in to see, where
certainly the teachers are dedicated, the aides are dedicated, but the physical plant that
these children are in, as far as I am concerned, is a disgrace. And just because they are
poor, why should they be starting their life off, and just because my children are middle
income, .they have a better chance?

This is what we are fighting. When you say they go on to a public school, again,
into the same area, those buildings are falling apart. They are not paying the teachers
enough. The disparity is from birth all the way through school. That is something we are
going to have to address here.

I have said earlier, we spend billions of dollars on defense, which I support, but
until the American people wake up, how are we going to invest in all of our children,
every single child? We have to get our priorities straight, and we should.

Now, with that, I happen to believe that every single child can learn. If they are
given the right opportunity, then they can. But we have do address this. And everybody
here I think is kidding themselves. If we don't put in the monies, and I am not saying that
they shouldn't be spent well, and they should be. Every single penny should be spent
well. But the disparity is there, and we are kidding ourselves, because we are not putting
the resources that are needed for those children. And I don't know why business groups
aren't getting involved in this, because every child that we can reach out, that is someone
that is going to be in the workforce, hopefully the take care of me when I retire some day.

But we have to stop kidding ourselves. We are not putting the resources that are
needed there. We are not reaching out to these families and children in those areas, and
yet we can have the opportunity. If we do it right, every single child that we can reach
and educate is going to make this country an only better place.
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But with that, I would like to go back on the task force. Who exactly is going tobe making up this task force?

Mr. Hickok. We don't know exactly the details yet. We just announced it on Friday. Ido think they are going to have experts from both the Department of Education and theDepartment of Health and Human Services. When I say "experts," individuals whosecareer has been all about this issue. They are not experts merely because they hold
office. They hold office because they are experts. In terms of their mandate, our sense istheir primary mandate will be determined of all these different programs what out theredoes work, what doesn't work, how best to create this kind of culture shift within theearly childhood community that looks at the importance of early cognitive development,
as well as the other programs that everyone else has talked about. How they will goabout doing that in terms ofactual strategy they will use, I am not really able to answeryet.

Mrs. McCarthy. I would strongly recommend bringing in those that are in theclassrooms on a daily basis. They are seeing what's going on. Because I look at theschedule, and I have to tell you, as a grandmother, come on, you can't schedule pottytime. Give me a break.

Mr. Hickok. That came from the field, yeah. That is another point I should make.
These individuals, at least the ones I have been speaking to in the Department ofEducation, have made their career dealing with the field. They have been out there as
professionals learning how this works and doesn't work. They have not been isolated toacademics, and that is an important thing to recognize. Those two schedules came fromactual programs that they observed. And I am sure that they are the exception and not therule as you pointed out, Congressman Kildee, but they do illustrate certainly an aspect ofthe issue that we need to address.

Chairman Castle. Thank you, Mrs. McCarthy. Mr. Owens.

Mr. Owens. Mr. Chairman, I have heard all my questions asked. I have not heard
answers to all of them, but I have heard the questions asked, and I will pass in the interestof allowing more time for the next panel.

Chairman Castle. Thank you, Mr. Owens. Mr. Payne?

Mr. Payne. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I guess I can suppose that I can thenuse Mr. Owens' time also.

Chairman Cattle. That isn't quite how the rules works, but go ahead, sir.

Mr. Payne. Thanks, Mr. Owens. No. I am not going to take too much time. First of all,I certainly would like to welcome the two gentlemen, Hickok and Horn. I thinkeducation is certainly very, very important, and in listening to what you are saying, there
appears to be tremendous interest. And I hope that we will get results, as you talkedabout, results are extremely important. However, you know, I think priority kind of
proceeds what results and outcomes will be, and ifyou have a priority, then you make the
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results happen. What I mean by that is we have heard members talk about our priorities
in this nation, defense. And we all are for, you know, a strong America and our allies.
However, if we use results to determine how strong our defense is today and if we took
the budgets that were allocated to have a result, we would be in real trouble if we didn't
make defense a real priority. They say you are rambling. What I mean by it is because
the priority is that we are going to eventually have some screen around the country and
some missile can knock a missile out in the air and some hocus-pocus stuff, we will
spend as much money as is necessary to finally get that missile defense to work.

In other words, the money has nothing to do with it. It is the priority that you
want the consequences of, the results to be. And if we had that same kind of
determination and interest, and I know it is not you all because you are just new in this

field, I think that we could come up with results, because the priority wouldn't be high
enough to want to see kids learn as well as we want to see this missile thing hit that

incoming missile.

And so, until we can make education, children, a real priority, for example, in our
state, we have had more education budgets rejected, and we have never, ever even come
close to having a bond issue for a jail rejected. I mean, they went 80, 90 percent, never
even questioned. We tried to get a little school replaced, and they said it was just too
much with a little two-story thing. We wanted to replace some old cinder block school.
But hundreds of millions of dollars comes around just like that when it is put up to the
people, because of the priority. People feel that we should have more jails and load them
up, and therefore they vote to build the jails and not the schools.

And so that is even a local issue, statewide issue. So I guess all I am saying is

that until we really get involved with our environment, the housing, the job opportunities,
all of those things that go around into the development of children, I believe that we are
still going to have the failures that we sometimes see.

And so I just am certainly here to be supportive, and I just hope that the priorities
and the president said he wants to leave no child behind. I hope that is true, because I am
sure we could work together with some ideas of how we can sort of bring everyone up to

par.

Thank you Mr. Chairman. I yield back the balance of my time.

Chairman Castle. Thank you very much, Mr. Payne. My understanding is that the
distinguished ranking member of the full committee, Mr. Miller, is here. We would
recognize him, but he has no questions at this time. And I believe Mr. Platts wanted to
speak to Secretary Hickok for a moment.

Mr. Platts. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My apologies for being late, but I will closely
review your testimony. Secretary Hickok, having many years of working with you at the
state level, it is quite an honor to have you here with us, and look forward to continuing
to work with you and the whole department here at the federal level now. And I will be
catching up on your testimony thrOugh the printed testimony. So thank you.
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Mr. Hickok. It is good to see my Congressman. Thank you.

Chairman Castle. Well, I believe everybody has had the opportunity to ask questions.
We will not have another round because of the need to move on to the next panel, but let

me just thank both of you. You have given generously of your time today, maybe you

are relatively new on the job, and you can do that. Six months from now, you would give

us 10 minutes maybe, but we do appreciate it. And we appreciate your observations.

These obviously are important matters to all of us, and this subcommittee will be very
active in trying to work with you and work with the new task force and others to try to

develop whatever improvements we can find in the area of helping our young people be
well educated. So we thank you very much, and at this time we aren't going to take a

break. We are just going to ask if everybody can move up to the chairs. We will get

some names changed, and we will start up in a minute or two.

Okay. We will start up again. Mr. Wu introduced Mr. Herndon some time ago.

Back when he was in Head Start, he was introduced. It seems so long ago at this point.

So we will go on to the other introductions.

Ms. Margaret Lopez, the teacher at the MargaretH. Cone Head Start Center in

Dallas, Texas, where she teaches bilingual education to a classroom of approximately 18
children. Ms. Lopez is also a student at Eastfield Community College in Dallas, where

she will soon complete an associate's degree in early childhood education. We thank

you, by the way, for traveling such a long way to be with us.

We will go to Dr. Bredekamp first. Dr. Sue Bredekamp is the director of research

at the council for professional recognition as a special consultant to the Head Start

bureau. She is the primary content developer and on-air faculty for heads up reading, a
satellite distance-learning course on early literacy. Prior to assuming her current position,
Dr. Bredekamp served as the director ofprofessional development of the National

Association for the Education of Young Children. Dr. Bredekamp holds a PhD in early

childhood education from the University of Maryland.

Dr. Deborah Phillips is the professor and chair of the department of psychology at
Georgetown University. Prior to joining Georgetown, she directed the board on
Children, Youth and Families at the National Academy ofSciences and health staff
positions in the United States Congress. She has served onseveral task forces and

advisory groups such as the Carnegie Corporation's Task Force in Meeting the Needs of
Young Children and the Department of Health and Human Services advisory committee'

on Head Start quality and expansion. Dr. Phillips received her PhD from Yale

University.

You all saw the first panel, so you pretty much understand the rules. You will
each be given five minutes to summarize you testimony to us, at which point we will go

to the various members of Congress for questions. Looks like we are going to have a
vote problem, which is probably a 15-minute vote. So why don't we start with you, Mr.
Herndon, work in as much testimony as we can.
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Make sure your microphones are on, and get them as close to you as you can so

the whole room can hear.

Mr. Herndon. How is that?

Chairman Castle. That is much better.

STATEMENT OF RON HERNDON, CHAIR, NATIONAL HEAD
START ASSOCIATION BOARD, ALBINA HEAD STAR,
PORTLAND, OREGON

Mr. Herndon. Okay.

I have submitted my testimony for your review.

Chairman Castle. By the way, all of your testimony is received and made part of the

record.

Mr. Herndon. Thank you. A couple ofmajor points I would like to discuss. There has

been a great deal of attention recently paid to literacy, our lack of efforts regarding

literacy in Head Start. Something that, to me is important is to look at the history of

efforts regarding literacy and Head Start. I have been a Head Start director since 1975.

From 1975 until the reauthorization in 1998, the majority of the efforts around literacy in

Head Start went like this: You shall not teach children to read in Head Start.

This came from the highest levels of every administration, whether it was

Republican or whether it was Democrat. It went so far as frequently there were those

who were consultants who would come into Head Start programs and say that you

shouldn't even have the alphabet up on the wall. And when argued about that, they

would say, okay, if you are going to have it, don't put the letters in order.

So when people say that there are only two letters that many Head Start children

recognize upon leaving Head Start, please remember, these were the lessons that were

taught to Head Start teachers by these so-called experts from 1975 through 1998, through

regional offices, through TNTA providers, through national conferences. That was the

message, and I am saying this as a person who came into Head Start from an independent

school that we started in the black community in Portland, Oregon. I was used to seeing

young children learning how to read. We try to do that. And coming into Head Start, it

was a little surprising to me that the message was we shouldn't do that because it is going

to harm them.

So I applaud the sea change that took place in 1998 when they said that kids

should learn at least eight letters. I think that is underselling children, and obviously if

Head Start teachers are provided with the kind of instruction to help them to learn how to

teach children how to read, they will do that.
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A problem that we have now, in 1998 reauthorization, it was said that 50 percent
of all Head Start teachers have to have an AA within four years, by 2003. We are
spending millions of dollars to send Head Start teachers to community colleges and
universities in which they say it is not their responsibility to teach teachers how to teach
children how to read. In my state of Oregon, there is not one school of education that
insists that a graduate knows how to teach a kid to read. I have just gone through sending
our teachers to community college to get this dog-gone AA, and have to argue with the
early childhood education department, because they say that they don't believe you
should teach a child to read in preschool.

So as we look at this system, I think we need to go all the way back upstream and
seek what are we doing at universities and colleges and make some changes there so that
we know that anyone who graduates from a school of education does know how to teach
a child to read, and don't turn around and put Head Start; it is like putting people in a
barrel of misery and saying that they are miserable.

Put Head. Start in an academic environment in which you say, do not teach kids to
read, and then by the way, I check up on you in 1997, oh, guess what, kids who come out
of Head Start only know two letters. If we are doing to change it, all of us take
responsibility for what occurred and all of us take responsibility for the changes.

Quickly moving through this, I am pleased with efforts that are being made by the
Head Start bureau now to try to correct that, but I am sorry that my friend, Mr. Horn, left,
because he certainly was there during the previous administration when they were saying
you don't teach kids to read in Head Start. And I would like to tease him about that.

Lastly, the Department of Education, I see absolutely no reason to move Head
Start into Department of Education. Number one, the Department of Education does not
do well with the money it has now to help low-income kids. Any evaluation of Title I
show that it has been an abysmal failure and the money increases have been going up.

Number 2, ESL, here is a personal experience in my little hometown of Portland,
Oregon. Our school system has been found in violation of civil rights requirements of
ESL, Department of Education six years in a row. Six years in a row. Only school
system in the country. Nothing has been done except write another report. So when I
look at the Department of Education and someone says that they are going to help Head
Start, as we used to say at home, help the bear.

Lastly, Head Start is more than an academic program, far more than an academic
program. The Department of Education is not set up. It doesn't have the infrastructure to
handle a program like Head Start. So I think it would be the death knell of Head Start.
And my more suspicious side says that, yes, there are people who know that, and I think
we would end up being block granted to states, and that is absolutely not what Head Start
is all about. So that concludes my comments.

Thank you very much.
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STATEMENT OF RON HERNDON, CHAIR, NATIONAL HEAD START
ASSOCIATION BOARD, ALBINA HEAD STAR, PORTLAND, OREGON SEE
APPENDIX F

Chairman Castle. Thank you very much, Mr. Herndon. We appreciate your comments
and we still have time. We will go to Ms. Lopez for her comments at this time.

STATEMENT OF MARGARET LOPEZ, TEACHER, MARGARET H.
CONE HEAD START CENTER, DALLAS, TEXAS

Ms. Lopez. Good morning. Members of Congress and ladies and gentlemen, I am very
pleased to be here this morning and appreciate the opportunity to testify before the
subcommittee.

As you already know, my name is Margaret Lopez and I am a teacher at the Head
Start of greater Dallas, now serving children and families there at Margaret Cone in
Dallas, Texas. I have been a teacher at Head Start now serving the families for 14 years,
and during this time, I feel I have experienced and witnessed a great deal in the area of
early child development. The Margaret H. Cone Center is located in one of the poorest
neighborhoods in Dallas. Most children arrive there at the center five, six and maybe
years behind their normal developmental aim level.

Oftentimes, these children come to us with very low self-esteem and are in poor
medical health condition and in need of dental work. They have severely delayed
receptive and expressive language skills, possessing also fine, weak motor skills and have
not been exposed to books or literacy. Their parents often come depressed. They have
low self-esteem and have a history of substance abuse also, or have never, ever
experienced any type of real successes.

When children leave the Cone Center, they are self-confident and have that self-
esteem. They exhibit improved language skills and have improved emotional and social
skills as well, and they have displayed improved health, including being linked to a health
care network that will last them throughout their academic life. These children are also
ready to enter and prepared to learn.

Due to the many social programs available to parents at Head Start of greater
Dallas, when children leave the Cone Center, their parents also have higher self-esteem.
They also exhibit improved parenting skills. They possess job-training skills, and they
have improved economic status, which allows them the opportunity to move from the
housing projects into the single-family dwellings. Your question to me of what works in
early childhood education is one that I can answer without hesitation.

What works in a classroom is that it consists of print and language and a rich
environment also. This environment must be child-centered and located in the area
where children will be exposed to science and include a manipulative area and an area
where children can work alone and with other children as well. This environment must
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also be one that assures the children that they have the opportunity to learn, to be
nurtured, be able to explore and be able to interact with children and other children in a
positive and appropriate manner.

Finally, activities for children must be designed to challenge their skills, and it
must be ones that they have success in and enjoy in achieving. At the Margaret H. Cone
Head Start Center in Dallas, we use the language enrichment program activity, otherwise
known as LEAP. It is a multi-sensory language program that focuses on preacademic
skills and oral and written languages that prepare 4-year-olds for success in kindergarten
and beyond. Although LEAP has been very successful, early childhood education
programs must make sure that classrooms consists of other areas that challenge children's
cognitive, gross motor, social interaction and skills that may be deficient.

As a teacher in early childhood education for 14 years, I firmly believe an early
childhood education program is being geared towards the whole child. Children must be
given the opportunity to explore the environment and be able to master many simple as
well as complex problems, for they do not come to us with one challenge.

Children often enter early childhood education programs with a multiplicity of
needs. An early childhood education program that ensures that the whole child's needs
are met Must include nutrition, health, mental health services, as well as programs that
are designed to help parents achieve their own goals.

Children spend 8 to 10 hours a day at early childhood education centers, and then
we send them home. If there are not programs or adequate programs in place to designed
to meet the needs of these children's parents, such as parenting classes and referrals for
further education opportunities, we have applied a bondage approach.

Before an early childhood education practitioner can begin to work with a child,
he or she must first work with the child to'address their health and emotional needs.

An early childhood education program that is geared toward the whole child, as
well as their family, should be the foundation of any early childhood education program.
Children come to early childhood education programs with many influences on their
lives, both positive and negative. It is the responsibility of early childhood education
programs to ensure that they include parents as their number one partner and that they
work with parents so that parents may become the best teachers of their children.

STATEMENT OF MARGARET LOPEZ, TEACHER, MARGARET H. CONE HEAD
START CENTER, DALLAS, TEXAS SEE APPENDIX G

Chairman Castle. Thank you, Ms. Lopez. I want to congratulate you, too. You
finished right at five minutes.

Chairman Castle. We have five minutes left of this vote, and then there is a second vote
which is a brief vote, but we can vote immediately when that vote begins and then come
right back.. So we will take a break now, and it will be no longer than 15 minute, and
then we will come back and we will start with Dr. Bredekamp unless something happens
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on the floor.

[Recess.]

Chairman Castle. We are going to resume, ifwe could, please, and obviously people
are going to come and go, particularly if we have votes, but we will go to Dr. Bredekamp.
We appreciate your being here and look forward to your testimony.

STATEMENT OF DR. SUE BREDEKAMP, DIRECTOR OF
RESEARCH, COUNCIL FOR PROFESSIONAL RECOGNITION,
WASHINGTON, D.C.

Ms. Bredekamp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate your coming back. We have
been hearing a lot about the program here today, and I wanted to talk about an innovative
solution. I wanted to thank the subcommittee for the opportunity to testify about Heads
Up! Reading, a state-of-the-art researched-based distance learning course on early
literacy for teachers of young children. I am the content developer and on-air faculty for
Heads Up! Reading, and I am here today representing the three collaborating partners in
the project: the National Head Start Association, the Council for Professional
Recognition, and RISE Learning Solutions.

This is a significant hearing, coming at a time when so much new research on
early learning is available to guide our practice. Among the most urgent needs clearly
identified here is to improve teacher training with specific focus on promoting literacy.
In response to this urgent need, as well as the 1998 reauthorization of Head Start
requiring that programs improve literacy outcomes for children, the three collaborating
partners developed Heads Up! Reading. The primary purpose of the course is to enhance
literacy outcomes of young children, especially children from low-income families, by
improving teaching practices in early childhood programs.

What is Heads Up! Reading? One of the most innovative professional
development strategies ever undertaken in the field of early childhood education, Heads
Up! Reading is a 44-clock-hour, college-level course delivered live using satellite
television on the National Head Start Association's Heads Up! Network. The
instructional model includes an interactive Web site and trained onsite facilitators. The
combination of television, Internet and onsite facilitators makes Heads Up! Reading a
unique high-tech, high-touch learning experience. The course is designed for all adults
who work with young children from birth through age 8, regardless of the setting, and
most of the course is relevant and valuable forparents as well.

Heads Up! Reading meets the unique needs of the early childhood work force,
many of whom can't get away to attend a traditional college course; so Heads Up!
Reading comes to them. Satellite dishes are located where the teachers are, in Head Start
and child care programs, public schools, special education centers, family child care
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homes, libraries, resource and referral centers, community colleges, and other convenientsites.

Because the early childhood work force is also diverse in terms of education and
qualifications, the course draws on proven adult learning strategies as well as the
strengths of the television, medium. Each two-hour class is educational but also lively
and entertaining, using videotapes of effective practices, unscripted discussion with
expert guest faculty, onsite activities, and live "call-in's."

Among the guest faculty are nationally known early literacy experts such as
Dorothy Strickland, David Dickinson, Patton Tabors, Hallie Yopp, Bill Teal, Kathy
Roskos, Agusta Mann, and James Christie. Participants, especially those in rural areas or
those who don't have funds to travel, report that hearing directly from these experts is one
of the greatest benefits. The real strength of Heads Up! Reading is that practitioners all
over the country hear a clear, concise, consistent message about what works in early
childhood education.

The course also helps Head Start personnel meet the 1998 reauthorization
requirement that 50 percent of teachers have at least an associate degree by 2003. Morethan 70 colleges are already offering credit for the course. The content ofHeads Up!
Reading is drawn directly from current research about the knowledge, skills, and attitudes
that are the forerunners of conventional reading. Those key predictors are oral language,
concepts of print and book knowledge, phonological awareness, alphabet knowledge, and
general knowledge about the world.

The content of Heads Up! Reading is organized, using a framework or mentalmodel to help teachers ensure that children acquire these important learning outcomes.The course is structured around two foundational topics, curriculum and assessment; and
five gateways to literacy: talking, playing, reading, writing, and learningthe code.

To represent the mental model, we use the human hand as a memory device,
where the palm represents the circular relationship between curriculum and assessmentand each of the fingers represents one of the five gateways. We sometimes say to
teachers that the solution to improving early literacy is in the palm of your hand.

The mental model reminds teachers that every day they need to provide learning
opportunities in each of these five areas: talking to enhance vocabulary; literacy-rich
play; writing throughout the day; reading, especially interactive dialogic reading; and
learning the code, specific intentional instruction and alphabet knowledge and
phonological awareness.

The course also includes working with English language learners, children with
special needs, and families, and the need for intentional teaching and maintaining
children's motivation to learn, which we have heard so much about.

What has been the impact of this course? Just launched in October, 2000,
approximately 7,500 students have taken this first year, with more than 6,000 coming
from one of four states that have made the course part of their larger strategy to improve



42

literacy: California, Nebraska, Ohio, and Pennsylvania. Other states are joining with us
again next year.

An initial evaluation of the effects of Heads Up! Reading conducted by Dr. Susan
Newman, who is now with the Department of Education but was then with Sierra,
included 130 teachers from 10 sites in Ohio and Pennsylvania and Michigan. Across all
sites, the study found significant knowledge and performance gains on pre- and post-test
measures of teachers' knowledge of early literacy and in the classroom environments.

Let me just conclude by saying that the real potential of distance learning lies in
taking it to scale. We have heard the literacy problem described enough. We now have
considerable knowledge about how to prepare young children to become successful
readers. Early childhood programs can and should do more. Heads Up! Reading is an
effective way to use the latest technology and research-based knowledge to transform
practice in early childhood classrooms and to take it to scale. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF DR. SUE BREDEKAMP, DIRECTOR OF RESEARCH, COUNCIL
FOR PROFESSIONAL RECOGNITION, WASHINGTON, D.C. SEE APPENDIX H

Chairman Castle. Thank you. We appreciate that and finally, Dr. Phillips. Dr. Phillips,
you have been waiting a long time. We are happy to have you here.

STATEMENT OF DEBORAH A. PHILLIPS, PROFESSOR AND
CHAIR, DEPARTMENT OF PSYCHOLOGY, GEORGETOWN
UNIVERSITY, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Ms. Phillips. I am very happy to be here with you this morning to share with you the
latest scientific knowledge that bears on questions of early learning and early
development. I am a developmental psychologist who studied the effects of early
environments, particularly child-care environments, on young children's development for
the last 25 years: Immediately before joining the faculty at Georgetown, I spent four
years working with 17 of the nation's most esteemed scientists to produce "From Neurons
to Neighborhoods." You have the executive summaries.

I am happy to give any of you this doorstopper if you would like to put it by your .

bedside for nighttime reading. It really is the most recent, most exhaustive compilation
of research on birth-to-5 development that can provide a broader context for the issues
that you are discussing today.

I am going to cut to the chase and talk about three points that are in my lengthy
written testimony: one, about the trajectories of achievement; secondly, about the nature
of learning, and thirdly, about what this tells us about early education.

Striking disparities in what children know and can do are evident well before they
enter kindergarten and are predictive of later school success and life achievements.
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These disparities are strongly associated with family income. In fact, low family income
during the preschool years appears to be more detrimental to children's ultimate academic
attainment than does family income later in childhood, and yet preschoolers remain the
poorest age group in our society.

One of the most significant insights about educational attainment in recent years
is that educational outcomes in adolescence and young adulthood can be traced back to
capabilities seen during the preschool years and the experiences in and out of the home
that fosters their development.

For example, reading scores in tenth grade can be predicted with surprising
accuracy from knowledge of the alphabet at kindergarten entry. By the preschool years,
however, the familiar gap in what children from low-income families and neighborhoods
and those not in low-income neighborhoods know has already emerged. Low-income S-
and 6-year-olds show the same knowledge of numbers, as do middle-income 3- and 4-
year olds, for example. Low- and higher-income children are already moving along
different trajectories well before school entry, not because they have different capabilities
but because their early environment at home and in child care do not constitute anything
that resembles a level playing field.

Children living in poverty hear on average 300 fewer words per hour than do
children in professional families. These and other early differences in what children are
exposed to predict their third grade vocabulary and reading comprehension scores.

If we are serious about addressing the income gap in school readiness, then it is
both smart and efficient to focus resources where this gap first emerges and begins to
predict subsequent achievement; that is, during the preschool years.

As a nation, we have actually seriously underestimated the capabilities and the
desire of young children to learn about people, things, and themselves. Many
developmental scientists are now engaged in designing and assessing programs focused
on low-income children, many of them developed in Head Start, that demonstrate just
how universal early capacities to learn truly are, given exposure to environments that
foster learning and excitement in learning.

For example, a program called Big Math for Little Kids engages low-income
preschoolers even as young as three in learning not only about specific shapes such as
triangles and squares, but about symmetries; not just about counting to 10 but about
counting in hundreds. Preschoolers love big numbers. They also love scientific
experiments and are easily engaged in trying to understand why one toy boat floats and
another sinks, for example, and this knowledge has been translated into a preschool
curriculum again developed in a Head Start program called Science Start, where children
learn about properties of matter, about measurement and mapping, and simple machinery,
for example. There is no reason why, given adequate resources, these programs can't be
used in every Head Start program in the nation.
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The question of whether we can intervene successfully to foster early learning has
been answered in the affirmative and should be put to rest. This is a national goal worthy
of pursuit. However, interventions that work depend on well-designed curricula based on
what we know about how children learn and develop, and on a qualified, stable,
adequately compensated work force of early childhood teachers who can implement the
curricula and assess their progress with individual children and will know what to do with
those results.

H.R. 1 acknowledges these needs for elementary and secondary education. They
apply equally to early education.

With regard to curriculum, the programs that are showing promising evidence of
success with low-income preschoolers blend age-appropriate content, tied to what
children are ready to learn, with forms of instruction that transmit this content in ways
that excite and motivate young children. This is not an easy task. In fact, we have plenty
of research showing us that poorly educated teachers have a very hard time doing this.
This is precisely why we require elementary school teachers to have bachelor's degrees,
specialized training, and a teaching credential. Yet the vast majority of preschool
children are in programs and settings with adults who have little more than a high school
education.

Why do we tolerate for 3- and 4-year-olds what we wouldn't ever tolerate for 5-
year -olds? Qualified and stable staff is the fuel that drives successful early childhood
programs. When you appreciate all that goes into teaching young children to read, to
learn about numbers, to learn about the world around them, to learn how to get along with
each other and to want to learn, it is clear that early education is a daunting responsibility.
But when we look at who is caring for and educating our Nation's young children, there is
a gaping mismatch between what research tells us and what is happening.

The vast majority of states allow individuals with a high school diploma, and
without a criminal record, to serve as the teachers in child care programs where most
low-income children spend their days prior to school enrollment. Head Start is working
towards the day when half of its staff will have AA degrees.

Public prekindergarten programs vary widely in their teacher requirements, but
they do tend to employ more qualified and better-trained staff than do Head Start and
child care programs, and they compensate them much, much more than do other
programs.

Finally, we have to acknowledge that the parents of low-income children, many of
whom are now mandated to work in the first few months of their baby's life by welfare
reform, are sometimes not in a position to participate in or even enroll their children in
high-quality early education programs. Data from the 1990s reveal that children of low-
income single working mothers were underrepresented in Head Start, and I would be
interested in knowing if this is still true today.

According to the Bureau of Labor statistics, 60 percent of low-income children
under age 5 with a working mother have a mother who works nontraditional, changing
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hours. Many of them hold down multiple jobs. Their needs for child-care do not fit
neatly into the hours of most Head Start and prekindergarten programs. And I would
hope that as part of any effort to support early education and learning, we will take steps
to ensure that parents' need or mandate to work is not a barrier to their children's and their
participation in these efforts.

Some income-based differences in children's early learning that foretell their
school trajectories are evident 2 and 3 years before school entry. Researchers working
with practitioners are developing a growing repertoire of successful approaches to
providing low-income preschoolers with the skills, knowledge, and motivation to learn
that all children are capable of acquiring. Successful implementation of these programs
requires a skilled, stable, and thus adequately compensated work force of teachers who
are trained to provide the kinds of instruction that are appropriate and promote learning in
preschool-age children.

Finally, the major challenges apply in preparing and retaining this work force and
ensuring that all low-income preschoolers can participate fully, those now in programs
that we think of as providing early education like Head Start and State pre-K, and those
in child care programs that typically employ much less well-trained staff who leave the
field at astonishing rates.

Thank you again for this opportunity to testify. I would be happy to answer
questions.

STATEMENT OF DEBORAH A. PHILLIPS, PROFESSOR AND CHAIR,
DEPARTMENT OF PSYCHOLOGY, GEORGETOWN UNIVERSITY,
WASHINGTON, D.C. SEE APPENDIX I

Chairman Castle. Thank you, Dr. Phillips., And we will start this round of questioning
with Mr. Kildee.

Mr. Kildee. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I have been involved in
reauthorizations probably of five or six Head Starts since I have been in the, either as a
member of the committee or as chairman of the subcommittee or ranking minority
member, as I am right now. And I visited Head Start centers both in Flint, Michigan, in
those impoverished areas of Flint, and I have visited them in Lapeer, Michigan, which is
a city in a rural county, and none of them really bear much resemblance to this schedule I
saw here.

And I think the affective part of Head Start is very important, too. We shouldn't
denigrate that as we try to see how we can enhance the cognitive part. The affective part
is very important also. My wife and I are helping to raise my grandchild, 3-year-old
Gabriel, and it is amazing at the level of affective and cognitive growth. When I was
raising my own children, I used to tell my wife, make sure David has a good feeling
about himself. And one time I was in the state capital, calling home, and I was maybe
emphasizing that too much. I said, how is David doing and she said he has a very good
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feeling about himself today.

But I think the cognitive and affective, all these things are very important. But
assuming that we keep Head Start in HHS where I would like to keep it, what can we do

to enhance and expand the cognitive part of Head Start?

Mr. Herndon. Congressman, as a person who was a VISTA volunteer in Newbury,
Michigan in the summer of 1965, that is where I saw my first Head Start center. I can
appreciate to some degree what has occurred in Michigan. I think that, one, that we learn
from our best practitioners, that if we are serious about literacy and really doing a better
job in helping Head Start teachers to help children to read, find programs in Head Start,
and there are. In the past they were almost underground. They had to be. There are
programs that have worked that teach children to read. Find them and use them to teach
others. And whatever part of Head Start you want to improve, find a successful
practitioner. That is always here I put my money. The person who is doing it, who is

doing it every day, get them together, let them say what works, and try to replicate as
quickly as possible.

Ms. Lopez. I myself, like he was saying, am an experienced teacher, and I am now going
to be a facilitator, and I feel I am given that opportunity with Head Start to share my
experiences in the cognitive field. I work with the "Leaps and Bounds," which is a
language enrichment program, and it is more hands on, and that is what the children need

is hands-on experience.

So like I say, we are in that direction of Head Start of greater Dallas for me to
share the experience I have done, and of course we do have statistics ofachievements,
and not only there at the Head Start center, but ongoing achievements through
kindergarten, and now some of our children that they follow through aren't even in high
school.

So we at Head Start, on that role as far as me helping facilitate the other teachers,
what has worked in my classroom, and I feel that teachers would feel more comfortable
coming from a teacher, myself, instead of taking something new and trying it on over.
This opportunity for me working with Leaps and Bounds has given me an opportunity to
evaluate the years I have been in the classroom, and it is like we were already doing it
from the very beginning.

At times, like he was saying, yeah, we were told, you know, not to put the
alphabets up and, you know, we were kind of, you know, in a mystery. Well, what is it
that they want?

So now we are given that opportunity, and through this program we feel that
assurance that it is okay, go on and introduce those things to them. And it isn't drilling
them; it is letting them hear it and feel it and understand where words come from, which
is communication. So we are on a roll there in Dallas, Texas, about how we need to help
each other as teachers and feel our way, building the children's climates of development.
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Ms. Bredekamp. Well, I think the child's outcomes framework that has been
disseminated from the Head Start Bureau is really a wonderful start, because for the first
time the program has a clear set of goals that are comprehensive, that encompass the
cognitive areas. They address language, literacy, math, and science, but they also address
social and emotional development, approaches to learning, the creative arts and physical
health and well being.

So there are a set of outcomes that articulate goals that all programs can work
toward, and it is clear from the Head Start Bureau that these things matter, things like
alphabet knowledge and phonemic awareness, and part of mandated outcomes legislation
are very clearly included there.

I think the bureau is working hard to try to really disseminate ideas about what
kind of curricula work, and I think we need more work in early childhood around
curriculum development. That has been an area that has been weak in the field, partly
because curriculum looks different with little kids than it looks like with older kids. It is
not a textbook. It is a set of experiences and teacher/child interactions that work toward a
goal, that are much more concrete and hands on, as Margaret has described.

And I think we do have new research. What Deborah has described here, Big
Math for Little Kids, the science programs, these are all new programs that with greater
dissemination we can really make a difference.

Mr. Kildee. Dr. Phillips, anything you would like to add?

Ms. Phillips. I totally agree with what has been said. I think we know how to do it. In
many ways we are really on the cusp of having the examples and model programs that are
effective. The challenge is translating that information into the curricula materials that
can be widely disseminated, getting it into the hands of the people who are touching the
lives of the children. And then the question of, do we have the work force out there that
can? That it is not that easy to do. I don't think I could walk into a Head Start program.
I don't have that kind of training. And we need the people in these classrooms who can
implement the models that are being rapidly developed.

So I think that is the biggest challenge, in creating the curricula that are accessible
to teachers and then getting teachers out there who can do this.

Ms. Bredekamp. Can I just add one word to that? I think that is part of what our work
on Heads Up! Reading has been. It is a strategy for getting the message out there to a lot
of people. Getting a clear, consistent message to a lot of the people at the same time, and
showing people what it looks like.

I think part of the problem that occurred for all the years that Ron was talking
about had to do with a lot of misinterpretations about what was appropriate practice for
young children. And now I think what we really need is to see those teachers in action, to
have a strategy so that people can look at what it looks like and begin to translate it,
because the written word doesn't do it and the speeches of the experts don't do it. People
need to see it in practice and be able to understand that they can do it, too. We need more
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programs like that. We need Heads Up! Math, we need Heads Up! Science. We need
other areas that we could disseminate this with.

Chairman Castle. Thank you, Mr. Kildee. I promised Mr. Osborne to be next. But Ms.
Woolsey has to go, and she can ask one question if she can do it quickly, please.

Ms. Woolsey. Thank you very much. You are lucky we are time constrained. I would

like to tell you Teddy stories. That is my 18-month-old grandson. I want to be reborn
and I want his parents to be my parents. Parents that have the opportunity know so much

more now.

But one of the opportunities they had was that Teddy's mother was able, 18
months ago, after he was born, to stay home for three months with him. And I notice

that, Dr. Phillips, in your words, that "Neurons to Neighbors" recommends that we
expand the Family and Medical Leave Act to all working parents, and I would hope that

we pay for new parents to be home with their children from the beginning.

Would you expand on that and the importance of it?

Ms. Phillips. We demand an incredible amount of parents today, parents at all income

levels really, but particularly low-income parents. Ithink it is now 14 states, it may be

even more by now, requiring through welfare reform mothers of children under the age of

1 to enter the work force. Most of those states actually set that demarcation at three

" months of age. And yet we know that it is critical for parents and young children to
develop that relationship that we all talk about with stars in our eyes, and there is barely

time for them to do that with the stresses and strains that they are operating under.

Most other industrialized countries recognize this. We are way behind the eight

ball on our family leave policy. Right now what is, I think, of greatest concern are the
inequities that characterize utilization of family leave; that parents like me who can, you

know, in many ways figure it out anyway, have access to the family leave law because I

can afford to take that time off. Most parents who want to take that leave but cannot are
low-income single working parents who say they can't do it because they cannot do
without three months' of earnings. So it is all part of the picture if you are thinking
developmentally. So I appreciate your raising that.

Ms. Woolsey. Right. I won't go any further, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.

Chairman Castle. Thank you, Ms. Woolsey. Mr. Osborne.

Mr. Osborne. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to thank the panel for being here
today. I was interested in a couple of things Dr. Phillips mentioned, primarily that of the

correlation between the socioeconomic level and school achievement. I used to be in a
university setting and, strangely enough, we found that the best predictor of college
success wasn't ACT and SAT scores; it was, rather, family income. So it seems to persist

all the way through.
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Having said that and being aware of that, what do we do about it? I realize you
talk a little bit about the family leave situation, but it is very difficult to reconstruct
family fmances. So do you or other members of the panel have any suggestions? This is
such a critical issue, but what do we do about it?

Ms. Phillips. We have been focusing today on programs that have been tested out in
child-care, Head Start, and non-family settings; but there are examples of programs that
work directly with parents. The most successful programs actually work jointly with
parents and child care providers and teachers and get all of the adults ofyoung children
on the same page with regard to giving children what they need. I think especially during
the birth-to-3-years, it is very crucial not to sort of focus exclusively on what we can do
in the context of center-based early education programs, and take what we know about
family literacy interventions and parent literacy interventions to change those early home
environments of young children.

No matter what study you look at, whether it is a study of child care or an
evaluation of Heed Start, you do find that the strongest, most powerful influence on any
child's development is that home environment, and the effects of income are mediated
through that home environment and the parents' interactions with the children. So we
can't ignore that critical piece of the puzzle.

Mr. Herndon. If I may, I have been very interested in Dr. Lyons' research in which he
has said that if you have a good teacher, the children who are below grade level in
reading, you can get 70 percent of them up to grade level within 1 year. The problem is,
and there is a tremendous amount of research that backs this up, children go into schools
that don't function well. Low-income children go into schools that have the least
effective teachers.

There is research out in the state of Tennessee in which they did a long-term
study. In my home state, as I mentioned earlier, there is no requirement that a graduate of
the school of education has to have been taught how to teach a child to read. Those
graduates go into low-income schools. I talked to a teacher just last year. He said: They
put me in a classroom with second graders. I was not taught how to teach them to read.
Now I am expected to teach them to read.

So, yes, income is a predictor of failure. Through income, you go into poor
performing schools. I can guarantee you what your test scores are going to be 10 years
later. But I think even when we find schools that work well with low-income children,
we never say replicate them.

One last comment on public school. One school, in my hometown of Portland,
about six years ago, really intensified-effort at math. They had children, primarily black
kids, and single-parent families, scoring higher than the average middle-class white child
in the city. Now, do you think anyone said replicate what those successes are for all the
other little poor kids in the city? No. New principal comes in, program is abandoned;
now everybody can say the same thing they were saying: You can't expect those kids to
do as well as the middle-income kids because they started offpoor.
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So I think that, yes, there are certain things that are predictable if poor kids end up
having ineffective teachers.

Mr. Osborne. So what I hear you saying, then, is it really isn't finances; it is more that
children in certain financial levels tend to get poorer teachers.

Mr. Herndon. They are tracked. They get tracked into schools that are poor-performing
schools.

Mr. Osborne. Okay. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, I yield back the balance of my time.

Chairman Castle. Thank you. Mr. Roemer.

Mr. Roemer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Herndon, as you are aware, the
administration has made a proposal to move the Head Start program from the HHS to the
Department of Education. I want to be clear on what your feeling is about that. How do
you feel about that change? I am not sure you were passionate enough.

Mr. Herndon. I was a little understated earlier.

Mr. Roemer. Can you restate it for me so I completely understand it?

Mr. Herndon. I will try it again. I think it is a mistake for several reasons. One, Head
Start is more than just an education program. And all the other elements of Head Start
that work, those aren't areas that the Department of Education has had success with. That
is number one.

Number two, the programs the Department of Education is currently responsible
for to help low-income children have not done well. And probably the largest is Title I,
and the research is there. Title I has not gotten low-income children up to grade level in
math and reading, but yet billions and billions of dollars are put into it.

And I mentioned ESL, and again I hate to pick on Portland, but that is what I am
most familiar with; 97 percent of all tenth graders in ESL below grade level in reading as
of two years ago; 97 percent. And there is no do-over for these children. Now probably
most of them, if not all, are dropouts.

Now, someone will probably say, you could have predicted that by family
income. If somebody had made sure that these children were able to read, do math well, I
think the figure would be reversed. And, again, our program, ESL program in Portland,
six years running, out of compliance with civil rights regulations, the Department of
Education has not done anything. The school system in Portland said, write us another
report. So my opinion is based upon their performance. It is not philosophical. They
have not performed well with the programs that are supposed to help low-income
children.
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Mr. Roemer. All right. Thank you very much for that clarification from your earlier
testimony.

Mr. Herndon. My privilege.

Mr. Roemer. Dr. Phillips, I don't have the doorstopper version. I have got the cliff
notes from your book. And let me read from page nine and page 10. And I quote:
Young children are the poorest members of society and are more likely to be poor today
than they were even 25 years ago.

Page 10, Conclusion, and I quote: The overarching question of whether we can
intervene successfully in young children's lives has been answered in the affirmative and
should be put to rest. However, interventions that work are rarely simple, inexpensive, or
easy to implement. Unquote.

Now, we know a lot of this, and we know it comes down to teacher quality and
curriculum. You used some great examples about science experiments and big numbers
that kids love. They get this stuff and they learn it. I have four children under the age of
8, and they would just as soon get up in the morning and turn the computer on and start
learning things, as every child would in this country if they had that opportunity. Every
single child 'is no different from that Yet most of them, because of that first sentence I
read, are born into poverty and don't have those opportunities.

So what do we do with limited, you know, time here today, obviously? Is the
administration right that it is not about resources here; that it is not about money?

Ms. Phillips. It is hard to imagine any other major topic that Congress deals with where
people would say it is not about money, whether that is defense or natural resources, or
elementary and secondary education where you are looking at billions of dollars of
additional resources being put into that program. So little kids are no different. It is
about resources. It is not exclusively about resources, but in order to do what we are
doing, it does take resources.

You can look at what it takes to implement these programs. Well, you can take a
look at what it takes to educate a teacher to get them prepared to implement them well.
So yes, it is about resources, and I think resources are about priorities and about
willpower and about what we care about in this country. I think even now a lot of this
evidence is still relatively new to people, the evidence about what children are capable of,
and the sense that we do know what to do to foster early learning, and so we as a Nation
are on a learning curve.

I would like to believe that once we really own up to that knowledge base and
own up to what its implications are, that we will have the same kind of discussions about
early education as we do about elementary education, where we worry about teacher
quality and teacher compensation and teacher retention; about providing scholarships so
people can get the degrees and education they need; about class size.
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We need that same discussion at the preschool level.

Mr. Roemer. Well, I thank you, and I am done, Mr. Chairman. I would just say, in
agreement with Dr. Phillips, that this committee sometimes is very, very unique; not so in
a good way sometimes with the kind of witnesses we have heard from today before this
panel.

When Secretary Powell goes up to the International Relations Committee and
asks for a huge increase in funds to better protect our diplomats overseas, yes, it is about
a little bit about money.

When Secretary Rumsfeld comes up before the Armed Services Committee and
says we need to protect the American people, it is going to take some resources and, yes,
some better quality use of technology too.

But sometimes when the administration comes up here, it is not about resources
and money, it is just about better management. We would get better quality if we would
just manage these programs better. So I think we need to continue to send the message
out there that it is not solely about resources, but it certainly is about adequate resources
and increases in funding for the poorest people in our United States that, as you said in
your report; are poorer today than they were 25 years ago; and there are more of them,
and they need the help.

Chairman Castle. Thank you, Mr. Roemer, and I will yield myself five minutes at this
time.

Let me just continue along those lines. I think we need to have a little bit of
clarification here. In the last half dozen years, Head Start funding has doubled in this
country. IDEA funding has doubled roughly in this country. Education funding has gone
up an average of, I think, depending on what,you count, but in excess of 15 percent a
year. Other than the research at NIH for disease research, I don't know of any area of the
budget that has had increases anywhere near as high as we have in these areas. I am not
blaming or taking credit when I say that. I am just stating as a fact that the resources
have been there, and I am not one who disagrees with that. I think there is a certain
necessity to make sure that we have proper day care, Head Start, dealing with IDEA and
the various other problems.

Mr. Roemer. Would the gentleman yield?

Chairman Castle. Sure, I will be glad to.

Mr. Roemer. I just want to say my references to the $125 million request for an increase
in Head Start for this year from this administration, not from the previous eight years
between the bipartisan Congress and the Clinton administration.

Chairman Castle. Mostly from the Republican Congress, if you want to get into
politics. But that is all right. Republicans have done more in education financially than
anybody with a Democratic president, and I am not arguing with him, and I have no
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problems with those statements. But I do have a concern that while we can pressure all
we want for more money or whatever it may be, we need to make sure these programs areworking as well as they can. And I, too, as everybody else here, have been in a lot of
Head Start programs. In fact, this year I have been in Head Start programs in the city of
Wilmington, Delaware, and I am from Delaware City, where the woman who runs it said
that they are doing everything in their power to hire even a greater percentage of teachers
than are prescribed by the federal law.

I was in a meeting with the head of New Castle County, which is about two-thirdsof the state of Delaware, which is the size of a congressional district, by the way, and he
said roughly the same thing. So essentially the people I am touching base with in
Delaware are saying that. I am very interested in research of all of this.

For example, Dr. Bredekamp and the Heads Up! Reading program, I don't know
how much research is going into it, whether that is really helping in terms of developing
people. These are the things that interest me. I think that OEM should have the authority
to look at programs involving children, period; to make sure they are working.

I am also vitally concerned, I have just seen this is anecdotal, but it is my personal
observation that young kids who are born in lesser income circumstances and then
perhaps with the overlay ofa English as a second language circumstance, or whatever it
may be, are not going to get up to the starting line equal when they get to kindergarten
and first grade, and that is a huge problem.

Maybe for 1 or 2 percent of you out there, academics are not a problem. Forthose of us who struggle every now and then, you know what it is like to hit that brickwall. And if you hit that brick wall in kindergarten when everybody else can start to deal
with numbers and letters and you can't, that is a tremendous problem.

So I don't think it is a good idea to start pointing fingers at each other, but try tofigure out what is the solution, how do we make the programs work better, how do we
fund them, or whatever it may be. So put yourselves in our positions for a minute, if youwill. And I will start with Mr. Herndon on this.

I am interested in any other specific recommendations you might have in terms ofwhat we are doing. And I am not expecting you to cite titles of codes or whatever it maybe, but in terms of not even the Head Start program, and you have commented on these
things as we have gone along, and I understand we are not getting into the department
argument here. Don't get me on that at this point. But what else should we be looking at,in terms of what we as the federal government can do, that might be helpful with respectto what you all have seen or are doing at the delivery services level?

Mr. Herndon. I think to make sure, and this sounds very simplistic; I know it must. Tomake sure that as we examine programs or we look at retooling programs, that we get,again, our best practitioners, people who have made it work, and let ourselves be guidedby their experiences. That is not the way we normally do it. Very rarely does anyone,
make the effort to get when people are taught, to ask them when was the last time youtaught a school kid to read? Ifyou have done that and done it well, those are the folks I
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want to get in'a room and say how do you do it better?

If you are talking about program management, bring together your best program
managers as evidenced by their audits, by their reviews; say, how can we do it better?
But that is not normally the way we do it. We do it top down. If I happen to be in a
certain position and know somebody, I get called together someplace and we issue a
paper and say this is the way we do it. So my suggestion is at every point, especially
dealing with low-income children, that we are guided by the best practitioners that we
can find and pay heed.

Chairman Castle. This could be done through education research, for example? I
mean, they could determine the best practices, the best practitioners, replicate it, a word
used before, and get it out to the field?

Mr. Herndon. Sir, I really think so. If you go into any school, all the other teachers can
tell you whom the best teacher is. The parents certainly can. So I think that that can be
done, but that is not normally the way we go about making changes.

Chairman Castle. Exactly. Dr. Phillips, do you agree with that, or anything else you
want to suggest?

Ms. Phillips. Exactly. Translating from the good models and scaling up is critical. We
do need research on that. We do need to understand much better how to take these
programs that work in one hothouse site with the intense involvement of the researchers
who have designed it and get them working in a much broader-based kind of spectrum of
programs. So that is a research priority. But are you just talking about research
priorities?

Chairman Castle. No. Anything. But you need to repeat, because I have to go to the
others.

Ms. Phillips. Head Start has a 25 percent set-aside for quality improvement initiatives.
The child-care and development block grant has a 4 percent set-aside for quality
improvement. We really have to begin closing the sort of nonsensical gap between what
we call child care in this country and what we call early education or Head Start or
whatever, and really, really sort of target in the same extent the kinds of quality
improvement initiatives that we have, focused on specific, identifiable programs into the
child care world where most of these low-income children are spending their days.

Compensation has to be a priority. I was in a meeting last week at the Foundation
for Child Development where we had representatives from higher education training
programs focused on early education. The vast majority of their graduates who are
coming in and getting BA's, AA's, BA's in early education, you know, skip the early
education job opportunities, go right into kindergarten and first grade, because they are
earning twice as much, they are getting health insurance.

Chairman Castle. So, inequality between regular education salaries and day care.
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Ms. Phillips. Exactly. These are people who would rather be teaching 3- and 4-year-olds. They can't do it. So they are going right into our education system. We are losingtalent, in that we are actually training in all the kinds of things we have been talkingabout today. So the compensation issue has to be dealt with head on.

Chairman Castle. Dr. Bredekamp, do you have any thoughts on this?

Ms. Bredekamp. You asked about evaluation for Heads Up! Reading, and I did want tosay we had a formative evaluation this first year. I said that Dr. Susan Newman hadconducted that, and we did find knowledge and performance gains, significant ones forthe first year, because the first year was premature to really look at child outcomes yet;but we will be looking at child outcomes next year.

We have a large-scale evaluation study that is being conducted by UCLA at manysites around the country. So we will be able to look at child outcomes data next year. Iam very confident that we will see differences in child outcomes as a result of theprogram.

Chairman Castle. You will send us a copy of that.

Ms. Bredekamp. Yes. In response to your other questions, though, I think, you know,where we focus on Heads Up! Reading, is birth through 5. And it is very clear from"Neurons to Neighborhoods," from I just think everything we all know now, that starting
at preschool is too late, that the language gap the first three years is so critical for
language development; and that what we really have in our country that is called anachievement gap is in some ways a verbal language gap because the very powerful
research that Hart and Risley documented in a study called "Meaningful Differences inthe Everyday Experiences of Young American Children" found this incredible gapbetween the language of children from welfare families, working class families, andprofessional class families, to the point where by the time children entered school, theworking class families' children had heard 10 million words and the professional families'
children had heard 40 million words. That type of significant gap can't be made up inone year.

Chairman Castle. What should we do?

Ms. Bredekamp. We need to put more resources into thebirth through 3 years. So theearly Head Start program, which is serving 40,000, has been increased, but I think it hasincreased to 55,000. It is nowhere near beginning to touch on what it could be doing forthose very children that we are going to need to serve later. A lot of those children arealso in family child-care and child-care settings rather than in Head Start because HeadStart isn't serving them. So we need to do the things that Deborah was talking about.

Chairman Castle. Thank you, Dr. Bredekamp. Ms. Lopez, more than anybody, you arein the field, where the rubber hits the road. Is there anything that you see?

Ms. Lopez. I think we need to go with what works, the experience and qualities inteachers. You know, it is not easy going into a classroom, seeing all these little ones with

60
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these different personalities, but you have to understand where each child is coming
from. Especially the children I work with. They are coming from a lot of negativeness
and they are in poverty. And I think that if you see what works go with what works and
give the teachers an incentive. We are there.

And a lot of times, like everybody was saying, they want them to read and
everything else, but what have we done to get them there? They come in disturbed.
They need to find themselves as well as helping the parents fmd themselves, too.

So I think if we go with what works and really look into it, and we do have those
statistics and seeing what works with the children, take it from there, and give us teachers
an incentive also, because it takes a lot of work.

Chairman Castle. Thank you, Ms. Lopez. I am sure it does take a lot of work. Let me
thank all of you very much for being here today. Some of you came from far away to be
here, and we appreciate that a great deal.

As I indicated, your full testimony as well as what you said here today will be
made part of the record as well. The staff may want to ask follow-up questions. We
would love,to hear from you as this process goes on. We intend to deal with this for the
next year and a half. So if you have other ideas, please feel free to get in touch with us.
But again we thank you very much. Unless anybody has anything further, with that we
stand adjourned. Thank you.

[Whereupon, at 1:15 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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Opening Statement
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Good Morning. Welcome to the first in a series of hearings this
Subcommittee will hold on the issue of early childhood education.

As many of your know, research by the National Institutes of Health has
demonstrated that few children can pick up reading on their own and that the
ability to associate sounds with letters are best learned between the ages of
four and six.

In fact, Dr. Reid Lyon, head of the National Institute of Child Health and
Human Development, has stated that children who receive stimulating
literacy experiences from birth onward have an edge when it comes to
vocabulary development, an understanding of the goals of reading, and an
awareness of print and literacy concepts.

As a matter of fact, many recent studies conclude what most of us have
intuitively known for some time -- that the successful acquisition of school
readiness and learning skills in the first five years of a child's cognitive
development predict a lifetime of future academic success.

For these reasons, early childhood education programs enjoy strong
bipartisan support in the Congress. Still, I believe that it is appropriate to
examine these programs to determine if they truly give their young
participants a "head start" or if additional structural improvements are
needed.

I also believe that these programs must do a better job of reducing what one
researcher called the "pre-achievement gap" between disadvantaged
preschool children and their more advantaged peers -- something, I might
add -- that only widens as the child is promoted to more advanced materials
without regard for his or her mastery of basic skills.

These programs, and the other important health and nutrition services they
provide, can make an enormous difference in the lives of our disadvantaged



60

children. With our renewed emphasis on high standards and accountability
in K-12 education, I believe we must refocus our attention on the quality of
early childhood programs and their impact on the earliest -- and most
important -- years of our children's lives.

Today, I am pleased to welcome members of the Administration - Under
Secretary Eugene Hickok from the Department of Education and Assistant
Secretary Wade Horn from the Department of Health and Human Services.
Both will play a major role in developing President Bush's early childhood
education agenda.

I am also pleased to welcome representatives from the Head Start and the
early childhood academic communities. Tremendous strides have been
made in the study of early childhood. I have no doubt that all our panelists
will be able to offer us insight into this research and offer recommendations
on how to parlay it into a brighter future for our Nation's preschoolers.

With that I would like to recognize Ranking Member Kildee for his opening
statement.
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Good morning, Mr. Chairman and members of the

Subcommittee. It is a pleasure and honor to be with you this

morning to testify on the benefits of education for children in their

earliest years.

The National Research Council of the National Academy of

Sciences in their publication, Eager to Learn: Educating our

Preschoolers, expresses my thinking best:

"Historically, there have been two separate and at:times
conflicting traditions in the United States that can be
encapsulated in the terms 'child care' and 'preschool.' A
central premise of this report, one that grows directly from
the research literature, is that care and education cannot be
thought of as separate entities in dealing with young children.
Adequate care involves providing quality cognitive
stimulation, rich language development, and the facilitation
of social, emotional, and motor development...thinking and
feeling work in tandem."

This Administration firmly believes in the ability of children

-- all children--- even our youngest, to learn. We base this belief

on research and practical experience. And that is why First Lady

Laura Bush hosted a two-day summit on early childhood cognition

last week entitled, Ready to Read, Ready to Learn. Joining the

President, Mrs. Bush wants America to understand the new
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research literature that clearly shows that young children have the

ability to access early literacy skills.

This new body of research studies focuses attention on

children's exposure to learning opportunities. It calls into question

simple notions of child development that do not recognize how our

youngest children learn. The research shows us that it is not an

easy task to teach a child to read. However, we are coming to

understand all the pieces of the puzzle, including the role of

parents a role that no government program can legislate. For

example, a bedtime story to your child tonight is an important part

of the prevention against the need for remediation tomorrow.

This new research is so important that Secretary Paige, with

Secretary Thompson, announced at the First Lady's early learning

summit the formation of a joint HHS-Education taskforce to work

on improving the cognitive development aspects in Head Start

centers, child care centers, and preschool programs. He

emphasized the President's belief that it is critical that we use our

existing resources to reach youngsters and show adults how to

teach important cognitive learning skills.

Through the presentation of a continuum of research-based

effectiveness strategies from birth through age five, the President

and First Lady add to the President's K-12 blueprint, "No Child
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Left Behind," to present a systemic approach to learning that

focuses on preventing academic failure. Unlike past education

fads, the leadership and vision of the President and First Lady are

steering us on a steady course of research-based approaches to

improve children's lives and promote academic success.

The bottom line is that quality preschool programs recognize

that cognitive development is as important as social, emotional,

and motor development. And, by concentrating on learning in a

child's early years, sensitive to that child's developmental stage,

early childhood programs are building a foundation that will reap

future benefits.

Here also is a little noted yet tremendous benefit to early

childhood cognitive development. High-quality preschool

programs will help America's teachers tomorrow by preventing the

need for remediation in the elementary and high school grades

today. Significantly, young children who are at the greatest risk of

school failure are more likely to succeed in school if they attend a

well-planned, high-quality early childhood program. (National Research

Council, Eager to Learn, Educating our Preschoolers, 2000).

Unfortunately, studies have found that while most preschool

children in the United States spend at least a portion of their days

in care outside the home, they are not in settings of sufficient

quality to produce improved learning later on. Again, the National
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Research Council warns that our growing understanding of the

importance of early education "stands in stark contrast to the

disparate system of care and education" available to the nation's

preschool children. The report suggests that many children from

low-income families are in child care "of such low quality that

learning and development...may even be jeopardized."

Because of concern about the quality and availability of early

childhood education, the President and the U.S. Department of

Education ("Department") are committed to emphasizing the

importance of early childhood education, the characteristics of

high-quality programs, and the availability of Federal resources to

support preschool services. To express our commitment, President

Bush has increased funding for preschool programs by $180

million.

As part of this task, the Department is providing information

to educators and policymakers about why early education is

important and what it takes to ensure that preschoolers' education

experiences are .of sufficient quality to make a difference in

learning, no matter what their developmental stage. One major

thrust of that effort is a focus on early literacy or pre-literacy skills

and early reading, especially through the President's Early Reading

First proposal.

7
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This morning I will review with you the size and the scope of
the preschool population we're talking about. Then I'll review
more of the literature on the importance of cognitive and language
development in early childhood education, as well as the
characteristics of excellent preschool programs and where they are
happening.

Finally, I want to review with you this Administration's
proposal to build a prepared school-aged population by making
sure our youngest children are ready to learn and are learning.
We believe mastering reading is the key. This is the way we will
leave no child behind.

Who's in Child Care

There are several sources of data on the extent of child care
in this country and the type of care children receive. In 1995,
according to the U.S. Bureau of the Census (Who's Minding the Kids? Child

Care Arrangements, October 2000):

14.4 million (75 percent) of the 19.3 million children under
age 5 were in some form of regular child care arrangement
during a typical week.
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Preschoolers spent an average of 28 hours per week in child
care; however, more time was spent in child care if the parent
worked or went to school (35 hours per week).

Data from the National Center for Education Statistics' Early

Childhood Longitudinal Study (America's Kindergartners, 2000) found:

Four out of five kindergartners in 1997-98 received care
from someone other than their parents prior to the year they
entered school.

Among children who received care from someone other than
their parents, the majority (69 percent) received care from a
center-based program; 24 percent received care from a
relative in a private home; and 15 percent received care from
a non-relative.

Once children enter kindergarten, about 50 percent receive
care before or after school from someone other than their
parents. Care is most often provided in a private home by a
relative; center-based care is the second most frequent type
of care.

Nationwide, a large percentage (76 percent) of preschool

children with employed mothers are regularly cared for by

someone other than their parents. For more than half of preschool

children with employed mothers, the primary child care provider is

not related to the child. Thirty-two percent of children are in

center-based child care arrangements (Urban Institute, Child Care Arrangements for

Children Under Five, 2000).

72
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According to the National Center for Education Statistics,
similar percentages of African-American and white 3- and 4-year-
olds were enrolled in center-based programs, while their Hispanic
peers were less likely to be enrolled. Three- and 4-year-olds from
families with incomes ofmore than $50,000 were more likely to
attend preschool programs than comparable children whose parents
earned less than $50,000. Finally, as parents' educational
attainment increased, so did 'the preschool enrollment rates of their
children (NCES, Digest of Education Statistics 1999, Indicator 44, Page 122).

Research shows that children who attend high quality child
care programs have better language and math skills when entering
elementary school than children in low quality child care (Peisner-
Feinberg et al., 1999). For example, higher quality child care for very
young children (birth to 3) is consistently related to high levels of
cognitive and language development.

(Mother-Child interaction and Cognitive
Outcomes Associated with Early Child Care, National Institute for Child Health and Development EarlyChild Care Research Network, 1997).

However, only about 20 percent of child care centers are
rated as "good" or "excellent." In some States, quality
programming may be even harder to find. A four-State study of
quality in child care centers found that only one in seven (14%)
was rated as good quality. (Cost, Quality and Child Outcomes in Child Care Centers,
(Executive Summary) University of Colorado at Denver, 1995)
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So, while most preschool children in the United States spend

at least a portion of their days in care outside the home, they often

are not in settings of sufficient quality to improve later learning

results.

What Works in Early Childhood Education?

Now, to get to the heart of the matter, this hearing is tackling

the question of what works in early childhood education. While

the Department acknowledges that attention in the preschool years,

to all developmental domains is vital, I would like to discuss our

emphasis on early childhood cognitive development and early

reading skills here today.

Research now clearly provides direction in these domains,

which in the past have been neglected in many preschool settings.

The new research sheds light on the kinds of early childhood

programs thatdevelop learning results in children. Seven concepts

can guide the planning of effective early childhood programs (Dwyer,

Chait, and McKee, Building Strong Foundations for Early Learning, November 2000):

1. Children's pace of development is not uniform.

2. Teacher expertise is critical.

3. Intensity of participation matters.
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4. Links with families are essential.

5. Early childhood education can benefit all children.

6. Continuity sustains positive effects.

7. Quality counts.

Why an Emphasis on Reading?

The Administration is committed to ensuring that every
child can read by the third grade. To help meet this goal, the
President has proposed the Reading First initiative. We are
very pleased by the bipartisan support that this program has
received in both the House and the Senate during the
reauthorization of the Elementary and Secondary Education
Act.

The Reading First initiative gives States both the
funding and. the tools they need to eliminate children's
reading deficiencies. The findings ofyears of scientific
research on reading are now available, and application of this
research to the classroom is now possible for all schools in
America, including preschool environments. The National
Reading Panel issued a report in April 2000 after reviewing
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100,000 studies on how students learn to read. The panel

concluded:

...effective reading instruction includes
teaching children to break apart and
manipulate the sounds in words (phonemic
awareness), teaching them that these sounds
are represented by letters of the alphabet
which can then be blended together to form
words (phonics), having them practice what
they have learned by reading aloud with
guidance and feedback (guided oral
reading), and applying reading
comprehension strategies to guide and
improve reading comprehension.

The Reading First initiative builds upon these sound

research-based findings.

Where Are Best Practices Being Implemented?

The nation has many examples ofprograms that work. Texas

is one leader in the preschool literacy movement. Recognizing that

too many of the State's children enter school not ready for reading

and learning and to ensure preschool children have the right kind

of experiences that prepare them for school, the Texas legislature

appropriated $17 million for pre-reading and language activities in

Head Start and early childhood programs in 1999.
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One Houston project that is working on ensuring that
preschool children have the right kind of experiences is CIRCLE,
The Center for Improving the Readiness of Children for Learning
and Education. Under the direction ofDr. Susan Landry, Professor
of Pediatrics at the University ofTexas Medical School at
Houston, CIRCLE is using the knowledge gained from 20 years of
research with children and their families to help improve preschool
education and literacy in Texas. In cooperation with the Texas
Education Agency, CIRCLE is:

conducting workshops and side-by-side training with
teachers in Head Start and other early childhood programs tohelp prepare children for kindergarten;

identifying age-appropriate tools to evaluate the progress of
preschool children in acquiring pre-literacy and languageskills; and

providing training in using the tools for assessment teams inthe Texas Even Start programs.

CIRCLE is providing information that can help Head Start
and other early childhood programs improve children's language
and pre-literacy skills. Helping the children increase such skills as
awareness of print, understanding the sounds of letters and
increasing their vocabulary will aid in getting the children ready
for kindergarten.
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The Georgia Pre-kindergarten Program was established in
1993 to provide Georgia's four-year-old children with high-quality
preschool experiences. This unique program is expected to serve
about 62,500 children this school year. With this statewide pre-
kindergarten program, Georgia reaches a higher proportion of four-
year-old children than any other state in the nation.

The Pre-kindergarten Program provides children with a
foundation of appropriate learning skills and activities that will
enable them to be successful in their school experiences. In effect,
children are afforded the opportunity to "begin school" and are
provided with an appropriate learning environment to increase
their cognitive skills while having fun.

The school readiness goals of the Georgia Pre-kindergarten
Program are to provide a developmentally appropriate preschool
program emphasizing growth in language and literacy, math
concepts, science, arts, physical development, and personal and
social competence. For example, literacy goals for participants
include: understanding and telling stories; recognizing pictures,
words, and stories; recognizing ABC s; and understanding that
writing is communication.

Georgia State University conducted a longitudinal study
comparing 315 at-risk children who participated in the Pre-
kindergarten Program to a matched sample of children who did
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not. By the end of kindergarten, the participating children
surpassed nonparticipating children in five areas of development,
promotion to first grade, and attendance. By the completion of first
grade, the pre-kindergarten children scored higher on 10 separate

measures of academic development and achievement and topped
the national average on the Iowa Test of Basic Skills.

What U.S. Department of Education Programs Are Designed
to Improve Early Childhood Education?

No Federal program can ever take the place of parents
engaged in every aspect of their child's life, including their child's
learning. And States have a clear role in providing resources to
parents and schools to help their children learn. It is with this
philosophy that the Department is promoting a complementary
package ofprograms that focuses on early literacy in the
Administration's reauthorization proposal for the Elementary and
Secondary Education Act.

Early Reading First. First and foremost in the Department's
arsenal is Early Reading First. Early Reading First would

complement Reading First State Grants by supporting model
programs to develop the academic readiness of preschool-aged
children in pre-school programs and Head Start programs that feed
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into participating elementary schools. The purpose of this program

will be to illustrate on a larger scale recent research findings that

children taught pre-reading skills in pre-school can begin learning

to read.

Even Start. The Even Start Family Literacy Program

supports projects that provide literacy services to both

children and parents in low-income families. States and local

districts will have access to funds from the new Reading First

program for Even Start programs that provide

comprehensive, science-based reading programs for parents

and their children from birth through age 7.

Title I. With the understanding that for over thirty years the

largest elementary and secondary education program

administered by the department has not fulfilled its original

expectation to close the achievement gap between at-risk

students and their more advantaged peers, Title I is being

dramatically restructured to hold schools accountable for

serving children. Title I now serves 12.5 million children pre.

k-12. Twelve percent of this population is ofkindergarten or

preschool age. Title I's new emphasis on early intervention

and accountability for reading will help ensure that our

largest K-12 investment is well spent.
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As the Administration builds on scientific research to

begin new programs and remodel old ones, the department is

committed to refocus them with an eye toward what we know

works. These programs include:

Preschool grants. This program in the Office of Special

Education Programs provides formula grants to help States

make a free appropriate public education available to all

children with disabilities ages 3 through 5. The Preschool

Grants program supplements funds provided to States under

the Grants to States program and helps to ensure that young

children with disabilities are ready to learn when they enter

school.

Grants for Infants Toddlers and Their Families. This

program makes formula grants to help States implement

statewide systems of early intervention services for all

eligible children with disabilities from birth through age 2

and their families. These systems help States and local

agencies identify and serve children with disabilities early in

life when interventions can be most effective in improving

educational results.

State Improvement. State improvement grants in the Office

of Special Education provide competitive grants to help State
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educational agencies reform and improve their systems for

providing educational, early intervention, and transitional

services to improve results for children with disabilities. This

includes their systems for professional development,

technical assistance, and dissemination.

Loan Forgiveness for Child Care Providers. In 2001, the

Congress appropriated $1 million to the Department for a

previously authorized student financial assistance loan

forgiveness

Location of the Head Start Program

The President has made clear that he expects much more

emphasis on the development of literacy skills in the Head

Start program. He has proposed to move Head Start from the

Department of Health and Human Services to the Department

of Education, where it can be more closely aligned with

compensatory education programs such as the Title I

programs when Head Start students begin formal schooling.

We will deal with this issue appropriately during the next

Head Start reauthorization. In the meantime, The Department

of Education and the Department of Health and Human

Services will coordinate an interagency task force to translate
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research on learning readiness into action through Head Start

and other programs for preschoolers. Composed of policy

and research experts in early childhood development, the task

force will identify ways that federally funded preschool

programs can be aligned with research on the development of

early reading and math skills among preschool-age children.

Conclusion

This concludes my statement. Thank you for the opportunity

to speak on this topic. I would be happy to answer any

questions.
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Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I am pleased to

appear before you today to share information on the Head Start

Program. As the very recently confirmed Assistant Secretary for

Children and Families, I would like to convey my strong interest

in working with this subcommittee in addressing early childhood

development issues.

Head Start is the Nation's largest early childhood education

program. Its mission is to help low-income children start

school ready to learn by providing a range of comprehensive

educational, child development, health, and social services.

Since 1965, local Head Start programs across the country have

served more than 19 million children. This year's appropriation
alone will allow us to serve approximately 916,000 children --

861,000 in the Head Start program and 55,000 in the Early Head
Start program.

In addition to expanding Head Start services to many more

children, recent major Head Start initiatives, guided by

bipartisan legislation, focused a steady investment of funding

on strengthening program quality and increasing staff

compensation. The result is classrooms where teachers:are

better trained and proficient in engaging children individually
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and in helping them develop vocabulary, pre-literacy, and social

skills.

Complementing the focus on learning is the.provision of

comprehensive services, such as medical, dental, mental health,

and nutrition services, so that children are ready and able to

learn. Other key elements of this program include parental

involvement and grounding in the community. Over 1,500 public

and private nonprofit community agencies, including religious-

based organizations, manage Head Start programs, guided by a

common framework of national standards and policies.-

I believe that we all would agree that Head Start has a long

history of success. But if the program is to continue to have a

positive impact, we must integrate some of the new research

findings about childhood learning into the program. This shift

in the focus on learning can -- and should -- be accomplished

without sacrificing the comprehensive nature of the program.

President Bush has made clear that he expecis'thtCh more emphasis

on the development of literacy skills in the Head Start program.

As part of this initiative, the President has proposed moving

Head Start from the Department of Health and Human Services to

the Department of Education, where it can be more closely
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aligned with compensatory education programs, such as the Title

I programs, when Head Start students begin formal schooling.

This issue will be addressed appropriately with the Congress

during the next reauthorization of the Head Start program.

In the meantime, both the Department of Health and Human

Services and the Department of Education will coordinate an

interagency task force to translate research on learning

readiness into action through Head Start and other programs for

preschoolers. The formation of this task force was announced by

Secretary Thompson and Secretary Paige at the White House Summit

on Early Childhood Cognitive Development that was hosted by the

First Lady last week. We are committed to working together to

make the President's vision a reality--to ensure that the focus

on both child and family literacy becomes an integralpart.of

every Head Start program.

As requested by the subcommittee, my testimony today will focus

on recent and planned efforts to integrate emerging research

findings into the program in order to improve outcomes for

children enrolled in Head Start.

Improving Head Start's Early Education Services
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Head Start is implementing the following three core strategies

to strengthen teaching, learning and child outcomes in more than

46,000 classrooms nationwide: setting high standards for early

childhood education services and child outcomes; training

teachers and managers; and establishing
partnerships with State

and national early literacy initiatives.

Setting high standards for early childhood education services

and child outcomes

Every local Head Start program is required to adhere to national

Program Performance Standards, which include-specific

requirements in health and disabilities services, family and

community partnerships, and early childhood education.

Performance standards in education include requirements that

programs select a curriculum that addresses such goals as

cognitive development, literacy, numeracy and language

development; administer individualized screening and ongoing

assessment of each child's learning and development; provide

family literacy services to enhance parentsY ability to read and

contribute to their children's literacy; and work with local

elementary schools to help children and families make a

successful transition from Head Start into kindergarten.
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Additional standards cover class size, adult-child ratios, and
teacher training requirements.

To ensure that local programs meet these standards, we conduct

rigorous on-site monitoring reviews of every Head Start agency
at least once every three years. If program-quality problems
are discovered, the local agency is required to correct them or
else its funding is terminated and a new community agency is

selected to run the Head Start program. Roughly 90 percent of
all programs are successful in meeting the Head Start standards.
However, we have replaced more than 160 grantees in the last 10
years.

Augmenting the Program Performance Standards and Federal program
monitoring is a new Head Start Child Outcomes Framework. Head
Start needs to focus more on such indicators of early literacy

as children's knowledge of letters. While it is not appropriate
to take curricula designed for first grade and use it for four-

year-olds, we must challenge ourselves to ensure that when

children leave Head Start they know more than only one or two

letters, particularly given what we know about the predictive

power of letter and number
recognition for later school success.
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Therefore, under this new initiative, each local Head Start

agency is required to gather and analyze assessment data on

Children's progress and accomplishments in eight domains of

early learning and child development and thirteen specific

congressionally-mandated indicators of early literacy, language

development, and numeracy skills. Programs will use this

information to plan improvements in their curricula and teaching

- and federal program monitoring teams will begin this year to

review program implementation of these new requirements.

Training teachers and managers

Head Start is working to improve the credentials and

compensation of teachers, in order to meet the national

requirement established in the 1998 reauthorization of the Head

Start Act that at least 50 percent of all teachers have a degree

in early childhood education by 2003. The percentage of

teachers with at least an Associate's degree has increased from

32 percent in 1997 to 41 percent in 2000, supported by an

investment of nearly $80 million to pay for training costs and

salary increases. In order to attract and retain more highly

trained teachers, programs are allocating funds to increase

staff compensation and fringe benefits. Over the past decade,

teacher salaries have increased from less than $14,000 to an
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estimated average of $22,500, and staff turnover is reported at

a relatively low and stable rate of less than 10 percent

annually.

We also are working with institutions of higher education to

align college courses and degree programs with emerging

challenges for Head Start teachers, such as the large number of

children who enter Head Start from non-English speaking

families.

Another major Head Start priority is to strengthen the knowledge

and skills of education coordinators and program directors who

supervise teachers and make decisions about local program

curricula, assessment systems, and ongoing professional

development. A National Head Start Child Development Institute

convened last year provided training to 3,500 local program

managers and supervisors in research-based'teaching strategies

to foster children's progress in literacy, language development,

mathematics, science, and social-emotional development.

In addition, the Head Start Family Literacy Project is providing

training and technical assistance to local programs to enhance

children's literacy learning in classrooms, adult education for

parents, and parent-child interactions in Head Start-centers and

3E07 COPY MARLA
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at home. We must work to increase the number of parents who

read to their children at home on a daily basis -- a key support
for the work of preschool and kindergarten teachers. In fact, a

critical component of the Family Literacy Project is the focus

on collaboration with the Department of Education's newly-

expanding Even Start program, public libraries, adult education

programs and other related community programs.

Establishing partnerships with state and national early literacy

initiatives

Head Start programs are participating in a wide range 'of efforts

to improve children's early literacy learning'-and school

readiness. For example:

The State of Texas's Head Start Educational Component

Grant Program is providing $15 million over two years

to improve curricula and teaching in 20 local Head

Start programs. Five hundred teachers are receiving

training through the University of Texas Health.

Science Center in research-based iaEegies to enhance

children's language enrichment, print and book

awareness, motivation to read, phonological awareness,
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letter and early word recognition,, jld,written

expression..

As part of Ohio's Literacy Campaign, local Head Start

programs have designated a literacy specialist in each

program, and are conducting summer training institutes

for nearly 500 teachers, parents, and program

directors.

Several hundred Head Start programs nationwide are

participating in HeadsUp! Reading sponsored by the

National Head Start Association and RISE Learning

Solutions. This 44-hour early-literacy training

course is delivered to teachers via satellite

television.

At the Federal level, the Head Start progriM-&Oliaborates

closely with the Department of Education, emphasizing two areas

of common concern: reading readiness and research. For

example, the Head Start Bureau has joined with the Department of

Education and the Corporation for National Service to

disseminate materials on reading readiness.
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These initiatives and many others complement and expand the

impact of our early education improvement efforts.

I would like to turn now to a brief discussion of what we know

about the current status of early childhood education and child

outcomes in Head Start.

Research on Head Start Program Ouality and Child Outcomes

Head Start serves as a national laboratory for early childhood

education, with a research agenda to identify state-of-the-art

approaches to assess and accelerate progress on all dimensions

of school readiness. Through a strong researchagenda, Head

Start continues to make progress toward developing an outcome-

oriented program.

The Head Start Family and Child Experiences Survey (FACES) is an

ongoing longitudinal study of the Head Start program, drawing

upon a nationally stratified random sample of 3,200 children.

FACES provides, for the first time, the ability for HeadStart

to examine important aspects of outcomes and'-quality. Further,

we have linked the FACES study with the large Department of

Education early childhood longitudinal studies to provide more

comprehensive information on Head Start outcomes.

95
80-037 D-4
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Findings from FACES show that Head Start children start far

behind the average child but demonstrated progress in some early

literacy skills. In addition, based on both teacher and parent

ratings, children in Head Start improve in social skills that

are important to success in school, including better

interactions with peers and lower rates of problems such as

hyperactivity.

However, the average performance of Head Start children remains

below national norms of school readiness. The same FACES study

showed that Head Start children do not make any gains in letter

recognition during their Head Start experience. Therefore, we

must do more so that Head Start children enter kindergarten with

stronger literacy skills.

Ongoing research will guide further efforts-to strengthen Head

Start programs, teaching, and partnerships with parents.

Research and evaluation efforts will be expanded through a new

set of Quality Research Centers that are evaluating the

effectiveness of a variety of early literacy curricula and

teacher training models in local Head Start programs. These

Quality Research Centers will promote the school readiness of

q(a
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preschool children in Head Start through partnerships between

academic researchers and Head Start programs.

Conclusion

While children and families clearly benefit from Head Start's

education and comprehensive services, many challenges remain.

In order to better prepare Head Start children for their entry

into school, we must place a much stronger emphasis on both

child and family literacy. We must continue to provide national

leadership to Head Start staff, managers, families, and

community partners as they work to find better ways to educate

each child and support every Head Start family.

As part of this national leadership role, we will continue to

draw upon results from ongoing and expanded research. In

addition, we will listen to and learn from knowledgeable

researchers and educators throughout the country. The White

House Summit on Early Childhood Cognitive Development provided

an important first step in translating research findings into

improvements in early childhood education: -As I mentioned

earlier, during the proceedings Secretary Thompson joined

Secretary Paige in launching a task force to improve early

reading and math skills in pre-school programs, including Head
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Start, to ensure that research-based strategies are considered

as we endeavor to better prepare children for academic success.

I appreciate the opportunity to speak with you and look forward

to working closely with the Congress as we continue to improve

Head Start in the years ahead.
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APPENDIX D - HANDOUT FROM THE HONORABLE EUGENE W.
HICKOK, UNDERSECRETARY, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF
EDUCATION, WASHINGTON, D.C.
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APPENDIX E -- JOURNAL OF THE AMERICAN MEDICAL
ASSOCIATION ARTICLE SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD BY
REPRESENTATIVE RON KIND
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NMI ORIGINAL CONTRIBUTION

Long-term Effects of an Early Childhood
Intervention on Educational Achievement
and Juvenile Arrest
A 15-Year Follow-up of Low-Income Children
in Public Schools
Arthur I Reynold/3, PhD

Judy A- Temple, PhD

Dylan L Robertson

Emily A. Mann, MSSW

EARLY EDUCATIONAL NTERVEN-
tions during the preschool years
are widely touted as an effec-
tive way to prevent learning dif-

ficulties and to promote healthy devel-
opment Preschool programs arc central
to many human service reforms. State
and local expenditures for preschool ex-
ceed $15 billion annually, and they are
expected to continue to increase.' Ad-
vances in the neuroscience of brain de-
velopment have further accelerated in-
terest and investments in the early years
of life.'.

The main attraction of early child-
hood programs is their potential for pre-
vention and cost - effectiveness," In the
past 2 decades, many studies have dem-
onstrated the positive effects of partici-
pation in early intervention for school
readiness, health status, academic
achievement, reduced need for grade
retention, and special education ser-
vices." Evidence is emerging for delin-
quency prevention and higher edu-
cational attainment." Yet several
limitations remain that reduce confi-
dence in the implications of findings
for policy making.

First, most evidence for the link be-
tween preschool participation and its

Context Most studies of the long-term effects of early childhood educational Interven-
tions are of demonstration programs rather than large-scale public programs. Previous
studies of one of the oldest federally funded preschool programs have reported positive
effects on school performance, but effetison educational attainment and crime are unknown,

Objective To determine the long-term effectiveness of a federal center-based pre-
school and schoolbased intervention program for urban low-Income children.

Design, Setting, and Participants Fifteen-year follow-up of a nonrandomized,
matched-group cohort of 1539 low-income, mostly black children born in 1980 and
enrolled in alternative early childhood programs In 25 sites in Chicago,

Interventions The Chicago Child. Parent Center (CPC) Program (n.989 children) pro-
vides comprehensive education, famity, and health services and includes half-day pre-
school at ages 3 to 4 years. half- or full-day kindergarten, and school-age services In inked
elementary schools at ages 6 to 9 yews. The comparison group (n=550) consisted of
children who participated In alternative early childhood programs (full-day kindergar-
ten): 374 in the preschool comparison group from 5 randomly selected schools plus 2
others that provided full-day kindergarten and additional instructional resources and 176
who attended full-day kindergartens in 6 CPCs without preschool participation.

Main Outcome Measures Rates of high school completion and school dropout
by age 20 years, luvende arrests for violent and nonviolent offenses, and grade reten-
tion and special education placement by age 18 years.

Results Relative to the preschool comparison group and adjusted for several covar-
iates, children who participated in the preschool intervention for 1 or 2 years had a
higher rate of high school completion (49.7 % vs 38-5%; P = .Q1); more years of com-
pleted education (10.6 vs 10.2; P..03); and lower rates of juvenile arrest (16.9% vs
25.1%; P..003), violent arrests (9,0% vs 15.3%; P=.002), and school dropout (46.7%
vs 55.0%; Pr .047). Both preschool and school-age participation were significantly
associated with lower rates of grade retention and special education services. The ef-
fects of preschool participation on educational attainment were greater for boys than
girls, especially in reducing school dropout rates (P=.03). Relative to less extensive
participation, children with extended program participation from preschool through
second or third grade also experienced lower rates of grade retention (21.9% vs 32.3%;
P=.001) and special education (13.5% vs 207%; P=.004).

Conclusions Participation In an established early childhood Intervention for low-
Income children was associated with better educational and social outcomes up to age
20 years. These findings are among the strongest evidence that established programs
administered through pubic schools can promote children's long term success.
JANA 7001:285:2339-2316 www4arnacom
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LONG-TERM BENEFITS OF EARLY INTERVENTION ON EDUCATION AND CRIME

long-term effects on child health and de-
velopment comes from model demon-
stration programs rather than estab-
lished programs implemented by school
districts and human service agencies."
Although research on model programs
provides crucial information concern-
ing what effects are possible under the
most controlled conditions, evidence
from larger-scale, institutionalized pro-
grams can better assess the effective-
ness of the existing state and federal in-
vestments.

A second limitation of the existing
research is that few studies of pro-
gram impact have been conducted in
inner cities with high concentrations of
neighborhood and family poverty. Be-
ginning with Head Start, preschool pro-
grams were designed to benefit chil-
dren at highest risk of school failure.
Given increasing concentrations of so-
cial disadvantage in many urban set-
tings," corresponding evidence about
the compensatory effects of early child-
hood programs is warranted.

Finally, the impact of the length of par-
ticipation has not been systematically in-
vestigated. Previous studies do not have
sufficient sample sizes and variation in
length of participation to investigate this
issue. Knowledge about the added value
of programs that continue into the pri-
mary grades may reveal, for example, the
extent to which the fading effects of in

on some outcomes can be
moderated or reversed."'

In this report, we present evidence
from the Chicago Longitudinal Study on
the long-term effects of a preventive in-
tervention called the Chicago Child -
Parent Center (CPC) program." La
sated in 24 centers in high-poverty
neighborhoods, this ESEA (Elemen-
tary and Secondary Education Act) Title
program began in 1967 and is the coun-

try's second oldest (after Head Start) fed-
eral preschool program and the oldest
extended early intervention. We inves-
tigated the link between program par-
ticipation and educational attainment by
age 20 years, official juvenile arrests by
age 18 years. and need for school reme-
dial services. Earlier studies have found
that program participation beginning in

preschool is significantly associated with
greater cognitive skills at school entry,
higher school achievement in elemen-
tary school, and reduced rates of grade
retention and special education by early
adolescence.leist The duration ol pro-
gram participation also is positively as-
sociated with school performance.' We
expected this pattern of results would
lead to higher rates of school comple-
tion and decreased likelihood of juve-
nile crime and remedial services.

METHODS
Sample and Design

Data are from the Chicago Longitudi-
nal Study, a prospective investigation
that tracks the well -being of a same-
age cohort of 1539 low-income minor-
ity children (93% black and 7% His-
panic) born in 1980 who attended early
childhood programs in 25 sites in 1985-
1986" Since 1985, data have been col-
lected yearly on educational and fam-
ily experiences from school records and
participant surveys. The original sample
included the entire cohort of 989 chil-
dren who completed preschool and kin-
dergarten in all 20 CPCs with com-
bined programs. School-age services are
provided in first to third grades in
schools affiliated with the centers. The
comparison group of 550 children in
this nonrandomized cohort design par-
ticipated in alternative early child-
hood programs (full-day kindergarten).
The preschool comparison group in-
cluded 374 children comprising the en-
tire kindergarten class in 5 randomly
selected schools plus 2 others that pro-
vided full-day kindergarten and addi-
tional instructional resources (23% en-
rolled in Head Start). An additional 176
children attended full-day kindergar-
tens in 6 CPCs without preichool par-
ticipation. They were eligible to re-
ceive some program services (ie. parent
resources) but were located in sepa-
rate classrooms. Because these 2 groups
had similar demographic profiles, they
were combined for analysis..

The intervention group was matched
on age of kindergarten entry, eligibil-
ity for and participation in government-
funded programs, and neighborhood

and family poverty." Neighborhood
poverty is defined as residence in a Title
I school attendance area. Family pov-
erty is defined as eligibility for the sub-
sidized lunch program (130% of the
federal poverty level). Ali interven-
tion and comparison group children
were eligible and participated in the
study under informed consent. The le-
gal and ethical requirements to serve
children most in need prevented ran-
dom assignment in this established pro-
gram. The study was approved by the
institutional review board at the Uni-
versity of Wisconsin-Madison.

The design of the study assessed the
impact of 3 measures of CPC participa-
tion. For preschool participation, chil-
dren entering the program at ages 3 or
4 years (original cohort, n.989) were
compared with all other children in the
study who did not participate In CPC
preschool but had the alternative full-
day kindergarten (preschool compari-
son group, 550; TABLE I). The ef-
fects of school-age intervention, which
was available to any child attending a
program school, were estimated by com-
paring children participating for at least
1 year from first to third grade regard-
less of whether they participated in pre-
school (n =850) with those with no par-
ticipation in the school-age program
(school-age comparison group, n-689).
The effects of each program compo-
nent were estimated while controlling foe
the influence of the other. The effects of
participation io extended intervention
were estimated by comparing children
who entered the CPCs in preschool and
continued their participation through
second or third grade (for 4-6 years,
n. 553) with all other children with less
participation in either preschool or first
to third grades (nonextended interven-
tion group, 1-4 years, n.602). The pat-
tern of participation and postprogram
data collection arc shown in Table I.

The validity of the estimated inter-
vention effects is strengthened by the fol-
lowing study features. First, most chil-
dren in the preschool and school-age
comparison groups did not enroll in the
program because they did not live in the
attendance area of the CPCs. Thus, home

2340 LAMA. May 9.2001 Vol 285, to. 18 (Repented) 0?2001 American Medical Association. All rights reserved.
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residency rather than parent interest de-
tcnnined their participation. Second, by
comparing groups that received differ-
ent intervention services, findings in this
report estimate the value added by the
CPC program above and beyond par-
ticipation in more typical programs.
Third, to assess the impact of extended
vs nonextended participation, results of
word analysis skill tests at the end of kin-
dergarten were used as a control vari-
able. Finally, previous studies of this
project's." support the equivalence of the
program groups and show no evidence
of selection bias that would alter find-
ings. Accordingly, confidence is high that
the group differences reflect true pro-
gram effects."

Follow-up Study
and Comparability
of Intervention Groups
At age 20 years, 83.2% of the original
sample (n.1281) had data on educa-
tional attainment (84.6% and 80.7%,
respectively, for th e preschool and com-
parison groups) with no evidence of
selective attrition in this study or pre-
viously."." Rates of sample recovery
were even higher for juvenile court
records. As shown in TABLE 2, both the
age 20 follow-up samples and original
sample were similar on many child and
family characteristics. The character-
istics were measured from school
records and family surveys up to age 12
years. The means of the risk index, a
sum of 6 dichotomous factors associ-
ated with lower child health and with
cumulative effects of child risk factors
on later outcomes in many previous
studies2°3' (ie, low parent education
I parents did not complete high school),
neighborhood poverty 16096 of chil-
dren in attendance area reside in low-
income families), low family income
'eligibility for the subsidized lunch pro-
gram), single-parent family status, not
employed full- or part-time (parent
report of less than full-time employ-
ment), and large family size l 0.4 chil-
dren in the family as reported by par-
ents)) were equal between groups.
Extended and school-age intervention
groups showed similar patterns. Con-

LONG-TERM BENEFITS OF EARLY INTERVENTION ON EDUCATION AND CRIME

Table 1. Patterns of Parudpation of Original intervention and Comparison Groups in theChicago Longitudinal Study

Preschool
Study Category Intervention Groupt

Program Participants' Characteristics at Study Start'
No. of cases with ixeschool partiiPaticn 989 0

Teets in preschool (0 -2) 1.5,5 0.0
No. d cases with kindergartenParticiPs600 989 550

Years in full/half-day kindergErten 1.0 1.0
Futt-day kindergarten. 96 59$

No, of cases with school-age participaton 084
Years of Oval-age program (03) 1.43
School-age particles/Ion, 96 69.2

No. of cases with extended program participation (4-6 y) 553
Extended particiPation. % 55.9

Total years of program (0-6)

No. of Lost Cases In Postprooram Team

comparison
Groupt

Morelli
From ages 8-9 y

From ages 10-14 y
67

146

100.0

168

0.68

30.2

0

00
068

51

101
Chad death

6

Follow-up Study Charectetistcs of Participants at Age 15-20Veers,
No. of Cases With Date

School records of remedial services 837 444
Juvenile court records 911 493
Educational attainment

School dropout 837 444
high school CorodetiOn 807 428
Kl9hen grade rxxnoleted through high school 805 425

Casco for dogma parectudon are aMt* beginning 01 Steaway.
tV4"3 " V109scaoof oto9P1111149910901nclutle paradoston hen ammo^ ses-rial Wooedseventy-5t ccenpalison-growCoMs wets eggitte to receMolmae0 Ingle C010-Pseni Coma laywomanbut °moiledh Oinortint els:moons. Scene 0701:011300-91.0 =SOS IMAICIP0101:110 3C0001-0610 MOM", b0C11140was *panto any dad aho tavollwl wthe progarn Wools In test to thin3 wades. Moon clicks,* in Inn methodgnaws enrolled in the ollernotkie OkttlyAkhdegwton
ISOM0 01 MOM &Olen mcnitnia away by soe to moo went included In the kokoni.o

sistent with developmental research, the
risk index provides a summary. mea-
sure of the cumulative effects of child
risk factors on later outcomes?"' It was
significantly associated with all but 1
child outcome. Rates of reported child
abuse and neglect and births to teen-
age mothers also were similar between
groups. Among the age 20 follow-up
samples, the CPC preschool group had
a higher proportion of girls and par-
ents who had completed high school
and fewer siblings. Alternatively, the
preschool group was more likely than
the comparison group to reside in
higher-poverty neighborhoods and had
higher unemployment rates. The lat-
ter differences are the result of the cen-
ters being located in the most disad-
vantaged neighborhoods, leading to
conservative estimates of effects.

07001 American Medical Association. All rights reserved.

Intervention
The CPC is described fully in previous
reports. 236 It provides educational and
family-support services to children ages
3 tog years (preschool to second or third
grade). The centers serve 100 to 150
three- to five-year-olds in separate fa-
cilities or in wings of neighborhood
schools. The centers are located in the
poorest neighborhoods in Chicago. The
mean rate of family poverty in 1989 for
the community areas serving the CPCs
was 41% compared with 17% for other
areas of the city." Each center is di-
rected by a head teacher and 2 coordi-
nators. The parent-resource teacher
coordinates the family-support compo-
nent. The school-community represen-
tative provides outreach to families. The
eligibility criteria for the program are
(1) residence in a high-poverty (Title I)

(Repented) AMA, May 9. 2001Vol 283. No. 18 2341
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LONG-TERM BENEFITS OF EARLY INTERVENTION ON EDUCATION AND CRIME

Table 2. Equivalence of Intervention and Comparison Groups on Selected Attributes for theAge 10 Follow-up Study and Original Sample

Child/Family Attribute

Age 20 Poilow-up Sample
= 1281r

Original Sample
61 se 1539)
P Value

Preschool
Intervention Group

(no 837)

Comparison
Group

lot o444)

1

Value
Female clad. % 529 46.8 .04 .11Black % 94,1 92.8 .34 .951.rga school poverty (>59%L 9(.1 77.9 72.3 on .od
School stability (>5 y in Chicago

schwa). %
922 91.0 .44 .08

Risk rides (0-61. mean (SD) 3.6 (1.3) 3.8 (1.4) 55 .09Chilc=o for cubskiboo
96.2

92.7 02.0 .03 .79

Parent(s)Ccencletert 7411
school. %t

661 59.8 .048 .02

Single- parent status. 961 70.4 66.1 .17 .27
Parent%) not employed lug- or

penUrne. %t
52.5 48.9 .30 .81

Misshg parerd education or
meats. %I

24,9 29.8 .28 .04

No. cl albinos, meant 2.6 2.8 .007 .03
parentis) cage 20 y at

brat. 96
23.4 19.2 .14 .25

Chad abuse or neglect by age
4 y (ncfcated report). %

1.0 1,4 .52 .95

Census-track poverty. age 4 y.
roam (S0)6

46,1 (13.9) 39.9 (11.8) 0 0

Census-track of parent
unemplor re 11. age 4 y,
mean 95.0)5

24.410.0) 22.8 (5.0) 0 0

Vatahr ago 20 Worn* earth =WWI nomprethoe to age These. Pyttues thew the eerireence Of Men
eat
(Or DIPANntag4 grOu9 (600rences be age 20 red utinel arras.

prescilool canparlson group preopaso hetemeede teday letteryetten but re ChIcOarent Center
tatichral pahttatace Seticearae oho 0611061.0leurneach pr mestect ante prelim as iv salsactaxl IntervsetlesnVadat* 'rota:lee In Ate relax Santa. sew ray by rector. Each 01 the ask Farm was meet as I relihheindeator. Ntrreer ot albinos was otrwyclatt to 4 of owe Olean Mx bode. rem1Lew they home d 411eartly or he weak:boa theft

twOtram K1301401 *eta Weeny halt.'Came hicowation Ow mean of 1900 and 1090data. Nth Wool peresty is *Wet es tweeteco in a scrod areain which 02% a mon creerth are h wokeweh bur near..

school area, (2) demonstration of edu-
cational need due to poverty andasso-
ciated-factors as assessed by a screen-
ing interview and community outreach
by center staff, and (3) parent(s) agree
to participate. Rates of participationex-
ceeded 80%, as the program was lo-
cated in areas not being served by other
preschool programs.

The intervention emphasizes the ac-
quisition of basic skills in language arts
and math through relatively structured
but diverse learning experiences (eg,
whole class, small groups). After full-
day or part-day kindergarten, continu-
ing services are provided in the affili-
ated schools under the direction of the
curriculum parent-resource teacher."
Participation in the school-age interven-
tion is open to any child in the school,

either in fast and second glade in 14 silts
or first through third grade in 6 sites.

The following features are central to
the program: (1) a structured set of
learning activities as described in the
instructional guide"; (2) low child to
teacher ratios in preschool (17 to 2) and
kindergarten (25 to 2); (3) a multifac-
eted parent program that includespar-
ticipating in activities in the parent re-
source room with other parents (eg,
educational workshops, reading groups,
and craft projects), volunteering in the
classroom, attending school events and
field trips, and completing high school
(4) outreach activities including re-
source .mobilization, home visitation.
and enrollment of children; (5) ongo-
ing stall development; (6) health and
nutrition services, including health

screening, speech therapy, and nurs-
ing and meal services; and (7) compre-
hensive school-age services to sup-
port the school transition through
reduced class sizes (25 from x35 chil-
dren), the addition of teacher aides,par-
ent-program activities, extra instruc-
tional supplieS, and coordinated
instructional activities. The mean per-
child expenditures in 1996 for 1 year
of preschool and 1 year of school-age
participation are $4350 and 515.00."

Outcome Variables
indicators of Educational Attainnxnt.
Three measures of educational attain-
ment of youth by age 20 years (mean
19.7 years, January 2000) were in-
cluded. These measures were extracted
from administrative records in all
schools youth attended andwere supple-
mented by interviews with family mem-
bers. High school completion mea-
sured whether youth completed their
secondary education with an official di-
ploma or were awarded a General Edu-
cation Diploma (GED). All others. in-
cluding those who remained in high
school, were coded as "noncompl-
eters." Highest grade completed was an
ordinal indicator of educational attain-
ment: the minimum value was 6 and the
maximum value was 12 (graduation or
GED). School dropout measured
whether youth left formal education in
an elementary school or in a diploma-
granting high school prior to gradua-
tion for any reason other than school
transfer. Youth who enrolled in a GED
or equivalent program were coded as
-dropouts." Graduates and active high
school students were coded as 'non-
dropouts."

Official Juvenile Arrests. Several in-
dicators of juvenile arrests reported to the
Cook County juvenile Court and 2 other
locations were sunlyzed. These arrests oc-
curred between ages 10 and 18 years
(from 1990 to 1998). They consist of for-
mal petitions for youth who are ar-
rested on criminal charges and go be-
fore a judge. Some petitions result in
warnings or referrals to social service
agencies. The indicators were the inci-
dence of juvenile arrest (z 1 arrest), the

2342 )AMA. May 9. 2001 -Vol 283.140.18 Otepettell
02001 American Medical Association. All rights reserved.
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incidence of multiple arrests (2 ar-
rests), and the number of arrests. Ar-
rests were further divided into those in-
volving violent offenses (eg, assault,
robbery) and nonviolent offenses (eg,
property theft, drug possession). Data
were collected through record searches
at the juvenile court in spring and sum-
mer of 1999 without knowledge of
youths' program participation. Searches
were repeated twice for 5% random
samples and verified against computer
records. To be included in the analysis,
youth had to reside in Chicago at age 10
years or older. The number of arrests
ranged from 0 to 15 and included up to
38 individual charges. Property of-
fenses were the most common, fol-
lowed by violent and drug offenses.

School Remedial Services. Two cu-
mulative measures of school-related
competency indexed the receipt of re-
medial services. Data came from school
administrative records. Incidence of grade
rerCIIII0P1 was defined as whether chil-
dren repeated a grade from kindergar-
ten through the eighth grade (age 15
years)-because of failure to meet mini-
mum levels of performance." Once in
high school, students are no longer for-
mally retained in grade. Special educa-
tion services were measured in 2 ways:
number of years children received spe-
cial education services from ages 6 to 18
years (grades 1-12) and incidence (any
and 2) of special education services.
Most children receiving special educa-
titan services participated in the regular
school polgrara. The most frequent cat-
egories of placement (based in put on
federal definitions) were specific learn-
ing disability, behavioral disorder, and
speech and language impairments."

Statistical Analysis

Following previous analyses in this
project °n intervention effects were esti-
mated by probit and negative binomial
regression within an alternative-
program design. First, the impact of CPC
preschool participation ( I or 2 years vs
0) and school-age participation (1-3 years
vs 0) were assessed by including 2
dummy variables in the model. Second,
the effects of participation in the extended

LONG-TERM BENEFITS OF EARLY INTERVENTION ON EDUCATION AND CRIME

intervention were assessed by estimat-
ing regressions.with a dummy variable
indicating children's participation for 4
to 6 years (preschool staning at age 3 or
4 years to second or third grade) vs non-
extended participation for 1 to 4 years
(all other children with any preschool or
school-age participation). Analyses that
included children with 0 years of par-
ticipation or with only preschool par-
ticipation yielded similar estimates of
extended participation. Adjusted coef-
ficients and group differences denote
effects above and beyond the influence
of the covariates. The covariates were sex
of child, race/ethnicity, risk index, earlier/
later program participation, and 20
dummy variables representing the sites
of the program. All have demonstrated
significant associations with child out-
comes in previous studies. The pro-
gram site indicators measure the local
in fluences associated with attendance in
a particular center. Results were unaf-
fected by alternative covariate specifica-
tions, such as the individual risk indica-
tors entered separately, and the addition
of other indicators of family and neigh-
borhood disadvantage (Table 1). To
assess the effects of extended program
participation, word analysis score results
at the end of kindergarten on the Iowa
Tests of Basic Skills were included.m'

Probit regression analysis was used to
estimate coefficients for the dichoto-
mous outcomes of educational attain-
ment (high school completion and
school dropout) and the incidence of ki-
venik anew grade mention, and spc-
cid eductukm plattinent Ntganve bi-
nomial legression analysts was used (01
the outcomes based on count data, In-
cluding the number of years receiving
special education services, the number
of arrests (total, violent, and nonvio-
lent), and the highest grade completed
(with upper truncation). To enhance in-
terpretability, the coefficients from these
analyses were transformed to marginal
effects using LIMDEP." Consistent with
previous studtes,"" corrections for non-
random attrition and clustering (random-
effects model) proved unnecessary and
did not affect estimates. Similarly, nosig-
nificant across-equation correlations

02001 American Medical Association. All rights reserved.

were detected in models estimating the
presence of selection bias into or out of
the program. Following previous analy-
ses, interaction terms were tested for pro-
gram bysex of child. neighborhood pov-
erty, and the risk index.

RESULTS

Educational Attainment
Preschool Participation. Relative to the
preschool comparison group and ad-
justing for the covariates, including
school-age participation, preschool par-
ticipants had a significantly higher rate
of high school completion at age 20
years (49.7% vs 38.5%, P..01) and a
lower rate of school dropout (46.7% vs
55.0%, P..047; TABLE 3). Preschool
participants also completed more years
of education than the comparison group
(10.6 vs 10.2 years, Pu .03).

Boys benefitied from preschool par-
ticipation more than girls, but only for
school dropout was the program by sex
of child interaction significant (P..03).
Adjusted rates of school dropout be-
tween groups were substantially lower
for boys (51.0% vs 67.7%, .004) but
not for girls (42.4% vs 41.7%, Po .90).
This finding is notable given that black
males are at highest risk of school fail-
ure. Differences in rates of high school
completion between groups also fa-
vored boys (42.6% vs 29.0%, P..02)
over girls (565% vs 48.0%, F...17).

School-Age Participation. Relative to
the school-age campanulas group and
conttolhnit for (sther model vutiabies,
including preschool pat titillation,
school-age panteipation waa not WO.
crated with any measure of educa-
tional attainment (Table 3).

Extended Program Participation. Al..
though children with extended inter-
vention for 4 to 6 years had the high-
est levels of educational attainment.
these higher levels were, on average, not
significantly different from children
with nonextended program participa-
tion (P=.19; TABLE 4). School drop-
out rates for program participants were
significantly lower than the nonex-
tended group in the highest poverty
neighborhoods (P =.048).

(Reprinted) AMA. May 9. 2001Vol 285. No. 18 2349
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Official Juvenile Arrests
Preschool Participation. Preschool par-
ticipation was associated with a signifi-
tamly lower rate and number of juve-
nile arrests. The adjusted rate ofarrest
was 16.9% for the preschool group and
25.1% for the preschool comparison
group (P=.003-, Table 3). Preschool par-
ticipants also had a lower rate of mul-
tiple arrests (9.5% vs 12.8%,P= .01) and
violent arrests (9.0% vs 13.3%, P..002).
No differences in effects were de-
tected by sex of child, risk index, and
neighborhood poverty.

School-Age Participation. Unlike
preschool participation, school-age par-
ticipation was not associated with lower
arrest rates or with fewer arrests for any
measure (Table 3).

Extended Program Participation.
Relative to notes tended participa-
tion. extended participation was mar-
ginally associated with only a lower rate
of violent arrests (P.,09; Table 4). Rates
of multiple violent arrests for partici-
pants were significantly lower than

those of the nonextended group at
higher levels of the risk index (P..03).

School Remedial Services
Preschool Participation. Relative to the
preschool comparison group, pre-
school participation was associated with
significantly lower rates of grade reten-
tion (23.0% vs 38.4%; P <.001; Table 3)
andspecial education placement (14.4%
vs 24.6%, P <.001). Moreover, the pro-
gram group spent, on average, 0.7 years
in special education compared with 1.4
years for comparison counterparts.

School-Age Participation. As shown
in Table 3, participation in the school-
age program for at least 1 year was as-
sociated with significantly lower rates of
special education (15.4% vs 21.3%.
P.M). multiple years of special educa-
tion (13.9%vs18.4%,P..01), and grade
retention (23.8% vs 343%, P..001).

Extended Program Participation. As
shown in Table 4, participation in the
extended program was associated with
lower rates of grade retention (21.9%

vs 3L1 %, P-.001) and 2 of the 3 mea-
sures of special education placement,
including any placement (13.5% vs
20.7%, P., .004), above and beyond less
extensive participation. Children with
5 or 6 years of participation had the low-
est rates of rranediation.

COMMENT

This study makes 3 contributions to the
literature on child health and develop-
ment. First, as one of the most compre-
hensive longitudinal studies of a large-
scale early interven tion on education and
crime, the finding that preschool par-.
ncipation was associated with a signifi-
candy higher rate of school completion
demonstrates that established publicpro-
grams can haves positive impacuhrough
early adulthood. To date, almost all evi-
dence for the effects of early interven-
tion on educational attainment comes
from model programs rather than large-
scale programs .°.5."' The largest in-
creases in educational attainment (espe-
cially dropout rates) occurred for boys

Table 3. Adjusted Means and Differences for Child-Parent Center (CPC/ Preschool and Scholl -Age Intervention C10119s.

Outcome Measures

Preschoca
School -Agee

tMervention
(n 837)

Companscat
(n 444) Difference

P
Value

1

Intervention
In. 729)

Comparison
(n.552) Menace

P
ValueEducational attainment by age 20 y

1-69h school cornpiebon. 96 49.7 38.5 112 .01 46.0 45.6 0.4 .91School dropout. % 46.7 55.0 -e.3 .047 49.8 aee 0.2 .96Kignest Tact Cars:lead (7-12) 10.56 10.21 0.35 .03 10.44 1043 001 .90Jivers)* crests by age 18 ye
Any arrest % 18.9 25.1 -82 .CO3 19.8 19.8 0.0 .99k2 arrests, % 9.5 12.8 -3.3 .01 10.4 11.0 -0.8 .62No. of arrests 0.45 0.78 -0.33 .02 0.58 0.58 -0.02 .84Any victim unsex. % 0.0 15.3 -6.3 .002 10.8 /.8 .1.0 .58as2 yiotem attests. % 4.7 7.8 -2.9 .008 5.9 5.4 05 .60No. of violent arreStS. % 0.22 0.35 -0.13 .02 0.28 025 0.03Any nonviolent enva. % 14.4 192 -4 .02 16.3 15.9 0.4 .8152 noratiolert priests, V. 9.6 12.6 -3.0 .02 11.0 10.3 0.7 .52No. of norMotnt wanes 0.49 0.83 -0,34 .03 0.50 0.63 -0.04 .74School remedial services

Grade retention by age 15 y. 96 23.0 38.4 -15.4 <.001 23.8 34.3 -105 .031,Specter ocucanon by age 18 y. % 14.4 24.6 -102 <.001 15.4 21.3 -5.9 .02a2 yews n smote ectu'Abon. % 12.9 21.3 -8.4 <.001 13.9 18.4 -4.5 .01Yeas in special education
Morn ages 6-18 y.

0.73 1.43 -0.70 .06 0.76 1.24 -0.48 .oe
Coaticiatts are ban note and newel canomiat

regression analysis vemanned to rarrond seems.arts VW, ye eluded kw eater/CM Syesessador scrosi-196 acteram
parbOaation. sea sacred sec Index, proven seed

end ceceeedrecily. Means lor cfcholornous vaelableS
eve pm:Magas. lhePudue is Me ceotablity level 41 ase slimmedenders

(peccensacce alfiXenc. sever rear an SO/ Us
Mamma el IICA.1100nei altainnunt sat school imageSOVILik,ITN ;snood eorrormon get* mines* di chicken vino cild Miami in CPC preschoolnesierdess al thee ladOCencis parecipeticn.}The scticolape condanscn croup included as idddron *to (Ad Mt areas In the ichecesge Entswvikn

(e I sty toe) mean:sass Cl roe prescre:d perOddsion.pm sample see /or Mode NNW was 1404 (911 end 419 toe celdchuel end
cOinen4s9d 90:419k sae bit eni1583 Ict491x99404 910 90,414690^ 91949.
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in the program. This may be explained
by the finding that boys experienced a
greater cognitive advantage at age 5 from

preschool participation,"-'8 culminat-
ing in larger educational benefits.

The second major contribution was
the finding that participation in CPC
preschool was associated with signifi-
cantly lower rates of juvenile arrest. This
is the only study of a contemporary pre-
school intervention reporting crime pre-
vention effects. Preschool participants
had lower rates of arrest and multiple
arrest for all types of offenses. Given the

high costs of treatment and incarcera-
tion, the results of this study rein-
force those of model prograrns1 3.13' and
demonstrate the value of public pro-
grams in reducing delinquency.

Third, participation in the extended
childhood intervention program was
associated with lower rates of special edu-
cation and grade retention by late ado-
lescence. Consistent with previousstud-
ies of the project," programs that
extend into the primary grades can
enhance school performance above and
beyond less extensive intervention. That
extended intervention was not signifi-
cantly associated with educational attain-
ment and official arrests suggests some
limits to its long-term benefits. This may
be due to the less intensive services of
the school-age intervention as well to the
conservative bias of the comparisons
made. The non ex tended group had some
intervention exposure and was enrolled
in school full-time. Nevertheless, par-
ticipants in extended intervention con-
sistently outperformed their compari-
son counterparts and had the highest
levels of performance across outcomes.

As preventive interventions, the Chi-
cago CPCs and others like it have ad-
vantages over other programs. They
generally provide greater levels of in-
tensity, longer durations, and compre-
hensive services. These attributes make
it more likely that child outcomes will
he improved." The demonstrated im-
pact on education attainment is espe-
cially significant given its link to health
status and lower disease risk-" Given
that the annual cost to society of school
dropout and crime is estimated at

LONG-TERM BENEFITS OF EARLY INTERVENTION ON EDUCATION AND CRIME

Table 4. Adjusted Means and Differences for Extended Intervention and Nonextended

Intervention Groups'

Outcome Measure

Extended
Intervention

Group
(n .491)1

Nonextended
Intervention

Group
(n a 4ao)t Difference

P
Value

Educational attainment by age 20 y
High school completion. % 48.7 44.0 4.7 .19

School dropout, % 46.9 51.5 -4.6 .19

Highest grade completed (7-12) 10.83 10.44 0.19 .18

Juvenile arrests by age 18 yt
My arrest, % 19.2 20.1 -0.9 .73

a2 arrests, % 10.0 11.0 -1.0 .43

No. of wrests 0.48 0.62 -0.14 .32

My violent most, % 9.3 12.4 -3.1 .09

b 2 violent arrests. % 4.9 6.2 -1.3 .19

No. of violera arrests 0.21 0.30 -0.09 .40

My nonviolent arrest, % 15.2 16.6 -1.4 .43

2 nonviolent arrests. % 10.2 11.0 -0.8 .49

No. of norwiolent arrests 0.48 0.69 -0.21 .29

School remodel services
Grade retention by age M y, % 21.9 32.3 -10.4 .001

Spacial education by age 18 y. % 13.5 20.7 -72 .034

a2 years of special education
by age 18 y, %

12.7 17.8 -5.1 .006

Years in special education
born ages 6-18 y

0.58 1.23 -0.67 .08

Cosnichnts we horn wont and negative binamba regression anaribs
yens-brined to marginal envois. end May we

adjusted for sex or coins, race/ettricky. the risk ibex. Program Mss. eta ward analysis igniens.era =me at MR
end Midneerpanen. Means for dichotomous variables are percentagsd. The P value is the probebiley level of 510

adjusted mean (percentage) &torero°. Sample sizes mooned are for the educational attainrnant end school ran e-

dal services sample. They were taiga to Mertes arrests.
/The attended hteviontion group participated in CryldPerant Center 1CPC) preschool tor 1 or 2 years. kisdoganws.

and 2 cc 3 years of the whoa ego Intovention I4-13 years ol panicipatiory The non:Wended 'ntervontion group
dudes al other oriiidren wha participated in the CPC R001.1 horn 1 to4 yeas. Co panscn WOUPS IMO hailed
chadren with 0 yeas onveryention tor micirtn rA01 only CPC preschool yielded the same cotter, of fixings.

*Meowed', Sue tor Mon*, erects can 1067 61 n 540 )00.10X,K1 Program group ernd n 527 lor Me nonestwolwil

Group).

$350 billion,'.18 study findings sug-
gest that the benefits to society of pro-
gram participation can exceed costs."

While the results demonstrate the
long-term benefits of early interven-
tion, they also show the limits of inter-
vention in meeting children's educa-
tional needs. Like earlierstudies, rates of
school dropout and delinquency for pro-
gram participants are substantially higher
than for children nationally. Although
early intervention can provide a stron-
ger foundation for learning than would
otherwise be expected, it alone cannot
ameliorate the effeCts of continuing dis-
advantages children may face.

Three limitations of this study are no-
table. The first is that while selection bias
into the program appeared to be con-
trolled, a randomized design would have
further strengthened inferences as would
have additional preschool baseline mea-

02001 American Medical Association. All rights reserved.

sures. Several study features and re-
sults, however, increase confidence in the
validity of findings. Groups were rea-
sonably well matched at the beginning
of the study. Some of the differences that
did exist (eg, neighborhood poverty)
worked against the program group., oth-
ers were included in the analysis. In ad-
dition, unlike many previous studies.
comparison groups participated Man al-
ternative early childhood program, gen-
erating more conservative estimates. Fi-
nally, extensive analyses of selection bias
with alternative covariates and compari-
son groups have been conducted and

findings continue to be robust."-".'
Another limitation concerns measure-

ment of 2 outcomes. Official juvenile
arrests is only 1 indicator of crime. Con-
victions and sentencing were not mea-
sured. Alternative measures, such as self-

reports and school reports, have led to

(Reprinted) AMA, May 9. 200I-Vol 285. No. 18 2345
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different estimates?' Nevertheless, ju-
venile arrests are important predictors of
adult crime. Second, educational attain-
ment is likely to change as young adults
reenter educational institutions. This
process will continue to be monitored_

The third limitation is that while the
findings of the study are more general-
izable to contemporary federal and state
programs than previous studies, they
should be applied cautiously outside
large urban cities with high propor-
tions of black children. While the CPC
program has a history of successful
implementation in public schools, very
few programs other than Head Start have
this implementation experience.

One major question outstanding is the
mechanisms that explain the link be-
tween program participation and later
outcomes. Three seem likely given the
program goals." One is that participa-
tion leads to cognitive advantages at
school entry that increased educational
and social success. A second is that pro-
gram participation enhances familysup-
port behaviors on behalf of children that
promote well-being. The third is that pro-
gram graduates attain higher levels of
success because of the school support
they experience in theyears after the pro-
gram , either by attending higher-
quality schools or having fewer school
moves.'"" Previous studies support the
credibility of these hypotheses," and
they deserve further investigation.

This study indicates that public in-
vestments in early educational pro-
grams in the first decade of life can con-
tribute positively to children's later
success. Replication and extension of
findings to other locations and samples
will further strengthen confidencein the
benefits of large-scale preventive inter-
ventions for young children.
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Good morning Mr. Chairman, distinguished members of the committee, fellow
witnesses, and honored guests. My name is Ron Herndon. I am the Chair of the
National Head Start Association Board of Directors.

The National Head Start Association (NHSA) is a private, non-profit membership
organization that is exclusively dedicated to meeting the needs of Head Start
children and their families. The Association provides support for the Head Start
family by advocating for policies which will provide high quality services to
children and their families, by providing extensive training and professional
development services to all Head Start staff, and by developing and
disseminating research, information, and resources that impact child and family-
oriented legislation and Head Start program delivery. Like the Head Start
program, NHSA has a long and respected history of speaking for the interests of
low-income children and families.

It is indeed an honor and a pleasure for me to come before you today to testify
on a topic as vital to the success of so many children and families as early
childhood education. I have been asked to focus on what is working in early
childhood education and what improvements should be made to federal early
childhood programs like Head Start.

I commend you, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee for demonstrating
the commitment on this important topic by holding this hearing, continuing the
momentum of The White House Summit on Early Childhood Cognitive
Development held last week.

What Works
For the past 36 years, several factors have led to Head Start's success of getting
children and families ready for school and ready to succeed.

First is local flexibility -- Flexibility that allows programs to best meet the needs
of children and families through standards of performance and outcome,
including educational outcomes, but to meet the standards in a method as
determined by local community assessments and resources. Across the
country, standards and outcomes are not met by one method, one system, or
one curriculum predetermined at a federal level. Despite more than 250
performance standards which set parameters for the program, Head Start's
success is not the result of a "cookie-cutter" approach. Programs have the
flexibility to use local resources and approaches to meet those standards of
performance.

Another factor is parent involvement. Parent involvement goes beyond meeting
with a parent to discuss his or her child. It extends to program governance, to
volunteer opportunities in the program and classroom, and to training
opportunities for parents to broaden not only their parenting skills but also their
life, education, and job skills. With parent involvement, Head Start takes a whole-
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Funding is critical to the future growth in Head Start quality and expansion. While
I understand that funding is an Appropriations Committee issue, I urge Members
to make clear that a $125 million increase (as proposed by the President) is not
sufficient to either keep pace with inflation, improve quality as promised, or enroll
more children. In fact, the budget will mean an end to the growing set-aside for
infants and toddlers (Early Head Start).

Help make Head Start a quality seamless program for low-income children and
families from birth through compulsory school age. Preschool grantees should
be allowed to serve infants and toddlers where the need and capacity exists
(without competing separately for an Early Head Start and preschool Head Start
grant).

With the rise of welfare reform and working mothers and fathers, there needs to
be greater flexibility in income eligibility for Head Start enrollment. Working
families just over the , poverty level need access.

Conclusion
From my 30+ years in Head Start, I know firsthand, as you do, that learning
whether in preschool or in elementary and secondary school, means more than
rote recitation. Education, particularly when it comes to young children from
disadvantaged backgrounds, involves a wide array of complementary inputs that
must create a rich environment in which a child acquires basic skills and a parent
can become their child's first and best teacher.

In the days, weeks, and months ahead, as you continue your exploration of what
it takes to achieve the best results for our children, our families, and our nation in
the area of early childhood education, I urge you to not be distracted by
controversial proposals for structural change. Symbolic reorganizations are no
substitute for substantive progress in improving federal programs and services.

I'm certain the committee members are well aware of the National Head Start
Association's opposition to proposals to move Head Start from its current
administrative home to the Department of Education. I will gladly share with the
committee our detailed reasons for this position at another time. For now, I urge
you to not let perceived government administrative obstacles impede our
collective work in moving Head Start and low-income children and families
forward toward success in school and success in life.

Again, I thank the Committee for the opportunity to testify today on behalf of
Early Head Start and I make myself available to the Committee now and at any
time in the future to answer questions on this or any other matter.
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Margaret F. Lopez Test:Imlay

Good morning members of Congress and ladies and xentlemen. I am very pleased

to be here this morning and appreciate the opportunity to teilfy before this Committee.

My name is Margaret Lopez and I am a teacher II at.:he HEAD START of

Greater Dallas, Inc. Margaret H. Cone Head Start Center in l)allas, Texas. I have been a

teacher at Head Start for 14 years, and during that time I have witnesses a great deal in

the area of early childhood development.

The Margaret IL Cone Head Start Center is located ti one of the poorest

neighborhoods in Dallas. Most children arrive at the Cone Cmter five, six, or more

months developmentally
behind children of the same age. Wen times these children

have low self-esteem, are in poor medical health, in need of 4ental work, have severely

delayed receptive and expressive language skills, possess weak fine motor skills, and

have not been exposed to books or literacy. Their parents are often times depressed, have

low self-esteem, have a history of substance abuse problems or have never experienced

any type of real success.

When children leavethe Margaret H. Cone Head Stan Center, they arc self-

confident, have high self-esteem, exhibit improved language skills, have improved

emotional and social skills, and display improved health, including being linked to a

healthcare network that will last them throughout their academic life. These children are

also ready to enter kindergarten prepared to learn.

more --
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Margaret Lopez Testimony,
Page 2

Due to the many social service programs available to. arents at HEAD START of

Greater Dallas, Inc., when children leave the Cone Center tit* parents also have higher

self-esteem, exhibit improved parenting skills, possess job trliaing skills, and have an

improved economic status that allows them the opportunity I 3 move from the Frazier

Courts Housing Projects to single family dwellings.

Your question of what works in early childhood education is one that I can answer

without hesitation. What works is a classroom that consists of a print and language

enriched environment. This environment must be child-centered and located in an area

where children will be exposed to science, and include a maripulative area and an area

where children can work alone and with other children. This. environment must also be

one that ensures that children have the opportunity to learn, ke nurtured, be able to

explore, and be able to interact with adults and other childrer in a positive and

appropriate manner. Finally, activities for childrenmust be &signed to challenge their

skills, and must be ones that they can have success and joy in achieving.

At the Margaret H. Cone Head Start Center, we use t.fie Language Enrichment

Activities Program, otherwise known as LEAP, a multisensavy language program that

focuses on pre-academic skills in oral and written language that prepares four-year-olds

for success in kindergarten and beyond.

more--
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Although LEAP has been very successful, early childhood education programs

must make sure that classrooms consist of the other areas that challenge children's

cognitive, gross motor, social interaction and other skills thin may be deficient.

As a teacher in early childhood education for 14 year,; firmly believe that an

early childhood education program must be geared towards working with the whole

child. Children must be given the opportunity to explore their environment and be able to

master many simple as well as complex problems, for they dig not come to us with one

challenge. Children often enter early childhood education pr( -grams with a multiplicity of

needs.

An early childhood education program that ensures that the whole child's needs

are met must include nutrition, health, mental health services, as well as programs that

are designed to help parents achieve their goals, Children sped eight to ten hours a day

at early childhood education centers, and then we send them tome. if there are not

programs, or adequate programs, in place designed to meet th.: needs of these children's

parents, such as parenting classes and referrals for further educational opportunities, we

have applied a bandage approach.

Before an early childhood education practitioner can liagin to work with a child,

he or she must first work with the child to address their health and emotional needs. An

early childhood education program that is geared towards the whole child, as well as their

family, should be the foundation of any early childhood education program.

more
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Margaret Lopez Testimony,
Page 4

Children come to early childhood education program; with many influences on

their lives, both positive and negative. It is the responsibility: of early childhood education

programs to ensure that they include parents as their number. one partner, and that they

work with parents so that parents can become the best teaches of their children.

#
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Mr. Chairman, thank you for conducting this hearing to examine what's working in early

childhood education. And thank you for the opportunity to testify before this committee about

Heads Up! Reading, a state-of-the-art, research-based, distance learning course on early literacy

for teachers of young children. My name is Sue Bredekamp. I am content developer and on-air

faculty for Heads Up! Reading and I am here today representing the three collaborating partners

in the project: the National Head Start Association, the Council for Professional Recognition, and

RISE Learning Solutions-fly'.

This is a significant hearing coming as it does at a time in our nation's history when so

much new research on early learning is available to guide the directions of our practice.

Learning to read and write is the key to success in school and later in life. Among the most

urgent problems facing our nation today is the challenge of ensuring that every child becomes a

skilled, independent reader by the end ofthird grade. This goal, established by the President and

U.S. Department of Education, is shared by parents, teachers, community leaders and

policymakers at virtually every level of government. And yet, too many children, perhaps as

many as 40%, still do not learn to read fluently enough to fully comprehend what they are

reading (Campbell et al. 1996). Research indicates that these children do not catch up later on,

are ill-equipped to use reading to learn across the curriculum as is demanded from 4th grade on

(Juel, 1988), and moreover, are ill-prepared for the literacy demands of the jobs of the future.

The National Research Council's prestigious panel of experts recently reviewed existing

research and recommended a course of action to prevent such reading difficulties among young

children. Their report, Preventing Reading Difficulties in Young Children, lays out a blueprint for

success - what needs to be done by Head Start and preschool teachers, primary-grade teachers,
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parents and other adults in children's homes and communities. Among the most urgent needs

identified by the Panel was improving professional preparation and development programs for

teachers with specific focus on promoting literacy.

In response to this urgent need as well as the 1998 reauthorization of Head Start requiring

that programs improve literacy outcomes for children, the National Head Start Association

(NHSA), in collaboration with the Council for Professional Recognition and RISE Learning

Solutions, developed Heads Up! Reading a research-based teacher training curriculum on early

literacy. The primary purpose of the course is to enhance literacy outcomes of young children,

especially children from low-income families and those placed at risk for later school failure, by

improving teaching practices in early childhood programs.

What is Heads Up! Reading?

One of the most innovative professional development strategies ever undertaken by the

field of early childhood education, HeadsUp! Reading is a 44-clock hour college-level course

delivered live using satellite television, on the National Head Start Association's HeadsUp!

Network. The instructional model includes an interactive website (www.huronline.org) and

trained on-site facilitators. The website includes streaming video for reviewing guided by a

learning activity, a follow-up action plan, a discussion board for questions among students and

faculty, facilitator materials, and additional resources. The on-site facilitator is an essential

element of the instructional design. That individual, who should have a background in early

childhood education and be trained by us, helps individualize the learning and guides participants

to apply what they learn in their classrooms or family child care homes. Facilitators are

responsible for creating a community of learners among the participants at a site. In some sites,
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facilitators are education coordinators or supervisors; in others they may be community college

faculty. The combination of television, Internet, and onsite facilitators makes Heads Up! Reading

a unique high tech/high touch learning experience.

The course is designed for all adults who work with young children from birth through

age 5 whether in Head Start programs, child care centers, family child care homes, public school

prekindergartens or kindergartens. And most of the course content is relevant and valuable for

parents as well. In addition, the training is useful for education coordinators, school

superintendents, principals, and other supervisors of teachers to acquaint them with current

knowledge regarding best practice in early literacy.

Heads Up! Reading is especially designed to meet the unique needs of the early childhood

workforce, many of whom can't get away to attend a traditional college course. So Heads Up!

Reading comes to them. The satellite dishes are located where the teachers are, in Head Start and

child care programs, public schools, special education resource centers, family child care homes,

libraries, resource and referral centers, community colleges, and other convenient sites.

Participants can download the broadcast and videotape it for later use whether to review content,

show to parents, or for those who were absent.

Because the early childhood workforce is also diverse in terms of education and prior

professional preparation, the course draws on proven adult learning strategies as well as the

strengths of the television medium. Each 2-hour class is educational, but also lively and

entertaining, using videotapes of effective practices (real programs showing teachers and

children at work), unscripted discussion and analysis with expert guest faculty, vocabulary

words, mythbusters, on-site activities for participants, and live call-in segments.
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Among the diverse group of guest faculty are Dorothy Strickland, David Dickinson,

Patton Tabors, Hallie Yopp, Bill Teale, Kathy Roskos, James Christie, and other nationally

known early literacy experts (see attached list of faculty). Participants, especially those in rural

areas or those who would never have resources to travel to a national conference, report that

hearing directly from these experts is one of the greatest benefits of the course. A very real

benefit of Heads Up! Reading is that practitioners all over the country are hearing a clear,

concise, consistent message about what works in early childhood education.

The course helps Head Start personnel meet the 1998 reauthorization requirement that

50% of preschool teachers have at least an associate degree by 2003. More than 70 colleges

throughout the country are offering credit for the course (a list appears as an attachment). In

addition, many participants are taking the course for Continuing Education Units or for initial

training toward a Child Development Associate (CDA) Credential or renewal of one.

What is the content of Heads Up! Reading?

The content of Heads Up! Reading is drawn directly from current research about the

knowledge, skills, and attitudes that best prepare preschool children for success in kindergarten

and beyond (see attached course syllabus and matrix). We now know that success in reading in

first grade is largely influenced by how much children know about reading when they get there.

We also know that when children do not possess certain knowledge and skills, they are more

likely to experience reading difficulties. Those key predictors of later reading success are: oral

language (especially vocabulary), concepts of print and book knowledge, phonological

awareness, alphabet knowledge, and general knowledge about the world (which contributes to

vocabulary and comprehension).
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The content of Heads Up! Reading is organized using a framework, or mental model, for

helping teachers ensure that children acquire these important learning outcomes. The course is

structured around 2 foundational topics: curriculum and assessment, and 5 gateways to literacy:

talking, playing, reading, writing, and learning the code. To represent the mental model, we use

the human HAND as a memory device where the palm represents the circular relationship

between curriculum and assessment and each finger represents one of the 5 gateways. We

sometimes say to our teachers that the solution to improving early literacy lies in the palm of

your hand (see attachment for mental model). In the area of curriculum, the course covers a

language- and literacy-rich environment, teaching strategies, and curriculum content. Heads Up!

Reading does not promote any one curriculum, but rather presents principles of good curricula

that support children's literacy learning. Regarding assessment, teachers learn about how to use

the developmental continua of reading, writing, and language to assess children's progress and

adapt teaching strategies; how to use multiple sources of assessment information such as

observation and documentation; and how to engage in systematic assessment.

The mental model reminds teachers that everyday they need to engagechildren in

learning opportunities in each of the 5 gateways: talking (speaking and listening); literacy-

enriched play; reading, especially interactive, dialogic reading; writing throughout the day; and

learning the code-phonological awareness and alphabet knowledge-through meaningful,

engaging experiences.

Several cross-cutting themes are integrated throughout the program content. These are:

the realities of working with linguistically and culturally diverse children and families; the need

for responsiveness to children with disabilities and special needs; the importance of partnerships
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with families; the need for teachers to be intentional in everything they do; and the need to

develop and maintain children's motivation to become readers and writers.

What is the impact of Heads Up! Reading?

Just launched in October 2000, approximately 7500 students took the course during its

first year. More than 6000 of those students were from one of four states that committed to

incorporating the distance learning course in the state's larger strategy and infrastructure to

improve early literacy (see attachment for descriptions of state models). These states are:

California, Nebraska, Ohio, and Pennsylvania. Two other states, Illinois and Missouri, will join

the effort with large scale initiatives this fall. Other states are in the planning stages. We estimate

that more than 50,000 students could participate during the first three years, if numbers double

each year. Given distance learning technology, the potential number of participants is vast.

Heads Up! Reading is already the largest early childhood education class in the world!

Having just completed the first or pilot year of delivering this new kind of training, a full-

scale evaluation of its impact on children's learning outcomes was considered premature by our

evaluators. However, an initial evaluation conducted by Dr. Susan Neuman at the Center for the

Improvement of Early Reading Achievement (CIERA) included 130 teachers from 10 sites in

Ohio and Pennsylvania, and a small group in Michigan that included a control group. The study

examined the impact of the model on teachers' knowledge, skills, and practices. After just 8

weeks of the course, the Michigan study group had significantly higher literacy knowledge

scores than the control group. Across all sites, the study found significant knowledge and

performance gains on pre- and post-test measures of teachers' knowledge of early literacy and in

the classroom literacy environments.
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In addition to this empirical study, a large amount of anecdotal data collected from sites

throughout the country verifies the positive impact of HeadsUp!Reading on teacher's

knowledge, attitudes, and behaviors. Each week teachers reported something that they had

changed in their classrooms, such as adding books and writing materials to play areas,

incorporating questioning in story reading, reading to children in smaller groups to increase

conversation about the story, or engaging children in writing. Family child care providers in

California reported a real change in their sense of professionalism and in what they do with

children in their homes. One California facilitator stated, "In only (the first) 7 weeks this course

transformed what teachers do and what they see children as capable of doing."

How Can We Take Heads Up! Reading to Scale?

The real potential of distance learning as it is used in Heads Up! Reading lies in taking it

to scale. The field of early childhood education is huge when one includes child care centers and

homes as well as Head Start and public prekindergartens. Most personnel in the field are not well

trained and if they are, they have probably not been educated about the latest research on early

literacy. Staff turnover plagues the field with the need to constantly retrain. For just the cost of a

satellite dish (about $300) and a network subscription of $75 per month, Heads Up! Reading and

other network programming is accessible everywhere to all staff and families in a program. This

is less than the cost of sending one staff member to one national conference.

The development and delivery of Heads Up! Reading was funded by Carnegie

Corporation of New York, Heinz Endowments, Knowledgeworks Foundation, AT&T

Corporation, and the participating states. New course development costs approximately $2.

million. The budget to develop and pilot the course for 3 years in a limited number of states is
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about $7 million.

To take the full facilitated model to scale, as it has been used successfully in the pilot

states would cost approximately $3 million per year. This funding would allow broadcasting

taped as well as a live course, and for developing a new course each year. New topics in need of

development include Heads Up! Math, Heads Up! Science, and Heads Up! Behavior Guidance.

To close, we have heard the literacy problem described enough. We now have

considerable knowledge about how to prevent reading problems and intervene when they occur.

Early childhood programs can and should do more to accelerate children's language development

and to help children acquire the knowledge, skills, and attitudes that are the forerunners of

conventional reading and writing. Heads Up! Reading is an effective way to use the latest

technology and research-based knowledge to transform practice in early childhood classrooms,

and to take it to scale!
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Orientation

Participants bud
attend tin dab
before tegnnng
the course.

October 4, 2001
(For students beginning the course Quarter A)
Overview of HeadsUp! Readinp
Accessing the technologies: broadcast, Internet.
importance of facilitator role.

January 10, 2002
(For students beginning the Court* Quarter B)
Overview of HeacfsUp! Reaceng
Accessing the technologies: broadcast. Internet
Importance of facilitator role.

.C.- al - 1-- . . 4
March 21, 2002
(For students beginning the course Quarter C)
Overview of HerefsCro Reed,*
Accessing the technologies: broadCalt Internet.
Importance of facilitator role.

Curriculum
October 11, 2001
AI - Using classroom environments to support
literaQ,

January 17, 2002
81 Using teaching strategies to support literacy
development.

March 28, 2002
Cl Using project won, with children to support
ewe literacy.

Assessment
October 18, 2001
A2 - Understanding the developmental condnua
of literacy and their role in assessment.

January 24, 2002
82 - Setting challenging but achievable literacy

Sioais.

April 4, 2002
C2 - Undemanding and implementing systematic
assessment.

Talking
October 25, 2001
A3 - Using the talking and listening continua to
support the development of oral language.

January 31, 2003
83 - Understanding how meani ngful curticulun
supports language development.

April 11, 2002
C3 Understanding expressive and receptive
language. Suagertrng language clevel*Pment of
children learning a second language.

Playing
November 1, 2001
A4 - Understanding the role of symbolic
representation in Neracy development.

February 7, 2002
84 Connecting play and curriculum.

April 18, 2002
C4 - Using narrative in play to build story
comprehension.

Reading
November B, 2001
AS - Understanding the reading continuum and
techniques for reading aloud to children.

February 14, 2002
RS - Using a variety of formats for reading to
children: individual, small group, whole group.

April 25, 2002
CS - Using the Warr as a resource for chicken,
teachers and parents; atte6a for SMM1kM books.

Writing
NOMPYMP: 15, 2001
A6 Understanding the developmental
continuum of writing and the relationship
between writing and rezone.

February 21, 2002
66 Providing varied writing opportunities in
marry areas of the classroom throughout the day.

May 2, 2002
CS - Modekng conventional writing, tang
computers to support writing development and
Choosing aPPOOdate software.

D.04.1444-

'48A-teaming
the Code

November 29, 2001
A7 Understanding code and "no:logical
awareness and ways to help children develop
both.

February 28, 2002
87 Defining alphabet knowledge and strategies
foe teaching the alphabet.

May 9, 2002
C7 - Integrating the seven parts of Ilse HeadsUp!
Readog mental model to enhance early literacy
outcomes kw children.

HeadsUp! Reading is a project of the National Head Start Association in collaboration with RISE teaming Solutions and the Council for ProfeSsiOnal Recognition
For Information contact www .heads - up.org, www.huronline.org or 800-GET-HUN

/ 5
BIST COIF/ AVELORE
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Heads Up! Reading
A new distance-learning college course for the early childhood community

Course Syllabus

Course Title: Headsl/pl Reading

Description of
The Course

The research-based principles and practices for providing children birth
through age 5 a strong foundation in early reading and writing within a

developmentally appropriate approach.

Level of * Upper level associate-degree (200-level)
The course: * Part of initial Child Development Associate training

Provides 3 credits or 4.5 continuing education units to renew the CDA credential

Delivery of
the Course:

Goal of
The Course:

Course consists of 44 clock hours of classroom instruction,
delivered live, via the Heads Up! Network, an interactive satellite network.
Classes can be downlinked via the satellite dish and viewed live or taped
for reviewing or viewing at later times.
Class instruction is supplemented by Internet assignments, readings, and
interaction with on-site facilitators, faculty and peers.
Institutions of higher education may choose to use all or part of the
course as a component of their early childhood curriculum.
Courses will air on Thursdays starting October 4 at the following times:

7:00-9:00 p.m. Eastern Time
6:00-8:00 p.m. Central Time
5:00-7:00 p.m. Mountain Time
4:00-6:00 p.m. Pacific Time

To prepare current or future early childhood teachers and
caregivers to enhance the early literacy outcomes of young children by
improving teachers' knowledge of early literacy development, and their
skills in teaching early literacy to young children from birth through age
5.
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Course Faculty:

Course Texts
and Readings

Host Faculty
Sue Bredekamp, Ph.D.
Jer lean Daniel, Ph.D.

Council for Professional Recognition
University of Pittsburgh, School of

Social Work

Guest faculty will appear regularly to address specific course topics.
These faculty include, but are not limited to:
Dr. David Dickinson
Dr. Bonnie Lash Freeman
Dr. Deborah Leong
Dr. Kathy Roskos
Dr. Dorothy Strickland

Dr. Patton Tabors
Dr. William Tea le

Dr. Carol Vukelich
Dr. Hal lie Yopp
Dr.Toni Walters

Education Development Center, Boston
National Center for Family Literacy
Metropolitan State College of Denver
John Carroll University
Rutgers, the State University of

New Jersey
Harvard Graduate School of Education
University of Illinois at Chicago, College

of Education
University of Delaware
University of California, Fullerton
Oakland University, School of Education

& Human Services

In addition, specialists in English language learning and early childhood
special education will be featured.

Texts will be supplemented by suggested reading assignments which will
be provided on the Internet, for each 2-hour class. They will include
frameworks from participating states.

It is assumed that institutions of higher education will choose their own
readings or supplement these suggested readings.

S. Neuman, C. Copp le, & S. Bredekamp. (2000). Learning to Reading and.
Write: Develoomentallv Appropriate Practices for Young Children.
Washington, DC: NAEYC.

Schickedanz. (1998). Much more than the ABCs. Washington, DC:
NAEYC.

S. Bums, P. Griffin, & C. Snow. (1999). Starting Out Right: A guide to
Promoting Children's Reading Success. Washington, DC: National
Academy Press.
National Head Start Association. (1999). Reading and Writing Now
Promoting Language and Literacy in Head Start.

6.11011' COPY AVAR111. 11,
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Learning The student will define literacy and emergent/early literacy;

Outcomes: describe the developmental continuum of reading and writing and

ways of assessing children's language development and literacy
learning; and describe the teacher's role in promoting language
and literacy.
The student will create literacy environments for children; plan engaging
curriculum to support language and literacy; and describe ways of
involving families in supporting language and literacy in young children.

The student will analyze and select appropriate literature and other
leaming materials for diverse learners, and respond to individual, cultural

and linguistic variation among children.

Course Structure: The course is delivered in three parts each consisting of seven 2-hour

sessions plus a 2-hour orientation class that must be viewed at the

beginning.
Participants can begin the course In fall, winter, or spring as long as they

participate in the orientation class at their entry-point.
Each 7-part section of the course addresses the following seven content

strands:

Curriculum, teaching, and learning environments
Developmental continuum of reading and writing, and assessment

Five gateways to literacy learning:

talking (oral language)

playing

reading

writing

learning the code

The course provides six clock hours of classroom Instruction on each of
these major topics as well as continually reinforcing the interconnections
among them through the use of mental models.
The following topics are integrated throughout the classes: the realities of

cultural and linguistic diversity, serving children with disabilities and
special needs, partnerships with families, the essential role of intentional

teaching, and the need to develop and maintain children's motivation to

learn.
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Course Objectives to Develop Competency:

1. Define early literacy (see other competency areas below for more detail)
Describe how experiences during the early years lay the foundation needed for latersuccess in conventional reading and writing.

Describe ways of developing and maintaining children's motivation to becomereaders and appreciation for books.
Discuss the importance of working with families in the development of early literacy.Analyze cultural influences on language and literacy development. Discuss theinterrelatedness of speaking, listening, reading, and writing.
Describe the teacher's role in promoting language and early literacy development.

2.
Use appropriate assessment of children's developmentand learning

Define Developmental Continuum

Describe the continua of language, reading, and writing development across the agegroup bi rth through 5 and into the primary grades.
Describe how to use a developmental continuum of reading and writing to assesschildren's progress and adapt teaching and learning experiences to children'sindividual needs and strengths Discuss ways to engage families as vital sources ofinformation for child assessment
Describe developmentally appropriate, challenging but achievable, learning goals forchildren
Discuss individualizing goals and adapting literacy materials for children withdisabilities and special learning needs Discuss how to be intentional about settingboth group goals and individual goals in relation to the developmental continuumand planning experiences to support progress
Discuss learning outcomes, especially those in the Head Start legislation and in

states' prekindergarten curriculum frameworks (outcomes common to
participating states will be specifically emphasized)

Define systematic assessmentof young children's literacy learning
Describe ways to assess children's literacy learning using observation, informal, andmore formal strategies
Discuss the realities of cultural and linguistic diversity in accurately assessing youngchildren's learning
Describe how to involve families and other professionals in assessing children'slearning and development
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Describe the teacher's role in promoting early literacy: creating learning
environments, planning curriculum, and using a variety of teaching strategies

Describe a literacy-rich environment.
Design environments for different age groups (infants/toddlers and

preschoolers) that are print-rich and engage children in meaningful
literacy learning experiences.

Describe how to integrate technology in the literacy-rich environment.
Describe the teacher's role In intentionally using the environment to

promote early literacy.
Define scafiblded instruction
Describe what scaffolded instruction looks like and how to do it.
Describe a range of effective teaching strategies to support children's

literacy learning, from acknowledging to modeling to scaffolding to
direct instruction

4.

Analyze models of good explicit instruction
Describe effective teaching strategies that foster and maintain children's

motivation to read and love of books
Define curriculum
Describe how to provide meaningful, intellectually engaging curriculum

that builds children's background knowledge and comprehension
Explain the importance of background knowledge in the reading process
Describe ways to Infuse literacy across the curriculum, giving it sufficient

focus without it becoming the whole curriculum
Describe how reading supports learning across the curriculum
Analyze strategies to adapt for individual and cultural differences,

including second language learners

Promote children's oral language development
Define expressive and receptive language. Describe the continuum of language
development from infancy through age 5. Describe adult-child and child-child
interactions that support children's oral language development and build quantity
and complexity of vocabulary.
Discuss the interrelatedness of language and literacy development. Describe-the
development of second language learning.
Describe how to support vocabulary and language development through enriching
curriculum studies in the content areas (science, social studies)
Use various approaches to supporting language learning (such as information books,
experiments, project work)
Analyze effective approaches for supporting English language development and early
literacy for second language learners.
Use specific strategies to promote children's language learning, both expressive and
receptive.
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5. Engage children in literacy-enhanced play
Design environments and provide materials that incorporate literacy learning in allareas of the classroom and involve children in literacy-enhanced playDescribe three roles for teachers in facilitating children's participation in literacy-enriched play (observer, stage manager, and co-player) and when to enter/exit foroptimum child involvement.
Describe how various kinds of play support language and early literacy developmentespecially with infants and toddlers
Describe the connections between play, literacy-learning, and curriculum studies tobuild background knowledge
Use props, themes, and teacher intervention to enhance literacy-learning throughplay
Describe how play supports the acquisition of literacy skills using talking, reading,writing, and learning the code
Describe how play supports learning elements of narrative (using dramatic play anddramatizing stories)
Use a variety of teaching strategies to support literacy learning through play(puppets, dramatization, flannel boards, projects)

6.
Select and share appropriate literature with children, engage children in reading

Describe the continuum of reading development from birth through 5, includingconventional and proficient reading (where the continuum is leading)
Describe developmentally appropriate (achievable but challenging) expectationsand goals for children's literacy learning at various age levels.Use a variety of effective strategies for reading-aloud to children to promotevocabulary development, phonemic and print awareness, comprehension, andbackground knowledge

Explain how to integrate children's interests and cultures.
Discuss strategies for adapting for children with special needs.

Define print awareness
Use various strategies to promote print awareness and book handling skillsUse various strategies for engaging children with books including reading aloud,shared reading, and independent reading
Analyze the appropriate uses and benefits of large group, small group and individualbook reading, and repeated readings
Analyze criteria for selecting high quality, developmentally and culturally appropriatebooks and materials, including computer software. Analyze books and literacymaterials for bias

Use a variety of kinds of texts, including information books, storybooks, poetry,and other forms of print
Describe ways of engaging families in talking, storytelling, and reading with children

7. Engage children in writing
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Describe the continuum of writing development (from scribbling to conventional
writing)
Describe developmentally appropriate expectations for children's writing
development.
Explain how the processes of writing and reading are interrelated
Provide opportunities for children to engage in writing to support oral language,

reading, and code learning (alphabet knowledge, phonemic awareness)

Discuss how children's "writing" supports print awareness, alphabet knowledge, and

phonemic awareness
Describe ways to infuse writing every day throughout the classroom and across the

curriculum
Use a variety of strategies to engage children is different forms of writing
(narratives, lists, letters) and with various functions of writing (creative expression,

communication)
Explain how to help children learn to write their names
Describe ways to engage children in writing so as to sustain children's motivation to

write
Discuss teaching upper and lower case letters
Discuss developmentally appropriate computer software to promote writing, and for

children with special needs
Use a variety of writing strategies to support children's learning phonemic
awareness, alphabetic knowledge, concept of word

8. Engage children in learning the code
Describe the basic elements of written language code

Discuss the importance of teaching the code underlying the English language system

of reading and writing
Describe how children learn the code of the language(s) of their home and cultural

group
Discuss ways to respond to differences between the home and school language and
culture (Introducing the concept of code-switching)
Define phonological awareness and describe why It is important, its relationship to
phonemic awareness and phonics. Describe the developmental continuum of
phonemic awareness.

Use a variety of appropriate learning experiences and teaching strategies to
promote children's phonological awareness (fingerplays, poetry, rhymes, riddles,

songs, etc.)
Discuss strategies adapt for Individual and cultural differences, including second

language learners.
Define the alphabetic principle
Discuss what Is means to "know the alphabet" and why it is important

Use a variety of techniques to teach the alphabet in meaningful and motivating ways

(using talking, playing, reading, writing)
Describe how to incorporate code learning throughout the day and across the

curriculum
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Colleges Offering HeadsUp! Reading for College Credit

1-77 ajaZatt .: ' r .. ATE. cobrriter CONTACT INFO. .

Mesa Community College AZ Dr. Gene Parrish/ James Rodriguez 480-461-6289
Northland Pioneer College AZ Claude Endsfield 520-524-7335
Allan Hancock College CA Susan Walsh Swalshascacsb.com
Amencan River College CA Aladrian Mack 916-753-4274
Cabrillo College CA Kim Sakamoto Steidl 831-479-6354
Chabot College CA Adrienne Hodsdon 510-723-7222
Child Development Center-East LA College CA Michael Simone 323-265-8789
Citrus Community College CA Shelley Hahn 626-914-8876
City College of San Francisco CA Susan Ruane 415-239-3172
College of Mann CA Peegy Dodge 415-459-218)
College of the Canyons CA Linda Crosby 661-259-7800
College of the Desert CA Dr. Mary E Nolan 760-776-0101
College of the Sequoias CA Mary Wright 559-737-4876
Columbia College CA Kathy Sullivan 209-588-5377
Fresno City College CA Diana Decker 559-442-8210
Gavilan College CA Marlene Bumgarner 408-848-4805
Glendale Community College CA Linda Maneano-Larsen

.._...
818-240-1000

Hartnell College CA Jeanne Hon-Garcia 831-759-6065
Kern Community College Dist/ Cerro Coso
Corn College

CA Marcy O'Neal 760-384-6275

LA City College CA Kathleen Bimber 323-953-4253
Lassen Community College CA Elizabeth Elam 530-257-6181
Los Angeles County Office of
Education/UCLA Extension

CA Maida Hastings/Shirley Lee 310-825-1579/ 562- 1

I940-1761
Mendocino College CA Denise Loydal-Johnson 707-467-5168
Merced College CA Sue Chappell 209-384-6334
Merced College, Los Banos Campus CA Barbara Penney 209-826-3431
Modesto Junior College CA Sandy Buelmell 209-575-6344
Monterey Peninsula Caroline Carney 831-646-4168
Mt. San Antonio College CA Doug Hugbey 909-594-5611
Ohlone College CA Janice Jones 510-659-6000
Oxnard College CA Jeri Lupton 805-986-5800
Sacremento City College CA Laurie Perry 916-650-2953
San BernardinoValley College CA Susan Shimoff 909-888-6511
San Joaquin Delta College CA Linda Stoner 209-954-5516
Santa Monica College CA Gwen DoAshna 310-434-4706
Solaro Community College CA Doyleen McMurtry 707-864-7183
Southwestern College CA Glady C Barren 619-421-6700
Taft College CA Leslie Dragoo 661-763-7850
West LA College _CA Elizabeth Evans 310-287-4446

0
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Yuba College CA Caroline Roady 530-458-0300
Yuba College CA Annette Goodly 530-634-4717
Yuba Community College CA Terri Hutton 530-634-4320
Trindad State Junior College CO Sadie Burns 719-589.1513
NOVA Southeastern University FL Wilma Melendez 800-986-3223x 8644
Western Illinois University_ IL

KY
Kathy Barclay
Donna R Britt, Ed.D.

309-298-1961
606-436-5721 x 249Hazard Community College

Nicholls State University LA Dr. Pam Kirk ley 504-448-4690
Central Community College (Grand Island) NE Jeanne Webb 308-398-7476

Central Community College (Hastings) NE Karleen Beckman 402-461-2465

Central Community College (Platte) NE Penny Vollbracht 402-562-1298

Chadron State College NE Steve Taylor 308-432-6376

Concordia University NE Dr. Roberta Nelson 402-643-7474

Doane College NE Wilma Daddario 402-466-4774

Northeast Community College NE Wayne Erickson/Sharyn Thomas 402-371-2020

Southeast Community College-Lincoln NE Alicia Bailie 402-437-2404

University of NE at Lincoln NE Carolyn Edwards 402-472-1673

Wayne State College' NE Jean Bloomenkamp/Carolyn Lynster 402-375-7511

Western Nebraska Community College
(Sidney)

NE Marcia Miller 308-254-5450

Western Nebraska Community College
(Scottsbluff)

NE David Cauble 308-635-6124

Western New Mexico University NM liana Matteson 505-388-0455

Corning Community NY Gini Albertalli 607-962-9112

Central Ohio Technical College OH Regina Williams 740-366-9359

Cincinnati State Tech & Community College OH Crystal Bossard Chair, EC Prog. 513-569-4756

Clark State Comm. College OH Pam Healy 937-328-6113 or
6051

Edison Community College OH Cheryl Buecker 937-778-8600

Lima Technical College OH Susan Driggers-Hord 419-995-8823

Miami University 01-1 Betsy Kirk 513-7273289
Muskingum Area Tech College OH Colleen Romito 740-454-2501 x 1292

Shawnee State University OH Barbara Trube 740-355-2290
University of Akron OH Terri Jo Swim 330-972-6150

University of Cincinnati OH Lisa Holstrom 800-ECLC-NOW
Western Oklahoma State College OK JaniCe Shera 580-477-7821

Carlow College PA Roberta Schomburg 412-578-6312

Keystone College PA Dr. Francis Langan 570-945-5141 x 3904

Lehigh Carbon Community College PA Melanie Wursta 610-799-1523

Central Carolina Technical College SC Pamela Dinkins 803-778-1961

BEST CORY AVANIABIJE
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Heads Up! Reading for College Credit
Colleges Offering Credit, Pending paperwork

'STATE. Cc CONTACT
North Carolina Community College NC Helen Thomas 828.327-7000

North Central State College OH Pam Hartz 419-755-4879

University of Rio Grande OH Valerie Valentine 740-446-6674
Mercyhurst College PA Mary Dahlkemper 814-824-2294 or

medahlk@mercyhurst.edu

05/07/2001
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A new distance teaming college course for the early childhood community

Faculty

INSTRUCTORS

& Sue Bredekamp, Ph.D.
Director of Research
Council for Professional
Recognition

Dr. Sue Bredekamp is currently the Director of
Research at the Council for Professional Recognition

and is a Special Consultant to the Head Start Bureau.

From 1984-1998, she served as Director of
Professional Development of the National Association

for the Education of Young Children. Her major
contributions at NAEYC included developing and

directing a national, voluntary accreditation system
for which she wrote three editions of Accreditation
Criteria and Procedures and Guide to Accreditation.

She is the primary author of NAEYCs highly-

influential and best-selling publication,

Developmentally Appropriate Pradice in ferry
Childhood Programs the 1987 and 1997 editions, and

she co-authored *Learning to Read and Write:
Developmentally Appropriate Practices for Young
Children; the joint position statement of the
International Reading Association and NAEYC, and a
landmark work in the field of early literacy. Or

Bredekamp also researched and wrote NAEYC
position statements on standardized testing, and
curriculum and assessment, and edited the two-
volume, Reaching Potentials: Appropriate Curriculum
and Assessment for Young Children. Dr. Bredekamp

Is author of numerous articles related to standards
for professional practice and development, and has
coordinated development of training videotapes as
well as videoconferencing.
Dr. Bredekamp holds a Ph.D. In Early Childhood

Education from the University of Maryland. Her
professional experience includes teaching and

directing child care and preschool programs for

children ages 2 through 6, training child care
personnel at a community college, and serving on the

faculty of the Human Development/Childhood
Education program at Mount Vernon College In

Washington, DC.
In 1998, she was a visiting Lecturer at Macquarie
University in Sydney, Australia and in 1999 at Monash

University near Melbourne.

& 3erlean Evelyn Daniel, Ph.D.
Assistant Professor, Program in
Child Development and Child Care
University of Pittsburgh -
School of Social Work

Dr. Daniel will also serve as a guest
faculty member.

Dr. Daniel Is a past president of the National
Association for the Education of Young Children and

has lectured at Cornell University on Building Early

Childhood Partnerships. She has keynoted and
moderated events across the nation and in Europe,

on issue related to literacy children's welfare.
Dr. Daniel has consulted for Head Start, school

districts, colleges, foundations, publications,

departments of education and the Public

Broadcasting Service. She is a charter member of
the Black Child Development Institute, Pittsburgh

Affiliate. Dr. Daniel has published widely and

reviewed books for Children's Literature in Education.

She has received numerous awards, Including

Distinguished Alumni Award from the University of

Pittsburgh School of Education, the Lifetime

achievement award from the Pennsylvania

Association of Child Care Agencies and the

Outstanding Friend of Children award from the

Children's Museum in Pittsburgh.
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HOSTS

& Maria S. Boykin, M.A.
Director of Training
RISE Learning Solutions

As Director of Training at RISE learning Solutions,
Ms. Boykin Is responsible for creating and delivering
instruction for liedeisUp! Reading facilitators.
As an Ohio Professional

Development Specialist at the
Region Vb Head Start Quality Network at Ohio State
University, Boykin worked with Head Start programs to
create, develop and implement professional developmentplans for all employees. She is a Franklin/Covey Tune
Management and Life Leadership Workshop Facilitator
and has served in the office of Senator Charles Horn onthe Mentoring Coalition of Greater Dayton, where she
identified mentors for at-risk youth.
Her work with Big Brothers/Big Sisters had its roots in
earlier work as a mentor with the organization, workingwith atrisk pre-teenagers, their families and school
officials. She has also served as program coordinator for
the Student Literacy Corps at Wright State Universitywhere she created, implemented and marketed a
multifaceted program, which included community support
and supervision of student tutors.
Boykin has also worked In a grant-funded position at
Patterson Consultant Services where she Instructed and
advised over 10,000 recipients and their physicians of
Ohio's new health care benefits for government assisted
families.

Mike Rutherford
Senior Consultant
Meyerson Academy for Human
Resource Development

Mike Rutherford provides high-impact training and
development experience for thousands of educators and
business professionals through his work as a teacher,
keynote speaker, and consultant.
Recognized as an authority on both child and adult
learning and, specifically, training programs that result in
workplace application, Mike designs, develops anddelivers professional development experiences andinteractive satellite distance learning experiences for
clients across the nation.
Rutherford's work focuses on high-performance adult
learning, effective teaching practices for public, private
and home educators, leadership development, creating
and leading team-based organizations, and results-based
organizational learning. Mike received his BA inEducation from Indiana State University, his MA in
Educational Leadership from the University of North
Carolina, and is currently a Ph.D. candidate in Leadership
and Human Development at the University of Wyoming
Mike serves as a member of the design team on all RISE
Learning Solutions"' programs, including Heads Up!
Reading", Winning Teams, and Youth Starts With You.

P-1-7
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NATIONAL...FACULTY

Alma Flor Ada, Ph.D.
Professor of Multicultural Education
University of San Francisco

An internationally recognized scholar in the areas of

lbtlingualism, multicultural education and anti -bias

education, Dr. Ada has written extensively for children.

Her books have been published In Mexico, Argentina,
Peru, Colombia, Spain and the United States. Since 1976

she is a professor at the University of San Frandsco,
where she has received a Distinguished Research Award

from the School of Education and a University

Distinguished Teaching Award. In addition to her
extensive writings for children, Ada has authored
numerous text books and educational programs, including

the DIM Early Child Programs, and the reading series
Signatures and Collections for Harcourt Brace, and
Puertas at Sol/Gateways to the Sun, For Santillana. She
was the founder and first editor in chief of the Journal of

the National Association for Bilingual Education and her

articles have appeared in journals nationally- and

Internationally. She speaks frequently at national and
international conferences in many parts of the world. Dr.

Ada has received numerous awards: the Christopher
Medal (for The Gold Coln), Parents Honors Award for

Dear Peter Rabbit), the Parenting Magazine's Gold Medal

(for Gathering the Sun), the American Library Association

2000 Pura Belpre Award (for Under the Royal Paler) and

the Latino Writer's Award for her overall literary
contributions. Many of her books are listed as Notable

Books in the Areas of Social Studies and Language Arts

and selected as best of they year by Bank Street College

and the American library Association.
Ada considers herself above all, an advocate for inclusion

and equality for all children, and a promoter of stronger
home-school interaction on behalf of a more just society.

C Mary Beth Snider, Ph.D.
Director, Division of Child and Family Studies,
Professor of Pediatrics,
University of Connecticut School of Medicine

Mary Beth Bruder currently directs a number of federally
funded preservice, inservice, demonstration, and research

projects. Dr. Bruder has been in early intervention for
the past 24 years. She began her career as a pre-school

special educator in Vermont. Since then she has been

involved in the design, provision and evaluation of early
intervention services in a number of states and across a

variety of agencies including Head Start, Child Care and

Special Education. She received her Ph.D. from the
University of Oregon.

& Jim Christie
Professor of Curriculum and Instruction
Arizona State University

At Arizona State University, Christie teaches courses in

language, literacy, and early childhood education. His

research interests Include children's play and early
literacy development. He is currently the vice president

of The Association for the Study of Play. His publications

Include the co-authored books "Play and Uteracy in Early

Education: Research from Multiple Perspectives'

(Lawrence Erlbaum, 2000),`Play and Early Childhood
Development," 2nd edition (Longman, 1999), "Teaching

Language and Literacy (Longman, 1997), "Linking

Literacy and Play" (International Reading Association.

1995), and Play and Early Literacy Development" (State

University of New York Press, 1991). He has alsc
published more than 60 journal articles and boot

chapters.

L) David K. Dickinson
Senior Research Scientist
Education Development Center (E DC)

David Dickinson is a recognized researcher in the area o

emergent literacy and early childhood education. He he

combined long-term basic research with a desire b
develop effective approaches to improve education in Us

early childhood period. After teaching In elemental
schools, he attended Harvard's Graduate School o

Education, and then served as Director of Teache

Education at the Child Study Department at Tuft
University and the Education Department at Oar
University, where he received tenure.
Beginning in 1988 he and Catherine Snow (Harvar

Graduate School of Education), began a pathbreakin

longitudinal study of the language and literac

development of children from low-income families. Th

emerging results from this study provided the basis fc

multiple research projects he has directed since cornin

to EDC. He currently directs the New England Researc

Center on Head Start Quality (NEQRC), one of fol.

Quality Research Centers funded by Head Start. Th

NEQRC Is examining the Impact of Head Start o
children's language and literacy development and it

impact on families, with special attention to th

development of children whose first language Is Spanish.
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David K. Dickinson, continued

Also, beginning In 1994 he and colleagues at EDC began
to develop an approach to helping preschool teachers
adopt more effective practices to support children's
language and literacy. This effort resulted in the Literacy
Environment Enrichment Project (LEEP), an Intervention
designed for teachers and their supervisors that now is
being delivered to Head Start and child care programs
through New England by staff from the Region I Head
Start Quality Improvement Center based in CC&F. Initial
research indicates that this intervention has significant
effects on teachers' classroom practices. Currently he
and others at EDC are developing and researching a
version of this program that can be delivered using the
Internet in combination with interactive television.

Linda M. Espinosa
Associate Professor
College of Education,
University of Missouri-Columbia

Dr. Espinosa has had experience as a preschool teacher
child care center director, elementary school principal,
central office administrator. State program director, and
corporate Vice President of Education. Her practical
experience and research interests focus on the design
and evaluation of optimal teaming environments for young
children who are at risk for school failure. She is currently
researching the professional development and teacher
preparation systems and their relationship to effective
early childhood teaching practices.
Dr. Espinosa has worked extensively with low income
Hispanic children and families throughout the state of
California. She developed and directed the Family Focus
for School Success program in Redwood City, California
which has received state and national recognition. She
has published several articles on how to establish

effective support services for low, income, minority
families. Currently, Or. Espinosa is co-directing Project
REACH, a rural, early childhood training and educational
program covering all of rural Missouri. She is the past
Treasurer of the NAEYC Governing Board and
participated on the National Academy of Sciences
Research Roundtable on Head Start.
Dr. Espinosa has recently completed a three year study
of the effectiveness of technology in supporting primary
school reform and is currently a member of the National
Academy of Sciences, National Research Board
Committee on Early Childhood Pedagogy project. She
completed her B.A. at the University of Washington, her
Ed.M. at Harvard University and her Ph.D. In Educational

Q Bonnie Lash Freeman
Director, Special Projects
National Center for Family Literacy

Bonnie Lash Freeman is the Director of Special
Projects/Training and Co-Director of the Head Start
Family Literacy Project at the National Center for Family
Literacy. Her work, experiences and writing in the field of
family literacy span the last eleven years. Her most
recent publications Include chapters in NCFL's Answer
Book Infant and Toddlers (coauthored with Bev Bing)
and Component Integration. Over the eleven years that
Bonnie has worked at NCFL, she has been a Core Team
member of the National Head Start Parent Involvement
Training project: Project Manager for the Family Literacy
Corps, an AmeriCorps project; Project Manager and
principle trainer on NCFL's Head Start family literacy
work in South Carolina; and most recently lead trainer for
the Family Independence project funded by the Knight
Foundation. This project and the recent South Carolina
work focused on developing family to work adaptations of
family literacy programming. Bonnie's educational
accomplishments include an undergraduate degree from
the University of North Carolina in Child Development and
Family Relations and graduate work in Early Childhood
Education, Adult Education and Business Administration.
Her most important contributions have been her two
daughters, Lisa Christine, 31 and Colsaria Monique, 20.

Cla Lilian G. Katz
Professor Emerita of Earty Childhood
Education
University of Illinois (Urbana-Champaign)
And Director of the ERIC Clearinghouse on
Elementary & Early Childhood Education

Dr. Kats Is a Past President of the National
Association for the Education of Young Children, and
is Editor of the first on-line peer reviewed early
childhood journal, Early Childhood Research &
Practice.
Professor Katz is author of more than one hundred
publications about early childhood education, teacher
education for the early years, child development, and
parenting of young children. For thirteen years she
wrote a monthly column for parents of three- and
four-year-olds for Parents Magazine.

continued
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Lilian Katz, continued

Dr. Katz was founding editor of the Early Childhood
Research Quarterly, and served as Editor-in-Chief
during its first six years. She is currently Chair of the
Editorial board of the International Journal of the Early

Years published in the UK.
Dr. Katz has also been a consultant to the Children's
Television Workshop (Sesame Street) for the past

three years. Her most recent book, co-authored with

J. H. Helm is Young Investigators: The Project
Approach in the Early Years. Her book titled Talks
with Teachers of Young Children (1995), is a
collection of her best known early essays and several

recent ones. In 2000 she co-authored the second
edition of Engaging Children's Minds: The Project
Approach with S. C. Chard.
Dr. Katz has lectured in all 50 US states and in more
than 50 countries. She has held visiting posts at
universities in Australia. Canada, England, Germany,
India, Israel, the West Indies (Barbados campus) and

many parts of the US.
Dr. Katz is the recipient of many honors, including two
Fulbright Awards (India & New Zealand), and an
Honorary Doctor of Letters degree (DLitt.) from
Whittier College, Whittier. California and an honorary

Doctor of Philosophy from the University of Goteborg,
Sweden. In 1997 she served as Nehru Professor at

the University of Baroda in India.
Professor Katz received her B.A. degree from San
Francisco State University (1964) and her Ph.D. in
Child Development from Stanford University in 1968.

L121
Deborah Jane Leong, Ph.D.
Professor, Department of Psychology
Metropolitan State College of Denver

Dr. Leong has worked and written extensively about early
childhood assessment and also about the Vygotskian

approach to childhood development. She received her M.
Ed. from Harvard and her Ph.D. from Stanford University.

She received the Danforth Associate Award for

Excellence in Undergraduate Teaching and was awarded

a Fulbright Fellowship to Argentina.
Dr. Leong has co-authored two textbooks: Tools of the

Mind: The Vygotsklan Approach to Early Childhood

Education (with Elena Bodrova) and Assessing and
Guiding Young Children's Development and Learning

(with Oralie McAfee). She has co-written several book
chapters on Play and its influence on development. She
has published articles In Journals, including Educational

Leadership, Journal of Early Childhood Teacher

on the Vygotskian approach and one video on literacy

development used in over 200 colleges and

universities.
The early childhood classroom program she developed

with Elena Bodrova was named by the International
Bureau of Education (UNESCO) as an exemplary early

childhood program In January 2000. Among her recent
presentations are those in 1999 for NAEYC, the National

Association for the Early Childhood Teacher Educators

and the National Council for the Teachers of English.

Freeman has also presented for the Society for Research

in Child Development, the American Educational

Research Association, the American Psychological

Association, and at the 100th anniversary conference

held at the Piaget Archives in Geneva, Switzerland.

LD Janet Gonzalez-Mena
Trainer of Trainers, WestEd Infant Toddler
Caregiver Program

Janet Gonzalez-Mena has been a preschool

teacher, child care director, a trainer and a community

college teacher. She worked in Head Start and another
program like Head Start in the 60's as a teacher, in the

70's as a CDA trainer, and in the early 80's as a regional

trainer. She is now a trainer of trainers in WestEd's

Program for Infant Toddler Caregivers. Janet also writes

books and articles about early childhood education. One

of her books. Multicultural Issues in Child Care is about

'cultural differences; but beyond that, it's about equity and

social justice in early childhood programs. Her book

Foundations: Early Childhood Education in a Diverse
Society is an introductory college text. Infants. Toddlers,

and Caregivers (co-authored by Dianne Eyer), now in its

5th edition, is a text for caregiving training. Mother of five,

Janet decided to "tell all" by writing a book called Dragon

Mom about the professional as parent. Her. "book of
confessions" helps other early childhood professionals

see that they can quit blaming themselves for not being
perfect parents. Janet lives with her husband Frank and

their 21-year-old son Tim in the countryside near the

Napa Valley in Northern California.
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Kathleen A. Roskos, Ph.D.
Professor
Department of Education/Allied Studies
John Carroll University

At John Carroll University, Kathleen Roskos teaches
courses in reading instruction and reading diagnosis.
Formerly an elementary classroom teacher, Dr. Roskos
has served in a variety of educational administration
roles. including director of federal programs (e.g. Adult
Basic Education & Title I) in the public schools and
department chair in higher education. She also has
developed, written, and coordinated a wide array of
grants, totaling over five million dollars, that have
benefited public schools, agencies and teacher education
programs. She coordinated one of the first public
preschools in Ohio (Bridges and Links) and currently is
instrumental in strengthening literacy preparation at the
associate degree level through a collaboration grant
between 2- and 4-year institutions.
Dr. Roskos studies early literacy development, teacher
cognition and the design of professional education for
teachers. She has published research articles on these
topics in leading journals, including Reading Research
Quarterly, Early Childhood Research Quarterly, American
Educational Research Journal, The Elementary School
Journal, Journal of Teacher Education, and The Teacher
Educator. Her most recent article on the importance of
play in the early literacy experience Is web-based and
interactive, published at www.readingonline.org. She has
co-authored or co-edited four books; spearheaded
development of a video on linking literacy and play for the
International Reading Association; and has contributed 10
chapters to books on early literacy.
Additionally, Dr. Roskos served as one of the co-editors
of The Reading Teacher for eight years. She is currently a
member of the IRA Publications Committee, a leader in
the LDYC SIG of IRA, member-at-large in the early
childhood SIG of AERA, and Is a member of several local
and regional professional boards. Dr. Roskos presents
regularly at professional conferences on teacher
education on a wide range of literacy topics .(e.g., the
print-rich environment, content area reading strategies,
emergent literacy curriculum, and reading diagnosis). She
presents and consults extensively in local schools In
areas of literacy curriculum development, reading
assessment, and teacher development. Currently Dr.
Roskos is coordinating a state-wide project that seeks to
enhance the professional teaching of reading through
school-based professional development and learning.

Dorothy Strickland, Ph.D.
Professor
Rutgers, The State University of
New Jersey

Dr. Strickland earned her Doctorate from New Yorl
University with a concentration in reading and language
arts. She also holds an honorary Doctorate of Humane
Letters from Bank Street College of Education, am
recently received the Outstanding Educator in !hi
Language Arts award from the National Council c
Teachers of English. She is past president of thu
International Reading Association and of its Reading Ha
of Fame.
Strickland has consistently served in editorial, committee
and reviewer roles for professional associations
publications and organizations, including Scholastic, Inc.
Webster's New World Dictionary and the Internations
Reading Association. She has served on numerou
national panels and committees including Presider
Carter's subcommittee for the Commission on Mena'
Health, the US Study Team on Teaching Reading it
China, and the recent panel that produced the influentii
report, Preventing Reading Difficulties in Young Children.
Strickland has written 16 books and authored 30 chapter
in edited books on education.
Dr. Strickland has contributed significantly to the teachirr
and learning of reading and writing among the yours,
through her work on video and audio tapes on phonic:
teaching reading, concept development, th
reading/writing connection, storytelling, and a host c
other topics. She writes widely for both refereed and nor
refereed distinguished journals.
Strickland has consulted for more than thirty schor
districts and state departments of education, an
numerous projects have been supported by grant fundinc
Strickland is requested for numerous presentations eac
year at local, state, national and international educed°
events, Including events in several countries outside th
United States.

Continued
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Patton 0. Tabors, Ph.D.
Research Associate
Harvard Graduate School of Education

Dr. Tabors brings particular strengths In bilingual Issues
and the area of reading difficulties. She has consulted
and presented on the issues of second-language
education and low-income families for Harvard University.
the Second Language Research Forum, the Boston
University Conference on Language Development and
the American Education Research Association. She has
made presentations on literacy for the Society for the
Scientific Study of Reading, The National Reading
Conference, NAYEC and the Society for Research , in
Child Development.
Tabors has been a consultant to WGBH Educational
Foundation and she researched and wrote a plan for a
new trilingual preschool/primary school at the University
of Massachusetts College of Education. Dr. Tabors has
been published widely, including contributions to the
proceedings of the VIllth International Congress for the
Study of Child Language, San Sebastian. Basque
Country, Spain, a work currently in review.

CI William H. Tea le, Ed.D.
Professor, Director, UIC Reading Clinic
College of Education
The University of Illinois at Chicago

Dr. Tea le has worked on sponsored research and
program development with a number of leading
organizations, Including Children's Television Workshop,
the International Reading Association, the National
Council of leathers of English, AT&T and a number of
universities. Projects have spanned motivating reading
and writing among low-average middle school students,
storybook reading, parent-child interaction and children's
independent functioning, remedial reading and literature
for at-risk Hispanic children. He has written chapters for
more than 20 books, including textbooks; written
refereed articles for Research In the Teaching of English,
The Reading Teacher, Young Children, Journal of
Research in Reading, Australian Journal of Reading and
others; and has entries in several reference books,
Including The Vocabulary of Reading and Writing and
Encyclopedia of English Studies and Language Arts. He is
a grant proposal reviewer for the U.S. Department of
Education, the National Endowment for the Humanities
and the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council
of Canada.

Among his professional affiliations, he serves on
committees for the International Reading Association, the
American Library Association and the National Conference
on Research in English and others. Teale is a journal
reviewer for Reading Research Quarterly, fie Reading
Teacher and others, and is a consultant on manuscripts
for fourteen publishers, Including Scholastic, Inc.,
Harcourt Brace Jovanovich, Macmillan/McGraw-Hill
Publishing Company, Little, Brown and Company and
Allyn & Bacon.

& Toni S. Walters, Ph.D.
Professor in Reading & Language Arts
School of Education & Human Services
Oakland University

Dr. Walters has been a teacher of children and adults for
many years. She has written across the media, including
manuscripts, books, audio, newsletters and peer-
reviewed journals, inclusive of The Reading Teacher,
Reading Horizons and Michigan Reading Journal. Notable
among her numerous committee posts include serving as
a reviewer for the International Reading Association
Research Fellowships and serving on the National
Reading Association Yearbook Editorial Review Boards, to
name a few. Walters has been a consultant on various
literacy, assessment, and diversity Initiatives for the
Michigan Department of Education. She has served on
various Oakland University Committees such as the Blue
Ribbon Task Force for Graduate Education, the Master
Planning Task Force, the International Task Force, and
the Teaching Excellence Award Subcommittee. Walters
has also held numerous responsibilities within the
Department of Reading. Since 1998 Walters has
coordinated the Ph.D. Program in Reading. She has
made numerous presentations both in the United States
and more recently in Jamaica, West Indies. In addition
to being a frequent speaker at the National Black Child
Development Institute Conferences and the Michigan
Reading Association Conferences, she has been a
presenter at 1993 National Literacy Institute of the
Michigan Department of Education, The 1998 Symposium
17th World Congress on Reading, International Reading
Association, the 1999 Spring Conference for the National
Council of Teachers of English.

Continued
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Toni S. Walters, Ph.D., continued

Dr. Walters has received the Teaching Excellence Award
from Oakland University, the Celebrate Literacy Award
from the Michigan Reading Association and the
distinguished Faculty Award from the Michigan
Association of Governing Boards of Colleges.

HI Halite Kay Yopp, Ph.D.
Professor
College of Education
California State University, Fullerton

Dr. Halite Kay Yopp provides professional training and
technical support to the early literacy community through
her work as researcher, writer, teacher, and volunteer.
Recently inducted into the Reading Hall of Fame by the
California Reading Association, Dr. Yopp presents her
research on early literacy and teacher methods to
parents, school leaders, teachers, and community Leaders
throughout the nation. Currently an active faculty
member at California State University, Fullerton, she
spearheaded and is now Co-Director of the Teacher
Diversity Project, she advises students as a Graduate
Coordinator and faculty members as a Faculty Mentor,
and serves on numerous university communities. She
was awarded the Outstanding Professor award at CSUF in
2000 for her dedication to the university.

Beyond teaching, Dr. Yopp has published numerous
pieces on phonemic awareness and early literacy and is
active on the editorial advisory boards of Content Area
Reading Journal and Reading Research Quarterly. She is
also a member of the "Building Bridges to Student and

Teacher Learning: Early Literacy Assessment and
Intervention" Advisory Board, a project funded by the
National Science Foundation.

She is the primary author of Literature-based Reading
Activities (2001) and co-author of numerous reading
textbooks such as Harcourt Language and Signatures.
Her articles regularly appear in such publications as The
Reading Teacher, Teacher Education Quarterly, and the
Journal of Reading Education. Dr. Yopp also facilitates
professional development programming at conferences
across the nation. In her current research, she is also
focusing on programming to increase teacher diversity.

Dr. Yopp holds a Ph.D. in Education from the University
of California, Riverside. She is currently in her twenty-
second year of teaching as a Professor in the Department
of Elementary, Bilingual, & Reading Education at CSUF.
She volunteers regularly at the Rolling Hills Elementary
School.

Additional faculty are added as needed based on class topics.

ifeadsUpf Reatfing'"is a project of the Rational Head Start Association
In collaboration with the Council for Professional Recognition

and RISE Learning Solution*

Funded by the Carnegie Corporation of New York, the Heinz Endowments,
the KnowledgeWoris Foundation, AT&T, the gates of Ohio, IWnols, Missouri Nebraska and Pennsylvania,

and the C.alifornla Qrldren and Families Commission
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National
Head Start
Association

HeadsUp! Reading"
Participating State Models

2001-2002

CalIfprnia

The California Children and Families Commission
authorized a three year giant of S15 million and the
California legislature committed S8 million of general
revenue to create a comprehensive programof
professional development in early literacy. California
allocated SI5 million over a three year period from the
California Children and Families Commission for the
state's early literacy initiative, Early Steps To Reading
Success, of which HeadsUpl Reading'" is a key element.
In addition, the California Legislature has authorized an
additional $4 million of general revenue to add 2000
pre - Kindergarten teachers to the Governor's Reading
Professional Development Institutes in 2001 and 2002.
In order to teach a projected 10,000 early educators,
California is installing 500 satellite dishes and using the
state's community college satellite system (CCCSAT) to
deliver the course across the state. Currently, 39
colleges/ universities in California offer credit for the
course. The project funds some training stipends for
teachers, and books and materials to enrich classrooms.
Teachers who receive training stipends also conduct
early literacy sessions for parents. The University of
California Office of the President, in collaboration with
the California Association for the Education of Young
Children (CAEYC) is coordinating the Heads Up!
Reading project in California. More information can be
obtained from their website at www.caeyc.org.

Contact: Pauline Eseamilla-Vestal
E-mail : paceatelaleamarg or
Phone: (916) 486-7750
FAX (916) 486-7765
CAEYC
4330 Auburn Blvd., Suite 2400
Sacramento, CA 95841

jilinois

In Illinois, Heads Up! Readings' is a collaboration of
First Lady Lain Lynn Ryan's Future for Kids initiative,
the Department of Human Services, the Illinois Head
Start State Collaboration Office and the Mina's State
Board of Education. Recognizing the importance of
early literacy, Illinois will establish training sites

Alexendrle, VA i2:314
FAX: 703-739-0878

professional development The Illinois Network of
Child Care Resource and Referral Agencies will
administer the Heads Up/ Reading program. College
credit is already available to students in the state.

Contact Gina Rutber
dhsd60e24)dlis.state31.us

Business: (618) 583-2083
Fax: (618) 583-2091
10 Collinsville Avenue, Suite 203, East
StLovis, LI, 62201

Missouri

HeadsUp! Reading in Missouri is fielded by the
Department of Elementary and Secondary Education, the

Department of Health, Bureau of Child Care, and the
Missouri Head Start State Collaboration Office. In
addition, a great deal ofplanning and support has come
from the Department of Social Services, the State
Library, LIFT - Missouri (MO's literacy resource
center), Parents As Teachers National Center, Inc., the
Missouri Association for the Education of Young
Children, and the United Way of Greater St. Louis -
Sucrec By 6. There will be more than 50 IfeealsCIP!
Reading sires in Head Start, public libraries, public
schools, Educate, community colleges, end child care
facilities. Child Care Resource and Referral agencies
will help coordinate recruitment, enrollment attendance,
college credit, supplies and facilitator stipends for each
site. The Missouri Head Start Association/Collaboratioe
Office website (vrww.moheadstartorg) will offer
enrollment, college credit, financial assistance, and
general information. A growing number of colleges and
universities in Missouri will offer credit for HeadsUpf
Reading. Approximately 1,000 participants are expectai
to participate during Missouri's first year in the course.

Contact Chris Greeds sr Darfalinis
grocciae©missourtedu.
preisdigosissouri.edu

Phone: 573-884-0650
FAX: 573-8840598
MO Head Start Collaboration Office
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WRITTEN TESTIMONY

COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND THE WORKFORCE

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

July 31, 2001

Deborah A. Phillips, Ph.D.

Professor and Chair, Department of Psychology, Georgetown University

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, I am delighted to be here this
morning to talk with you about "What's Working in Early Childhood Education". I had
the pleasure of participating in the White House Summit on Early Childhood Cognitive
Development last week where the same issues of "What do we know?" and "What
works?" in early learning and development were discussed at length. I am especially
encouraged that you and the White House are taking scientific knowledge as your
departure point for considering the next policy steps.

Before joining the faculty at Georgetown University last September, I spent three
years at the National Academy of Sciences as the study director for the report, From
Neurons to Neighborhoods: The Science of Early Childhood Development (National
Research Council/Institute of Medicine, 2000). The executive summary of this report is
enclosed with my written testimony. Seventeen of our nation's most esteemed scientists
and informed practitioners including neuroscientists, pediatricians, educators,
developmental pSychologists, economists, and statisticians worked for 2'A years to
address the charge to the committee, which was to evaluate and integrate the current
science of early childhood development, to disentangle such knowledge from erroneous
popular beliefs or misunderstandings or fads, and to discuss the implications of this
knowledge base for early childhood policy, practice, professional development, and
research.

To address this charge, the committee reviewed over 1,500 peer-reviewed
scientific articles (Neurons to Neighborhoods is one of the most heavily cited reports ever
produced by the National Academies), consulted with dozens of the nation's experts on
topics ranging from early brain development to early intervention, had on-going.
discussions with early childhood practitioners to ensure that the report would be useful as
well as interesting, and held three workshops on precursors of anti-social behavior, home
visiting, and early childhood interventions. Some of the research reviewed by the
committee consisted of experimental evaluations of intervention projects, others were
naturalistic studies of children in a range of typical settings. We need both types of
evidence to get a complete picture of early development and the influences that shape its
course.
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It is essential to note that reports that emanate from the National Academy of
Sciences are prepared under extremely tight rules regarding the nature of the evidence
that can be reviewed and the accuracy with which the evidence must be portrayed.
Before release, Academy reports go through a final review process, which is particularly
rigorous with regard to the scrutiny given to the committee's interpretations of the
scientific literature and its translation into recommendations for action. In the cast of
Neurons to Neighborhoods, this review involved an additional 13 scientists -- several of
whom were not familiar with the developmental literature. In effect, we are kept on a
very tight leash; all such interpretations and recommendations must flow directly from
the scientific knowledge base. As a result, reports from the National Academies are a far
cry from advocacy statements; they are scientific documents from start to finish.

My remarks today will draw heavily upon this report, as well as upon evidence
that has surfaced in just the last 18 months since the report was completed, with a focus
on what we have learned about relations between experiences in early education settings
and child competencies. I will emphasize what science tells us, where the boundaries of
this knowledge base lie, and what this suggests about the decisions that face you today as
you embark on a "new dawn" of decision-making about investments in the early
childhood years.

It is a propitious moment for this hearing. There has been a virtual explosion of
knowledge in neurobiology and the behavioral and social sciences. What we now know
about the factors that start children along promising or worrisome pathways is leaps andbounds ahead of where we were even a decade ago. Yet, all too often, this knowledge is
dismissed or ignored by those whose decisions fundamentally affect children's earliest
experiences. At the White House Summit, Representative Northup recounted her dismay
after sitting in a hearing focused on the National Institute of Child Health and Human
Development and then in a hearing focused on Head Start and realizing that the
knowledge being generated by NICHD-funded research had barely reached the Head
Start community. In her words, "...there was no correlation between the two".

It is also noteworthy that this hearing is occurring in the midst of your
consideration of HR I, in which you propose adding $26 billion to the Elementary and
Secondary Education Act (ESEA). You are rightly emphasizing the need to improve
teacher quality and retention, to ensure that the children are learning, and to better target
the funds to low-income children in poor performing schools. This stands in stark
contrast to the $125 million increase that is proposed for the Head Start program, which
serves many of the same children in the years immediately prior to entering elementary
school.

Why the difference? 1 would submit that it is linked to the prevailing belief that
investments in preschool programs are not really in the same league as are investments in
"real" education programs. But today we know better. Indeed, we know that wise
investments in early education can actually reduce the problems that teachers are seeing
when children enter elementary school. Three interrelated facts about the early years oflife provide the rationale for these investments: (1) During these early years, children's
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capabilities are growing exponentially, (2) By the age of 2 years, striking differences in
what children know and can do begin to distinguish low-income children from their
better off peers, and (3) We know a great deal about how to ensure that low-income
children arrive at school just as prepared and eager to learn as other children. The
decisions facing you today are really no different from those you are debating with regard
to HRI: Who do you want to be teaching young children? How will you ensure that they
get adequate training and support so that they do a good job and remain in the field?
How will you ensure that young children are learning and that the gap between those with
meager versus adequate incomes is closed?

I will address these questions in my remarks today, emphasizing five conclusions
from Neurons to Neighborhoods that are particularly pertinent to debates about early
education. I will conclude with three major challenges that need to be addressed before
substantial progress can be made.

New technologies have revealed that the wiring diagram and neurochemistry
of our brains develop at an astonishing pace during the earliest years of
lifea pace that far exceeds any other stage of development. The fuel for
brain growth is the child's early experiences.

Early experiences and their impacts on brain development affect what we learn
and don't learn, as well as how we typically react to the events around us. Baby
brains that hear English are different than baby brains that hear Japanese. Baby
brains that have received neglectful parenting are different than baby brains that
have received supportive parenting. Brains are designed to absorb early
experiences and this cuts two ways. If those experiences are positive, normal
development proceeds. If they are neglectful and deprive children of stimulation,
development is compromised. In this sense, every early environment is an early
intervention, whether we call it home or Head Start or child care.

At the same time, the recent focus on the years from zero to three begins too late
and ends too soon. Insults to the brain during prenatal development can have
extremely damaging and lasting effects. And, the development of the neural
systems supporting cognitive, social, and emotional competencies remains open
to experience at least through adolescence. Indeed, it is the lifelong capacity for
change and reorganization that renders human beings capable of dramatic
recovery from early harm and incapable of being inoculated against later
adversity. This lifelong plasticity renders us both adaptive and vulnerable.

Four lessons follow: (1) Prenatal development must be protected, (2) Children
who are born premature and/or with auditory, visual, or motor impairments that
interfere with the environmental inputs that their brains expect (and need) to
receive are highly vulnerable and require early detection and intervention, (3)
Early interventions, such as Early Head Start or home visiting following the
baby's birth, cannot stand alone because later experiences will either support or
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undermine early progress, and (4) Intervention later in the preschool years and
beyond can be highly effective. It remains the case, however, that getting off to a
good start in life is a sound strategy for increasing the odds of greater adult
competence.

The rapid pace of early brain development is a direct reflection of the rapid
pace of early learning. As nation, we have seriously underestimated the
capacities and the desire of young children to learn about people, things, and
themselves.

This is not just a matter of school readiness. It is also a matter of providing young
children with rich and rewarding early lives in the same sense that we care about
the quality of life for the aged population. The childhood years have value not
only as a preparation time for the later accomplishments in school and beyond
that have galvanized public attention; they also have value in their own right as a
time of extraordinary growth and change.

Until quite recently, we believed that early learning was primarily maturational
and that young children were not ready to learn abstract or sophisticated content,
including mathematical and scientific concepts, until they got to school. Many
parents still believe that it is in their child's best interest to hold off on
encouraging them to read or to understand (not just count) numbers until they get
to kindergarten or first grade. New scientific evidence on what children can do
and want to learn before they enter school flies in the face of this conventional
wisdom.

Consider what young children learn and can do before they enter school.
Children as young as 6-8 months can represent numbers by matching the number
of objects on a display with the number of drumbeats emanating from a
loudspeaker, and they already understand that objects cannot pass through one
another and that they will fall if not supported. When 18-month olds are shown
an unfamiliar object and told that it is a "dax" just one time, weeks or even
months later they will correctly identify the dax. It is at this age that children
embark on what has been called a word-learning explosion, acquiring on average
9 new words a day, every day, throughout the preschool years. Children this
young will also spontaneously sort objects like toy horses and pencils into two
piles, thus illustrating how rapidly conceptual knowledge develops. Two and
one-half year olds known for their egocentrism can accurately tell you what
someone else is seeing or experiencing when it differs from themselves.

By age 4 or 5, children all over the world have mastered the fundamental
grammatical system of their native language, including verb declensions, gender
agreement, embedded clauses, and the like. Preschoolers also love BIG numbers
and can learn sophisticated number concepts. This knowledge has been translated
into a program called Big Math for Little Kids in which low-income preschoolers
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(including three-year olds) are taught not only about specific shapes such as

triangles and squares but about symmetries, and not about counting to ten but

about counting in hundreds. Preschoolers also love scientific experiments and are

easily engaged in trying to understand why one toy boat floats and another sinks

or why ice takes up more room than the water that was used to make the ice, for

example. This knowledge has been translated into a preschool curriculum

developed initially in a Head Start program called Science Start where children

learn about properties of matter, measurement, and simply machinery, for

example. These programs and others are described in another report from the

National Academies titled, Eager to Learn: Educating Our Preschoolers (2001).

Many developmental scientists are now engaged in designing and assessing

programs focused on low-income children that demonstrate how universal these

capacities to learn truly are given exposure to environments that foster learning,

and excitement in learning. A recent, highly readable book about children's early

learning is called The Scientist in the Crib (Gopnik, Meltzoff, & Kuhl, 1999). I

highly recommend it. It is an apt title. They need to write a sequel called Scientist

in the Preschool. Young children are constantly generating and testing hypotheses

about the people and world around them and testing them. Early environments

that are not designed with this in mind do children a disservice

The development of concepts, language, and reading is inextricably linked to

the development of feelings, behavior, and social skills. To address one

without the other is short-sighted and will diminish the progress that can be

made.

National attention is now riveted on early literacy skills. These skills are vitally

important in their own right and warrant the attention they are receiving. But, we

should not lose sight of children's social and emotional development in the

process. In addition to their remarkable linguistic and cognitive gains, young

children exhibit dramatic progress in their emotional, social, regulatory, and

moral capacities. Consider just a few: prior to school entry children learn to

persist when presented with new challenges...or not; they learn how to follow

directions and work independently on a task....or not; they learn how to enter a

group of other children and play successfully....or not; and they learn to resolve

conflicts with peers constructively...or not.

All of these competencies are intertwined and each requires focused attention.

For example, preschoolers who speak clearly and communicate their ideas more

effectively are better able to engage in sustained play episodes with other

children. Children from impoverished verbal environments are less capable of

understanding others' mental states, which, in turn affects their ability tomake

and sustain friendships. Even before children enter school, weak academic skills

are associated with behavioral and attention problems. Indeed, the largest cost

savings from early intervention programs lie in the realm of social behavior
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reduced teen pregnancy, reduced crime not in the realm of educational
attainments.

Research is now quite clear that later anti-social behavior can have its roots in the
preschool years, just as learning problems can be traced back to these earliest
years of life. When kindergarten teachers are asked about their greatest concerns,
they talk about children who are out of control, do now know how to follow
directions, and who seem unengaged in classroom activities. Yet, we know less
about how to foster early social competence than we do about how to foster early
learning. This is an arena that desperately needs dedicated resources for research,
including efforts to implement and evaluate promising programmatic strategies
with young children. I would hope that the new Task Force To Improve
Preschool Programs to be convened by Secretary Paige and Secretary Thompson
would consider early reading and math skills in the context of children's abilities
to manage their behavior, to get along with others, and to not only learn, but to
enjoy learning.

Striking disparities in what children know and can do are evident well before
they enter kindergarten and are predictive of later school success and life
achievements. These disparities are associated with family resources. In
fact, low family income during the preschool years appears to be more
detrimental to children's ultimate academic attainments than does family
income later in childhood. Yet, preschoolers remain the poorest age group in
our society today.

One of the most significant insights about educational attainment in recent years
is that educational outcomes in adolescence and young adulthood can be traced
back to academic skills at school entry. Academic skills at school entry can, in
turn, be traced to capabilities seen during the preschool years and the experiences
in and out of the home that foster their development. Preschool cognitive abilities
predict high school completion. Reading scores in 10th grade can be predicted
with surprising accuracy from knowledge of the alphabet in kindergarten.

By the preschool years, however, the income gap in what children know and can
do has already emerged. Social class differences in scores on standardized
developmental measures that favor children in better educated, higher-income
families emerge between 18-24 months of age. Low-income 5-6 year olds show
the same knowledge of numbers as do middle-income 3-4 year olds. Children
whose mothers have less than a high school degree test, on average, at the 38th
percentile in kindergarten-level letter recognition, while those with college-
educated mothers test at the 69th percentile and those whose mothers have a B.A.
degree test at the 86th percentile.

Children who start school lagging behind their peers in language and cognitive
abilities are not doomed to be school failures. To the contrary, early interventions
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can make substantial contributions to the academic skills of young children.
Moreover, the associations between early and later achievement, and between
socioeconomic status and academic achievement, are far from deterministic.
There is plenty of room for children to defy the odds, and many do.

Lower and higher income children arc moving along different trajectories well
before school entry in large measure because their early environments at home
and in child care do not constitute a level playing field. Children living in poverty
hear, on average, 300 fewer words per hour than do children in professional
families. These earlydifferences in what children are exposed to predict their 3rd
grade vocabulary and reading comprehension scores. They also affect children's
conceptual developmentwhat they know about the world around themwhich
plays a central role in school achievement. Research on child care tells the same
story. Children whose teachers provide rich language environment through
labeling and explaining, ask open-ended questions, and explore the children's
ideas with them have higher scores on tests of both verbal and general ability.
Unfortunately, low-income children who cannot available themselves of early
intervention programs such as Head Start, are in some of the nation's poorest
quality child care settings in which ample and rich language is rare to non-
existent.

Fortunately, the development of vocabulary, reading skills, and conceptual
knowledge remains widely open to influence throughout the childhood years. In
these domains, children can, in principle, catch up given appropriate and
sufficient exposure. However, the amount of additional exposure a child needs to
catch up increases over time. With each passing year, the gap between children
from lower- income and higher-income families widens and thus closing it
requires more intensive work.

Unfortunately, we know that wide individual differences at school entry in
vocabulary and other early literacy skills are seldom reduced as children move
through school, and they can be exacerbated. School entry is appropriately
viewed as a critical social transition when social class-linked individual
differences can become solidified and amplified or initial gaps can be narrowed.
In this sense, what children know and can do at school entry matter, not because
development becomes less amenable to environmental influence once the
preschool years have passed, but because school entry is, in effect, a
manufactured critical.moment at which point individual differences become
solidified and lead to longer-term patterns of learning and achievement. We don't
know why this happens, but speculation has centered on the role of teacher
expectations and differential treatment of children with differing initial abilities,
the contribution of behavior problems that often accompany low academic skills,
and children's own self-defeating views of themselves that can lead them to avoid
challenging tasks and succumb to failure.
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On a much more positive note, we know a great deal about how to better ensure
that all children enter school prepared to master the elementary curriculum. As
we learn more about what happens upon school entry, the urgency around
implementing this knowledge in our nation's early childhood programs mounts.
This is the First Lady's concern and her leadership on this issue could not be more
timely.

Early interventions that work share a set of common features. The three
most critical ingredients are: (1) accessibility and lit with parents' needs and
values, (2) curricula directed at specific goals and based on the latest
knowledge about how children learn and develop, and (3) qualified and
stable staff. Poorly designed and weakly implemented interventions waste
national resources and can harm children by failing to prepare them for the
next stage of development and the social institutions in which they must
perform.

The overarching question of whether we can intervene successfully in young
children's lives has been answered in theaffirmative and should be put to rest.
However, interventions that work pay a tremendous amount of attention to the
needs and interests of families, to the changing developmental needs and
capabilities of young children, to the evolving knowledge base about the kinds of
specific experiences that foster positive development, and to the skills and
resources that are essential to provide these experiences. All too often, successful
interventions characterized by these features during their model or demonstration
phase are phased up with half the resources, staffed with much less well-trained
individuals, and unprepared to meet the demands of serving a wider spectrum of
families with differing profiles of risk.

Generally speaking, programs that offer both a parent and a child component
appear to be the most successful in promoting long-term developmental gains for
children from low-income families. Programsthat work directly with young
children and explicitly involve parents in the process through parent involvement
strategies or complementary programs directed at the parents seem to have greater
odds of success than do programs that seek to improve child outcomes indirectly
by focusing exclusively on changing parenting behavior, particularly when multi-
risk families are involved. Why might this be so?

Accessibility and Fit With Parents' Needs

Many early interventions fail to reach the families for whom they are intended
and/or they experience rapid attrition of families from theprogram. For example,
a thorough assessment of home visiting programs based primarily on
experimental evidence supported by the David and Lucile Packard Foundation
(Gomby et al., 1999) revealed that 10% to 25% of the families who are invited to
enroll choose not to participate and that between 20% and 67% of those enrolled
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left the programs before they were scheduled to end. Moreover, enrolled families
typically received about half of the intended visits. Only 56% of the families
enrolled in the Comprehensive Child Development Programs were actively
engaged after three years of participation. This is a formula for failure, just as it
would be if children were given 1/2 of the dosage of an antibiotic.

Why are these programs characterized by such low participation rates? We are
only beginning to explore this problem, but significant mental health problems
among low-income families, including maternal depression (at rates of 13% to
28% in recent welfare samples), appear to be an important part of the answer.
Presenting a bag of toys, a book, and some parenting tips to a chronically
depressed mother not only by-passes her needs for mental health services, but my
actually undermine the intended benefits of the parenting intervention. The New
Chance Demonstration aimed at poorly educated teen-age mothers, for example,
had negative effects on the children of depressed participants as compared to non-
participants. Program demands appear to have overwhelmed these mothers'
capacity to cope and inadvertently undermined their confidence in themselves.

Curricula That Incorporate What We Know About Early Development

Successful interventions also take into account what is known about how young
children learn and develop, regularly assess their own progress in meeting their
goals, and make appropriate modifications. In short, they take advantage of what
is known and they learn as they go. Applications of new research on what it takes
to foster early literacy, presented at the White House Summit, are instructive and I
would encourage each of you to read the compilation of the five research papers
presented, at the Summit. In brief, successful literacy interventions provide
different types of guidance at different developmental stages (e.g., promoting
emotional bonding and pleasure in book interactions during infancy and print
knowledge and letter-sound correspondence in preschool), are grounded in
supporting interactive styles that enhance children's ability to learn and
enjoyment of learning, and focus on the specific kinds of experiences that are
known to foster early literacy, namely teaching print and book awareness,
phonological awareness, letter knowledge and early word recognition, reading
aloud and other forms of verbal communication, and writing their names and
understanding how print works. When all of these components are present,
children can show substantial gains in language skills, as I will note below.

Now, let me ask how many of you think you could walk into a Head Start
classroom and teach children these skills? You also have to maintain civil social
behavior, deal with the handful of over-active children that appear in every
classroom, help children who have been absent due to illness or a family crisis
catch up, adjust what you do for children who do not speak English as their first
language, regularly assess each child's performance, and know how to tailor what
you are doing to address each child's individual skill level. And, you need to do
all of this without dampening the children's love of learning by ignoring their
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individual interests, restricting opportunities for individual choice, and becoming
overly negative, didactic, or highly rigid. Successful early childhood programs do
not look like boot camps, or like 3rd grade classrooms. Research now tells us that
highly didactic, rigid programs with an emphasis on right and wrong answers (vs.
praise for progress and an understanding of how to improve), while effective for
some elementary-age children, do not promote learning among preschool-age
children. In fact, these programs undermine the children's motivation to learn.

This is precisely why we require elementary school teachers to have Bachelor's
degrees, specialized training, and a teaching credential. Yet, the vast majority of
preschool children are in programs and settings with adults who have little more
than a high school education. Why do we tolerate for 3- and 4-year olds what we
would never tolerate for 5 year olds? National concern has galvanized around
teacher shortages, large class sizes, and poor teaching quality at the elementary
level. Comparable concern needs to be directed at the preschool level.

Qualified and Stable Staff

If the child is the engine, then qualified and stable staff is the fuel that drives
successful early childhood development programs. We know this from successful
early interventions that employ highly-educated and trained staff (e.g., the more
successful home visiting programs typically employ nurses, the well-known
programs such as the High/Scope Perry Preschool and Abecedarian programs
employed very well-educated and trained teachers and experienced virtually no
teacher turnover). We know this from the literature on more typical child care
settings, which consistently reports that children perform better on tests of
learning and literacy when their child care providers have college-level education
and training in a child-related field.

When you appreciate all that goes into teaching young children to read, to learn
about numbers, to learn about the world around them, to learn how to get along
with each other, and to want to learn, is it clear that early education is a daunting
responsibility. But, when we look at who is caring for and educating our nation's
young children there is a gaping mismatch between what research tells us and
what is happening. The vast majority of states allow individuals with a high
school diploma and without a criminal record to serve as the so-called teachers in
child care programs, where most low-income children spend their days prior to
school enrollment. Head Start is working towards the day when half of its staff
will have AA degrees. Public pre-kindergarten programs vary widely in their
teacher requirements, although several large-scale surveys have found that these
programs tend to employ more qualified staff than do Head Start and child care
programs.

It is not surprising that as Professor Landry has expanded her exemplary early
reading program in Texas to 20 Head Start programs across the state (40% of the
teachers had a B.A. degree or higher, but another 45% had only a CDA or a high
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school diploma), only half are showing positive gains in the children's language
and literacy skills at the mid-point of the program. This is after a full year in
which the teachers participated in a four-day small group workshop on teaching
early literacy skills, received weekly I-hour in-class coaching, and attended
monthly full-day training meetings with classroom mentors and program
coordinators. Success is, however, well within reach. When the program was
piloted, the participating children showed gains in language skills of 12-15
months in an 8-month period compared to 7-11 months for the control children.

Three Challenges

The Workforce. The first challenge derives from the previous comments. The
genuine teaching crisis that the nation faces for K-12 education pales when compared to
the teaching crisis in preschool education. Our college- and university-based schools of
early education are at full enrollment and the student-faculty ratio is already substantially
higher than in other parts of the curriculum that focuson older children. Moreover, most
graduates by-pass jobs in early education to teach at the primary level where they can
double their wages, receive health insurance and pensions, and work 9-months a year.

Both Head Start and the military child care program have understood that
increased training absent improved compensation constitutes a wasted investment.
Consider the child care workforce where turnover rates stand at 30% per year nationally
and the only study that has followed child care teachers over time revealed that two-thirds
had left their jobs in just four years. This is a very shaky foundation on which to build a
solid early education program. It will be essential that major consideration be given to
the infrastructure in higher education, to scholarship opportunities, and to narrowing the
gap between the wages of well-trained teachers who work with preschool-age versus
elementary-age children if we are to mount a successful effort to support the early
learning of our nation's young children.

Low-Income Work. The second challenge derives from the nature of work
among low-income parents, whose involvement and participation in early education
programs is needed. National Labor Statistics data tell us that 40 percent of children
under age 5 with an employed mother had mothers whose principal job involved a
"nonday" work shift (defined as the majority of work hours being outside the 8 am to 4
pm shift). For children living in poverty this figure is about 60 percent. The National
Study of Low-Income Child Care is finding that 78% of the parents in the study work
nontraditional hours. Many hold down more than one job.

While some of these families are able to juggle their jobs and child care so as not
to rely on nonparental care, many need help during the nontraditional hours of their
employment. Center-based programs and early education programs almost universally
operate during the traditional 8am-6pm work hours and many 4-year old pre-kindergarten
programs operate during typical school hours (e.g., 9am to 12pm or 3pm). While parents
of young children tend to get very little sleep, it is hard to imagine how a parent who
works from midnight to 7am one week and 4 pm to midnight the next week can
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participate consistently in early intervention programs, let alone rely on early education
and care that operates from 9 to 3. As a case in point, not long ago it was the case that
children of low-income, single working mothers were underrepresented in Head Start; I
would not be surprised to learn that this remains the case today. We ask a great deal of
parents in our society; the pressures on low-income parents are especially great. I would
hope that as part of any effort to support the early education and learning of our nation's
children, we will take steps to ensure that parents' need or mandate to work is not a
barrier to their children's and their own participation in these initiatives.

Child Care. The majority of low-income children are not in Head Start or Early
Head Start or state prekindergarten programs. They are in other programs which we refer
to as "child care" and which are designed to support parents' employment, not children's
development. As a case in point, 25% of new Head Start monies are set-aside for quality
improvement; 4% of the Child Care Development Fund monies are set-aside for quality
improvement. The low-income children who attend Head Start share the same needs as
do the low-income children who attend CCDF-funded child care progams, and they
deserve the same attention to their early learning. But, providing good early learning
opportunities for them will be a challenge because they are scattered all over the map,
from license-exempt arrangements with a neighbor to community-based, licensed child
care programs. I don't have a simple answer here, but we know who these subsidized
children are and we know where they are. A notable share of them are with adults who
themselves are poorly educated and barely literate. We can't leave them behind in our
national effort to improve early learning.

In closing, I want to commend you for your interest in early learning and
development and thank you for this opportunity to testify. I would be happy to answer
any questions you may have today and to continue to work with you during the important
months ahead.
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STATEMENT FOR THE RECORD
COMMII 1tE ON EDUCATION AND THE WORKFORCE

SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION REFORM
HEARING ON

THE DAWN OF LEARNING: WHAT'S WORKING IN EARLY CHILDHOOD
EDUCATION
July 31, 2001

Contact:
Leslie Jackson
301-652-6611 x 2023

The American Occupational Therapy Association (AOTA) submits this statement for the
record of the hearing on July 31, 2001 early childhood education. We appreciate the
opportunity to provide this information on literacy development to the Subcommittee on
Education Reform in its effort to better understand best practices in what's working in early
childhood education and the role of occupational therapy in promoting optimum participation
in education.

The relationship between children's overall education performance and learning to read is
receiving a great deal of attention lately from policy makers across the country, including the
federal level. This hearing and the recent White House Summit on Early Childhood Cognitive
Development illustrate the importance of this topic. President Bush's education proposal
places special emphasis on the ability to read by the third grade, and there is growing
recognition of the importance of the first three years of life in helping young children to learn
and in laying the foundation for becoming effective readers later on.

The importance of being an effective reader in today's society can not be overstated. Yet, other
experiences and skills are also critical to children's learning and development, including their
sense of mastery and competence about what they can do. Reading not only involves the
ability to understand and make sense of letters and sounds stung together into words and
sentences, but also the ability to visually recognize and manually reproduce shapes, to be able
to "see" various shapes in a cluttered picture (e.g., hidden pictures), and to be able to "feel" the
slight differences in movements while holding a crayon. Unfortunately, much of the recent
emphasis has been limited to learning to read (i.e., the act of reading and how to teach it),
while the underlying pre-reading visual perception skills and writing has gotten very little
attention. Our statement addresses the role of occupational therapy in the development of these
reading and writing readiness skills.

Occupational therapists and occupational therapy assistants provide critical services to and for
children in a variety of educational and community settings who have a variety of educational
needs and disabling conditions. This includes children who have difficulties with reading and
writing due to a disabling condition, such as cerebral palsy or specific learning disability, or
apart from any other problems. Most of these children are seen by occupational therapy under
the auspices of the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA), who may be in both
special and general education classrooms. Some of the children are general education students
that do not receive IDEA services. Poor or messy handwriting is a major reason for referral to
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occupational therapy in school settings. These referrals come from general and special
education teachers for children with and without disabilities in preschool, elementary, middle
and high schools and seem to be related to decreased formal instruction in learning to write.
Children with visual-perception difficulties are also frequently seen by occupational therapists
in educational settings. The AOTA believes that occupational therapy is an important service
that can help meet the needs of children with reading and writing difficulties.

Visual and Motor Components of Reading and Writing

Reading and handwriting are not simple learning tasks. Both require the coordination of
complex cognitive, memory, visual and motor processes. In addition to the areas of reading
development already articulated by Reid Lyon and others, reading also includes a visual
perception component that is essential for one's ability to decode and comprehend words.
Visual perception includes the ability to see and use the eyes in a coordinated fashion to focus
on and scan letters and words, as well as visual attention, memory, discrimination, recognition
and form and spatial perception. These same skills are also important as children learn to write
and form letters and words, figure out appropriate spacing between letters and words, and
where/how to orient the paper and letters in space.

Writing includes not just the ability to use a pencil and form letters/words, but also how to hold
the pencil, how to move the hand/arm through space (also known as motor planning), eye-hand
coordination, knowing how much pressure and speed to use when writing, and sitting posture.
Difficulties in one or more of these cognitive, memory, visual and motor areas can also impact
a child's view of the entire learning environment (such as learning to spell, using scissors or
moving through the hallways without bumping into another child), not just their ability to read
and write.

Children's visual and writing skills are also dependent on having a stable base of postural or
physical support that will allow their eyes and hands to do the work of reading and writing. It
is difficult, for example, for a child to participate in a class activity at the chalkboard when they
tire easily and can not keep their head/trunk up for long periods of time. Or, learning to cut
with scissors can be a challenge if the child can not coordinate sitting upright at the desk while
using one hand to open/close the scissors and the other hand to hold/turn the paper. Both of
these situations, and many others, occur quite frequently in general education classrooms
everyday.

The effects of visual perceptual difficulties can be subtle in nature and a child may have no
"obvious" disabilities. But when asked to perform a visual perceptual task, he or she may be
slow to perform or unable to do so. Children with handwriting difficulties often find a way to
not perform or complete written assignments. Even after mastering the physical aspects of
writing, students' do not become 'writers' unless they also have the requisite language and
cognitive abilities to organize ideas and express them appropriately using the rules of grammar
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and syntax. It is for this reason that teachers, occupational therapists, parents and others to
work together to plan and coordinate opportunities for the child to learn and practice all of the
pieces/components in concert with one another.

How Occupational Therapy Helps Children with Reading and Writing Difficulties

Occupational therapy intervention for children and youth with reading and writing difficulties
emphasizes readiness skills and behaviors such as helping the child develop adequate hand
strength and coordination to appropriately hold and use a pencil or to help him/her better
organize their work space. Intervention includes consultation with parents and families,
teachers, and other professionals, and is directed toward achieving desired outcomes that were
developed in collaboration with the family and other professionals.

In education-settings, occupational therapists identify and treat the underlying sensorimotor,
cognitive, and psychosocial components that impede the child's performance in academic and
other school-related activities. Intervention strategies and service models are designed to
support desired educational outcomes, and may be provided individually or in small groups.
The therapist also works with classroom teachers and the child's family to determine how to
modify the home or classroom settings, routines and schedules to provide structured learning
opportunities and experiences to support the child's emerging skills. The therapist will also
investigate the need for any modifications or accommodations for the child's skill level, such as
technology; use of a carrel to limit a child's peripheral vision distractibility, pencil grips, or use
of writing paper with raised lines.

For some, occupational therapy intervention is provided in conjunction with other classroom
instructional practices, such as handwriting instruction and organizing the classroom to limit
distractions. For other children and youth, occupational therapy may be the sole service
provided or in conjunction with other services. Some States and districts have adopted
handwriting curricula that have been developed by occupational therapists (i.e., Handwriting
without Tears, Loops and Groups). In all instances, the need for occupational therapy
intervention is determined by the presence of difficulties that impede the child's ability to
engage and participate in their appropriate daily life activities, or occupations.

What is occupational therapy?

Occupational therapy (OT) is a vital health care service, designed to help individuals
participate in desired daily life activities. Occupational therapy services address the
combination of sensorimotor, neuromuscular, cognitive and psychosocial components of
disability or limitation to assist in the correction and prevention of conditions that limit an
individual from fully functioning and participating in life. For children with disabling
conditions and other educational needs, occupational therapy can help them to perform the fine
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motor or cognitive skills involved in important childhood learning experiences and to perform
necessary daily activities such as feeding or dressing themselves and getting along with their
peers at school. Occupational therapy services can help identify strategies for teachers and
families to use to facilitate appropriate reading and writing development.

Occupational therapy practitioners have the unique training to assist individuals to engage in
daily life activities throughout the lifespan and across home, school, work and play
environments. Services may be provided during only one period of the child's life or at several
different points when the child is having difficulties engaging in his or her daily school
occupations, such as when they are faced with more complex demands in the classroom
resulting from increased emphasis and reliance on written output. Occupational therapy
services may be provided in the family's home; at school; and in the community, such as day
care and preschool programs, private clinics, and vocational programs.

Occupational therapy evaluation determines whether an individual would benefit from
intervention. The evaluation looks at the individual's strengths and needs with respect to daily
life function in school, home and community life, focusing on how sensorimotor, cognitive,
psychosocial, and psychological performance components interact with the demands and
expectations of the environment. The findings of the occupational therapy evaluation inform
the need for intervention. Occupational therapy practitioners use purposeful activities to help
individuals bridge the gap between capacity to learn and full and successful engagement in
work, play, and leisure activities.

For example, occupational therapy for infants and young children may include remediation of
problem areas, development of compensatory strategies, enhancement of strengths, and
creation of environments that provide opportunities for developmentally appropriate play and
learning experiences. Services for the school-aged child are intended to help them be
successful in school. Intervention strategies may focus on improving the child's information-
processing ability, academic skill development such as handwriting, and ability to function in
the school environment. For adolescents, occupational therapy intervention focus is on
preparation for occupational choice, improvement of social and work skills, and learning how
to create or alter the environment to maximize their productivity.

Occupational therapy is a health and rehabilitation service covered by private health insurance,
Medicare, Medicaid, workers' compensation, vocational programs, behavioral health programs,
early intervention programs and education programs. AOTA represents nearly 50,000
occupational therapists, occupational therapy assistants and students. We thank you, once
again, for the opportunity to submit our comments for the record.
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